

LUND UNIVERSITY

Isoprenylation and NET formation in acute pancreatitis

Merza, Mohammed

2015

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA): Merza, M. (2015). *Isoprenylation and NET formation in acute pancreatitis*. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Surgery]. Department of Clinical Sciences, Lund University.

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

or research.

You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

Isoprenylation and NET formation in acute pancreatitis

Mohammed Merza



LUND UNIVERSITY Faculty of Medicine

Section of Surgery

DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

By due permission of the Faculty of Medicine, Lund University, Sweden. To be defended at Kvinnoklinikens, Waldenströms gata 47, plan 3 SUS Malmö. Date Thursday 23rd of April, 2015 at 13.00.

Faculty opponent

Matthias Löhr

	DOCTORAL DISSERTAT	ΓΙΟΝ
Section of Surgery	Date of issue March 18th,	2015
	Sponsoring organization	
Author(s)		
Mohammed Merza		
Title and subtitle		
Isoprenylation and NET formation in act	ute pancreatitis	
Abstract		
AP in mice was induced by retrograde infusion injection of L-arginine two times at hourly inte tissue damage of the pancreas characterized by levels, and acinar cell necrosis and edema form leukocyte sequestration and tissue injury in AF neutrophils in the pancreas and the lung and su systemic inflammation in pancreatitis. Paper II pancreatitis. Inhibition of geranylgeranyltransf and CXCL2 formation in the pancreas. Blockii inflammation and pulmonary neutrophils in an Ras-signalling in AP. Ras inhibition improves and pancreatitis-associated systemic inflamma inflamed pancreas and play a critical role in th	and tissue damage in severe AP, n of Na-taurocholate into the pancrea ervals. Induction of pancreatitis prov / neutrophil infiltration, myeloperoxi nation in the pancreas. In paper I, far P. Inhibition of farnesyltransferase con t demonstrates that geranylgeranyltra ferase results in a reduction of neutro ng geranylgeranyltransferase activity imals with pancreatitis. In paper Pap neutrophil infiltration, blood amylas tion. Paper IV demonstrates that NE e development of severe AP. Inhibit in the inflamed pancreas. Moreover,	tic duct and intraperitoneal oked a clear cut increase in idase activity, chemokine nesyltransferase mediates tenuates infiltration of ntrols both local and unsferase regulate severity in phil up-regulation Mac-1 attenuated systemic over III address the role of e. cytokine formation and Ts are generated in the ion of NET decreased NET regulates TATA
activity and trypsin activation in actinar cells ar processes. These findings identify a novel role of isopren targeting these mechanisms might be a useful	nd histones might be important mole ylation and NET formation in pancre way to ameliorate local and systemic	eatitis and suggest that inflammation in severe AP.
Key words: Acute pancreatitis, neutrophil re	nd histones might be important mole ylation and NET formation in pancre way to ameliorate local and systemic cruitment, trypsinogen activation, N	ET
Key words: Acute pancreatitis, neutrophil re	nd histones might be important mole ylation and NET formation in pancre way to ameliorate local and systemic cruitment, trypsinogen activation, N	ET
CACC2 formation and neutrophil recruitment activity and trypsin activation in acinar cells ar processes. These findings identify a novel role of isopren targeting these mechanisms might be a useful Key words: Key words: Acute pancreatitis, neutrophil re Classification system and/or index termes (if an Supplementary bibliographical information:	nd histones might be important mole ylation and NET formation in pancre way to ameliorate local and systemic cruitment, trypsinogen activation, N	ET
Crock2 formation and neutrophil recruitment activity and trypsin activation in acinar cells ar processes. These findings identify a novel role of isopren targeting these mechanisms might be a useful Key words: Acute pancreatitis, neutrophil re Classification system and/or index termes (if an Supplementary bibliographical information:	nd histones might be important mole ylation and NET formation in pancre way to ameliorate local and systemic cruitment, trypsinogen activation, N	ET Language English
CACUP2 formation and neutrophil recruitment activity and trypsin activation in acinar cells ar processes. These findings identify a novel role of isopren targeting these mechanisms might be a useful Key words: Acute pancreatitis, neutrophil re Classification system and/or index termes (if an Supplementary bibliographical information: ISSN and key title:	nd histones might be important mole ylation and NET formation in pancre way to ameliorate local and systemic cruitment, trypsinogen activation, N	Language English ISBN
Key words: Acute pancreatitis, neutrophil recruitment Classification system and/or index termes (if an Supplementary bibliographical information: ISSN and key title: 1652-8220	nd histones might be important mole ylation and NET formation in pancre way to ameliorate local and systemic cruitment, trypsinogen activation, N	Language English 978-91-7619-117-0
CACC2 formation and neutrophil recruitment activity and trypsin activation in acinar cells ar processes. These findings identify a novel role of isopren targeting these mechanisms might be a useful to the second secon	nd histones might be important mole ylation and NET formation in pancre way to ameliorate local and systemic cruitment, trypsinogen activation, N ny):	Language English ISBN 978-91-7619-117-0 Price

Distribution by (name and address)

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

ner ohermu Signature lei

March 18th, 2015 Date

Isoprenylation and NET formation in acute pancreatitis

by

Mohammed Merza



LUND UNIVERSITY Faculty of Medicine

Section of Surgery Skåne University Hospital 2015 Main supervisor:Professor Henrik Thorlacius, MD, PhDCo-supervisor:Associate professor Sara Regnér, MD, PhD

Copyright © Mohammed Merza Lund University, Faculty of Medicine, Doctoral Dissertation Series 2015:38 ISSN 1652-8220 ISBN 978-91-7619-117-0 Printed by Media-Tryck, Lund University, Lund, Sweden 2015.









To Kurdistan

Contents

List of papers, 9

Abbreviations, 11

Introduction, 13

Background, 15

Anatomy and pathophysiology of pancreas, 15 Pancreatic enzyme secretion, 16

Acute pancreatitis, 18

Definition and classification of AP, 18 Pathomechanism of AP, 19 Trypsinogen activation in AP, 19 Role of calcium in AP, 21

Inflammatory response in AP, 23

Cytokines, 24

Chemokines, 25

Neutrophil recruitment, 25

Neutrophil extracellular traps, 28

Isoprenylation proteins, 29

Aims, 33

Methodology, 34

Animals, 34 Experimental design, 34 Systemic leukocyte counts, 35 Blood amylase, 35 Myeloperoxidase activity, 35 Cytokine and chemokine measurement, 35 Histology and scoring system, 36 Pull down and western blot assay, 36

Flow cytometry, 37

Polymerase chain reaction (PCR),37 Visualization and quantification of extracellular DNA, 38 Quantification of circulating cf-DNA, 39 Trypsin and chymotrypsin in acinar cells, 39 Isolation and preparation of neutrophils, 40 Isolation of pancreatic acinar cells, 40 Human samples, 40 Statistics, 41

Results and discussion, 42

Role of farnesyltransferase in regulation of AP, 42 Role of geranylgeranyltransferase in regulation of AP, 46 Role of Ras in AP, 51 Role of NET in AP, 53 Conclusion, 61 Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning på svenska, 63

Acknowledgment, 65

References, 67

Paper I Paper II Paper III

Paper IV

List of Papers

The following papers will be included in this thesis and referred to in the text by their Roman numerals:

I. Mohammed Merza, Darbaz Awla, Rundk Hwaiz, Milladur Rahman, Stefan Appelros, Aree Abdulla, Sara Regner; Henrik Thorlacius. Farnesyltransferase regulates neutrophil recruitment and tissue damage in acute pancreatitis. *Pancreas*: 2014;43:427-435.

II. Mohammed Merza, Erik Wetterholm, Su Zhang, Sara Regner, Henrik Thorlacius. Inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase attenuates neutrophil accumulation and tissue injury in severe acute pancreatitis. *Journal of Leukocyte Biology*: 2013; 94:493-502.

III. Changhui Yua, **Mohammed Merza**, Lingtao Luo, Henrik Thorlacius. Inhibition of Ras signalling reduces neutrophil infiltration and tissue damage in severe acute pancreatitis. *European Journal of Pharmacology:* 2015; 746:245–251.

IV. Hannes Hartman*, **Mohammed Merza***, Milladur Rahman, Rundk Hwaiz, Enming Zhang, Sara Regnér, Henrik Thorlacius. Neutrophil extracellular traps induce trypsin activation, inflammation and Tissue Damage in mice with severe acute pancreatitis. *Gastroenterology*: 2015 (Resubmitted).

*Authors contributed equally *Reprinted with permission from LWW journal.

Abbreviations

Ach	acetylcholine
AP	acute pancreatitis
CCK	cholecystokinin
CCK-RF	cholecystokinin-releasing factor
CXCL2/MIP-2	macrophage inflammatory protein-2
DAMPs	damage-associated molecular patterns
ELISA	enzyme linked immunosorbent assay
EGF	epidermal growth factor
ERCP	endoscopic retrograde cholangio-pancreatography
ECM	extracellular matrix
GEF	guanine nucleotide exchange factor
GTP	guanosine triphosphate
ICAM-1	inter-cellular adhesion molecule-1
IP3	inositol triphosphate
GAP	guanine activating proteins
i.p.	intraperitoneal
i.v.	intravenous
JAMs	junctional adhesion molecules
JNK	c-Jun terminal kinase
kDa	kilo Dalton
LPS	lipopolysaccharide
LFA-1	lymphocyte function antigen-1
MMP	matrix metalloproteinase
MCP-1	monocyte chemotactic protein-1
MOF	multiple organ failure
Mac-1	macrophage-1 antigen
NET	neutrophil extracellular taps
NF-kB	nuclear factor kappa B
PECAM-1	platelet endothelial cell adhesion molecule-1
PMNL	polymorphonuclear leukocyte

PSGL-1	P-selectin glycoprotein ligand-1
Rac1	Ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate 1
Ras	rat sarcoma
RER	rough endoplasmic reticulum
Rho	Ras homologous
RT-PCR	reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction
ROS	reactive oxygen species
SIRS	systemic inflammatory response syndrome
SPINK 1	serine protease inhibitor Kazal type 1
ТАР	trypsinogen activation peptide
TLR	toll-like receptor
TNF-α	tumor necrosis factor-α
VCAM-1	vascular cell adhesion molecule-1
ZG	zymogen granule

Introduction

Acute pancreatitis (AP) is a sudden swelling and inflammation of the pancreas. The inflammatory reaction within the pancreas, modulated by enzymatic cell damage, leading to pancreatic auto-digestion then results in systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS) which is associated with a massive proinflammatory cytokine burst [1]. All these reactions will causes an increase in membrane permeability, migration of inflammatory cells or perhaps promoting bacterial translocation, as demonstrated in animal models, resulting in multiorgan failure and death [2,3,4]. However, the nature of the relationship between protease activation on one hand and inflammatory changes on the other is not clear owing to an incomplete understanding of the basic mechanisms regulating proteolysis and inflammation in the pancreas. The official mark of the inflammatory process in AP is leucocyte infiltration into the pancreas [5]. It is generally held that secreted chemokines are fundamental regulators of leukocyte activation and tissue navigation [6]. For example, CXCL2 known as macrophage inflammatory protein (MIP-2) is a potent neutrophil attractant and might play an important role in AP [7]. However, knowledge of the molecular mechanisms regulating leucocyte recruitment in the pancreas is limited. Several reports have shown that leucocytes initially roll on activated endothelium, followed by firm adhesion and transendothelial migration into the extravascular space [8,9,10]. Numerous studies have shown that Mac-1 is a dominating molecule in mediating tissue infiltration of neutrophils as well as in pancreas [11,12,13]. Since neutrophils accumulate in the lungs during acute respiratory disease syndrome (ARDS) and are also present in the lungs of taurocholate and L-arginine induced pancreatitis in mice models, it is likely that they play an important role in pancreatitis-associated acute lung injury (ALI) [14,15,16].

Neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs) emerge from activated neutrophils following stimulus by variety of proinflammatory stimuli such as lipopolysaccharides (LPS), interleukin-8 (IL-8), tumor necrosis factor (TNF) and various pathogens [17,18] and are extruded into the extracellular space, this series of events is also called (NETosis) [17]. NETs are composed of decondensed chromatin including DNA and histones and with antimicrobial factors such as neutrophil elastase and myeloperoxidase [19]. Before the discovery of NETs, increases in circulating free DNA (cf-DNA) in the blood had been reported in various diseases including cancers [20,21], sepsis [22,23,24] and cell-free DNA in pancreatitis [25,26] and several articles have suggested an association between NETs and cf-DNA [23,27,28].

Small GTP-binding proteins are intracellular regulators which must undergo post-translational modifications, including isoprenylation, for their activity. Isoprenylation is catalyzed by two enzymes: farnesyltransferase and geranylgeranyltransferase [29]. The Ras protein is a family of small guanosine triphosphate (GTPases) that can activate a variety of signal transduction cascades in the cytoplasm that eventually lead to activation of nuclear transcription factors [30]. However, a recent study reported that elevated Ras signaling is able to induce pancreatitis [31]. Rho-kinase, are known to act as molecular switches regulating numerous important cellular functions, such as cytoskeleton organization, cell adhesion, migration, reactive oxygen species formation and oncogenic transformation [32,33,34]. Rho-kinase inhibitor have been demonstrated to ameliorate and regulates trypsinogen activation in severe AP [35], protecting against tissue fibrosis [36] and abdominal sepsis [37]. In addition, one other small GTPase Rac1 (Ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate 1), a member of the Rho family of proteins, is a signal transducer involved in the control of several processes, including cell cycle progression, cell adhesion, cell migration and cytoskeletal reorganization [38]. Interestingly, a recent study demonstrated that Rac1 inhibition ameliorate the severity of pancreatitis and pancreatitis-associated lung injury [39].

Our recent studies have demonstrated the importance of previously unrecognized pathways leading to tissue inflammation in severe AP. In this thesis two different experimental models of severe AP in mice were used to determine the role of isoprenyl farnesyltransferase and geranylgeranyltransferase signals as well as role of NET formation in activation of innate immunity and tissue damage in severe AP.

Background

Anatomy and physiology of pancreas

The pancreas is a soft, elongated, flattened gland typically 15 cm long [40]. The adult pancreas weighs between 75 and 110 g and sits across the back of the abdomen, behind the stomach, specifically the upper left abdomen. Further, the pancreas develops from two portions, a ventral and dorsal [41,42]. The ventral portion is formed from the bud which gives rise to the liver, gallbladder, and common duct, and it gives the head of the pancreas [41]. The dorsal portion of the pancreas arise as a direct outpouching from the duodenum, it forms part of the body and tail of the gland [43]. The head of the pancreas is on the right side and located within the curvature of the duodenum [44]. However, the neck, body, and tail of the pancreas lie in the posterior abdomen, with the tail extending to the gastric surface of the spleen [45]. The arterial blood supply to the pancreas is from two major arteries supplying the abdominal organs such as (a) celiac and (b) superior mesenteric arteries [46]. The celiac artery is supplying the pancreas from the superior pancreatic duodenal artery. The superior mesenteric artery is supplying the pancreas from the inferior pancreatic duodenal artery [41]. The pancreas is a dual-function gland, having features of both endocrine and exocrine glands and the part of the pancreas with endocrine function is made up of many cell clusters called islets of Langerhans [47]. In general, there are four main cell types in the islets, they can be classified by their secretion into: α -alpha cells secrete glucagon that increase glucose in blood, β -beta cells secrete insulin that decrease glucose in blood, Δ -delta cells that secrete somatostatin and PP cells, or γ (gamma) cells, that secrete pancreatic polypeptide [48].

Regarding the pancreas endocrine gland, approximately 2% of the gross weight of the pancreas supports endocrine function. However, the remaining 98% is involved with exocrine function [49]. The exocrine portion of the gland is made up of pancreatic acinar cells arranged spherically in formations called acini. The pancreatic acinar cells (acinar from the Latin term meaning berry in a cluster) are a factory of protein synthesis [50]. Acinar cells are pyramidal in shape, a group of acini composed lobules and a number of lobules can make pancreatic lobes. Proteins which are synthesized by the acinar cells are assembled in the rough endoplasmic reticulum (RER), and transport to the golgi apparatus where some physiological processes like post-translation modifications occur [51]. However, more than 90% of the proteins synthesized by acinar cells consist of digestive enzymes which are destined to be

moved out of the cell [52]. Those proteins, which exist primarily as inactive pro-enzymes or zymogens, are packaged in considering vacuoles at the trans side of the golgi complex and carried towards the luminal plasma membrane [53]. At the plasma membrane, those zymogen granules fuse with the surface membrane and then release their contents into the acinar space [54]. Moreover, the exocrine pancreas is also responsible for secretion of ions and water into the duodenum of the gastrointestinal tract [55]. The flow of ions and water is necessary to transport the digestive enzymes from their origin in the pancreatic acinar cells to the intestine [56]. The pancreas secretes 1500-3000 mL of iso-osmotic alkaline (pH > 8.0) fluid per day containing many enzymes and zymogens [57]. In addition, this alkaline is due to a very high concentration of NaHCO3 (up to 150 mM) [58]. Further, at least one major function of the NaHCO3 is to neutralize the acidic pH of the gastric chyme (a liquid substance found in the stomach before passing through the pyloric valve and entering the duodenum) delivered to the intestine from the stomach [59]. A neutral pH in the intestinal lumen is necessary for optimal function of digestive enzymes as well as gastrointestinal surface epithelial function [55]. A clear alkaline secretion of the pancreas containing enzymes that aid in the digestion of proteins, carbohydrates and fats [58].

Pancreatic enzyme secretion

Pancreatic enzymes, except for amylase and lipase, are normally inactive until they reach small intestine. In the intestine brush border enzyme like enterokinase, cleaves a peptide from trypsinogen, forming the active enzyme trypsin and then trypsin activates the other enzymes such as chymotrypsin and elastase (Figure 1) [60]. There are three major groups of enzymes: 1) amylase (alpha-amylase) is the enzyme that digest carbohydrates and hydrolyses starch into sugar (a glucose-glucose disaccharide) [61]. The major source of amylase is pancreatic secretions, although amylase is also present in saliva [62]. When the pancreas is diseased or inflamed, amylase releases into the blood. Increased levels of amylase can help in the diagnosis and monitoring of acute pancreatitis. 2) Protease, the pancreas secretes several proteases, including trypsin and chymotrypsin, which is play very important role in the digestion of proteins [63]. Although the stomach starts the breakdown of proteins with another digestive enzyme known as pepsin, this process occurs in the intestine, with the help of proteases [61]. Normally, proteases could autodigest the pancreas if active, however, they are produced in an inactive form until released into the intestine, where they become active [63]. 3) Pancreatic lipase is another pancreatic enzyme, which play an important role in

digestion of fat [64]. Generally, dietary fats are composed of triglycerides, which cannot be absorbed by the intestine in their natural form. Lipase play important roles in the absorption of fats through break down of triglycerides into fatty acids, which can be easily absorbed by the intestinal surface [65]. Lipase levels also increased during pancreatitis [61,66]. In addition, the pancreas synthesis a host of other digestive enzymes, including ribonuclease, deoxyribonuclease, gelatinase, carboxypeptidase and elastases [67]. In the severe pancreatitis, enzymes of the exocrine pancreas damage the structure and tissue of the pancreas. Detection of elevated levels of amylase and lipase in the blood, are often used to diagnose AP.

Normally, after feeding, the presence of fat or amino acid, in the duodenum actively stimulates the release of trypsin-sensitive peptide terminal cholecystokinin releasing factor (CCK-RF) which in turn stimulates the release of CCK from duodenal wall [68]. Direct stimulation of pancreatic exocrine function related to the several hormones, which bind to receptors on the pancreatic acinar cells [69]. Indirect mechanisms depend on the activation of autonomic nervous reflexes [70]. It means that CCK stimulates pancreatic enzyme secretion both directly via CCK-A receptors on acinar cells and indirectly through CCK-B receptors on nerves, followed by acetylcholine release [70,71]. However, less abundant pancreatic acinar cell secretion stimulators have been addressed and including acetylcholine (Ach), vasoactive intestinal polypeptide, gastrin releasing peptide and substance P. Somatostatin acts as the main exocrine pancreatic secretion inhibitor [72]. Greater knowledge about pancreatic enzyme secretion and transport is necessary for better understanding of AP pathogenesis.



Figure 1: Pancreatic enzyme secretion. Enterokinase cleaves trypsinogen, forming the active enzyme trypsin, the trypsin then activates the other enzymes such as chymotrypsin and elastase.

Acute pancreatitis

Definition and classification

Pancreatitis is a disease characterized by inflammation of the pancreas. It is common about 40/100 000 per year accompanied by abdominal pain and elevated of serum/plasma or urine levels of pancreatic enzymes. The clinical manifestation have a great deal of variability and may present as mild, which is self-limiting abdominal disturbance or at the other extreme, may present with an acute abdominal and shock. Nausea and vomiting is common [73]. Sometimes, AP may also present without abdominal pain with symptoms of respiratory failure or confusion. Low grade to moderate fever is not uncommon in AP. Also tachycardia and hypotension and mild jaundice may be found [74]. AP is usually a mild edematous interstitial inflammation, which is a self-limiting disease and not associated with complications or organ dysfunction [75]. In contrast, a severe type of AP with a local necrotizing inflammation and systemic complications are present in 20%–30% of patients and associated with a mortality rate of up to 40% [76].

It is not possible to recognize severe disease early in the course, since patient with mild and severe disease initially appear with similar symptoms. The progress to severe pancreatitis is often clinically evident after the first 2-3 days. In general, symptoms of severe AP reveals its progresses into two phases [53]: 1) The early phase refers to the first 7 to 14 d after onset of AP where 1) systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS) and 2) multi organic failure (MOF) are common complications [77]. In the late phase (14 to 28 d after onset of AP), the disease may be complicated by infection of pancreatic necrosis and causes secondary MOF. It has been mentioned that the mortality rate in this phase is about 0-20% [78,79]. Severe pancreatitis can cause serious complications and inflammation, local or systemic problems. The local complications include pancreatic necrosis, fluid collection, pancreatic pseudocyst, ascites, and infected pancreatic necrosis [80]. The systemic complications are usually seen in acute and severe pancreatitis [81]. These complications include pulmonary complications, followed by pulmonary edema and respiratory distress syndrome [75]. It has been shown that, inflammatory changes from the pancreas extended to the kidneys, stomach, colon and spleen [82,83].

The documented incidence of AP has ranged from 40 per 100,000 populations [84]. The cause of AP is evident after standard investigations in about 70%–80% of patients during or after the first attack. Gallstones are the most common cause of AP and it is about 45-60%, and the

second common cause is alcohol intake, ranged between 20%–25%, post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) in 5%–7%, and miscellaneous in about 5% of cases [85]. Mortality in AP is usually due to SIRS and MOF in the first two-week period, while after two weeks it is usually due to sepsis and its complications [86].

Pathomechanism of AP

For investigation of pathomechanism and prevention as well as therapeutic possibilities of AP, several noninvasive and invasive experimental models are known. Although the pathomechanism is still not completely clarified yet, most of the research investigating the pathomechanism of AP has been done by *in vivo* and *in vitro* on pancreatic acinar cells. These studies have shown that the central intra pancreatic acinar cell proceeding in pancreatitis are elevation of intra acinar calcium concentration or premature activation of trypsinogen and the activation of the transcription factor like NF- κ B which leads to acinar cell injury [87,88,89]. It has been demonstrated that one of the most toxic bile acids to acinar cells is the taurolithocholic acid (TLC). This bile acid causes Ca2+ signaling in pancreatic acinar cells through an inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate (IP3) [90]. The elevated intracellular Ca2+ concentration can lead to pancreatic enzyme activation [91] or cell death [92] and consequences in severe acute necrotizing pancreatitis.

Trypsinogen activation in AP

The protein trypsinogen is synthesis in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) and then transported to the golgi apparatus, where it is sorted together with other pancreatic enzyme into core particles [93]. Trypsinogen is a small around 25 kDa protein which is present in normal pancreatic fluid. It can be activated by the hydrolysis of up to ten amino acids at the N-terminus and the breakdown region is called trypsinogen activation peptide (TAP) [94]. Trypsin is capable of activating the trypsinogen by proteolytic cleavage, and, in turn, trypsin rapidly activates all the other pancreatic proenzymes (Figure 2) [94]. In acute experimental pancreatitis several reports suggested that premature activation of trypsinogen into active trypsin within the pancreas resulting in the release of trypsinogen activation peptide (TAP) [95,96,97]. Further, cellular studies of co-localization show that trypsin activation occurs within cytosolic vacuoles which contains both digestive enzymes and the lysosomal enzymes cathepsin B [98,99]. Some authors have demonstrated immunoreactivity against TAP in

vacuoles positive for lysosomal markers and cathepsin B [95,100]. This cathepsin B might play an important role in the activation of the pancreatic zymogens. The importance of cathepsin B in transforming trypsinogen into active trypsin is demonstrated in a well carried out study on mice knockout in lysosomal cathepsin B [98]. In this study, the trypsin activity in the pancreatic of mice deficient in lysosomal cathepsin B approximately more than 80% lower than in the control mice. Pancreatic tissue injury, as indicated by the serum activities of lipase and amylase, or by the extent of pancreatic acinar cell necrosis, approximately 50% lower in mice deficient in lysosomal cathepsin B compared with the control [98].



Figure 2: Schematic of enzymatic activation of AP. The enzymes can damage tissue and activate the complement system and the inflammatory cascade, producing cytokines. This process causes inflammation, edema and necrosis.

However, a recent study by Dawra *et al*, 2011 was carried out in an animal model of cerulein induced AP. The authors generated knock out mice lacking the trypsinogen isoform 7 gene T (-/-) and they found that deletion of trypsinogen isoform 7 gene reduced the total trypsinogen content without affecting the physiologic function. For example, T(-/-) mice lacked the pathologic activation of trypsinogen which occurs within the pancreatic acinar cells during the early stages of AP. This study also showed that the absence of trypsinogen activation in T(-/-) mice showed complete inhibition of acinar cell death *in vitro* and a 50% reduction in acinar cell damage during disease progression. This result strongly suggested that intracellular trypsin is an important factor in determining of pancreatic acinar cell death [101].

Role of calcium in AP

Calcium may also play an important role in early AP. Pancreatitis induced by caerulein hyperstimulation and bile acids has been shown to cause a rise in intracellular calcium and disruption of acinar cell calcium signaling [90,102]. This is associated with acinar cell vacuolization and the intracellular trypsinogen activation events that occur in early AP [103]. The role of calcium in the mechanistic activation of trypsinogen has been thoroughly studied in the past and recent years. It has been shown that hypercalcemia leads to edematous and necrotizing pancreatitis [91]. In addition, premature activation of serine protease is generally believed to be the crucial step in the escalation of acinar cell injury to AP [104]. The role of calcium Ca²⁺ in pancreatitis is further supported by the observation that disrupted Ca²⁺ signaling inside the acinar cells and a sustained rise in intra-cellular Ca²⁺ is seen in experimental models of AP. As mentioned before, a frequent cause of AP is gallstones, which are thought to cause disease by obstructing the pancreatic duct or obstructing a common bile pancreatic channel. The mechanism with reflux of bile acid into the pancreas could cause pancreatic injury and subsequent lung organ injury as well [105]. Previous study showed that transporter mediated bile acid uptake causes calcium dependent cell death in acinar cells in vitro [92]. Laukkarinen et al. 2007 in experiments using pre-incubation of mouse with 1, 2bis(2-aminophenoxy)-ethane-N,N:,N:',N:'-tetra-acetic acid tetrakis/acetoxymethhyl ester (BAPTA-AM) an intracellular chelator, reduced trypsinogen activation by 85% compared with the control acini, and indicated that Na-taurocholate induced trypsinogen activation is calcium dependent [106]. Bile acids and non-oxidative alcohol metabolites elicit calcium release from endoplasmic reticulum and apical store [107]. ER, membrane Ryanodine Receptors (RyR) and plasma membrane store operated calcium channels (SOCs) have been implicated as important sources of calcium response [108,109,110,111]. However, pharmacologic antagonism of RyR using, and pharmacologic inhibition of TRPC3, has been shown to reduce zymogen activation as well as pancreatic damage in AP [112]. Prolongation of the pathologic Ca²⁺ by inhibition of SERCA or by ATP depletion has been recognized as important mechanisms of pancreatic damage via ethanol metabolites and bile acids [113,114]. A recent study investigated the relationship between the formation of vacuoles and calcium influx developed in response to the inducers of pancreatitis by specific inhibitors of Ca²⁺. They found that the formation of endocytic vacuoles is an important early step in the development of acinar cell damage triggered by the inducers of AP [115].

Another factor which has been studied in the severity of AP is nuclear factor kappa-lightchain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF-kB). NF-kB has been shown to play a critical role in the development of AP [116]. However, NF-kB is a nuclear transcription factor responsible for regulating the transcription of a wide variety of genes involved in immunity and inflammation. Many of these genes have been implicated as central players in the development and progression of AP [117]. In fact, NF-kB is initially sequestered in the cytoplasm bound to its inhibitory element which is called IkB [118]. It has been shown that, after stimulation, IkB is changed and phosphorylated then degraded by proteasomes. The degradation of IkB causes and releases NF-kB, allowing it to translocate into the nucleus and promote region of a number of proinflammatory genes [118]. In early phases of AP, induction of NF-kB binding activity and decreased IkB expression were observed in animal pancreatitis models [119,120,121], and NF-kB activity seems to be dependent on calcium influx (Figure 4) [120,121,122].

The role Ras (Rat sarcoma protein family) activity levels for pancreatic diseases have been implicated [31,123,124]. It has been shown that high levels of Ras activity leads to the generation of inflammation of the pancreas (Figure 3) [31]. In the recent study, carried out in animal models of taurocholate induced pancreatitis, the Rho signaling in regulating trypsinogen activation and tissue damage in severe AP are well addressed [35].



Figure 3: Cellular response cascades in AP. Induction of acute pancreatitis trypsin activity simultaneously activated together with several other mechanism when acinar cells are injured. Ras, Rho, Rac, NF-kB, trypsin and other factors initiate acute pancreatitis.

Inflammatory response in AP

The initial phase of AP involves triggering incident that cause premature activation of pancreatic proteases as a result of intracellular co-localization of the digestive and lysosomal enzymes and this leads to disruption of the pancreatic acinar cells [125,126,127]. Furthermore, pancreatic injury is followed by activation of local inflammatory cells and various inflammatory mediators cytokines [128]. The most common concepts are based on cellular experiments and in experimental animal models. Early in the course of AP, activation of trypsinogen occurs within the pancreatic acinar cells, which leads to a local inflammatory reaction, in severe cases, injury and inflammation in the pancreas can proceed to systemic inflammation causing SIRS [129]. Still the mutual relation between these two phases in AP is not well known. Gaiser et al, 2011 was demonstrated that the intra acinar activation of trypsinogen is sufficient to initiate AP. The authors demonstrated that trypsinogen activation and substrates like trypsin can trigger leukocyte recruitment through different mechanisms [130]. However, Dawra et al, 2011 reported that leukocyte recruitment into inflamed tissue is independent of the primary trypsinogen activation and both phases activate via two independent pathways initiated within the pancreatic acinar cells [131]. They suggested that intra-acinar trypsinogen activation leads to acinar death during early stages of pancreatitis and progression of local and systemic inflammation in AP does not require trypsinogen activation. Further, it has been demonstrated that initial trypsinogen activation is independent on neutrophils, whereas later activation is depend on neutrophils in the pancreas [132].

However, It has been reported that proinflammatory cytokines such as tumor necrosis factoralpha (TNF- α) and interleukin-1 β (IL-1 β) are playing an important role in pancreatitis [5,133]. IL-1 and TNF- α are primary inducers of interleukin-6 (IL-6) and interlukin-8 (IL-8) production and are known to initiate systemic complication such as acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) [134,135]. In addition, the production of cytokines enhances proinflammatory signals and this proinflammatory cytokines activate the vascular endothelium in the body. Thus, this activation accelerates leakage of the capillary veins and triggers migration of leukocytes into inflamed tissue and also cause promoting activation of coagulation cascades [136,137,138,139]. Currently, the inflammation response in AP is believed to be associated with some factors: trypsinogen activation, production of oxygen free-radical species, microcirculation disorder, calcium overload, rat sarcoma (RAS) and Ras homologues (Rho), production of inflammatory mediators, cytokines, chemokines, adhesion molecules, apoptosis and necrosis (Figure 3).

Cytokines

Cytokine are small, with molecular weights ranging from 8 to 40,000 Dalton. On a functional basis, cytokines can be divided into two groups: the pro- and the anti-inflammatory cytokines. Several studies have shown that cytokines are upregulated in both human and experimental pancreatitis [140,141], indeed, there is evidence indicating that acinar cells itself produces inflammatory mediators, such as TNF- α , IL-1 β , IL-6 and an anti-inflammatory cytokine interleukin 10 (IL-10) [142]. It has been shown that zymogen and cytokines released by the inflamed pancreas are absorbed into the circulation, leading to the SIRS [60]. In fact, disease severity can be correlated to the levels of these circulating cytokines. It has been shown that cytokines and NF- κ B contribute to both local and systemic inflammatory response [143], however, inhibition of NF- κ B [122,144], leukocyte depletion [132], genetic deletion of cytokine IL-1 β and receptors to IL-1 type I, TNF- α type I [145] or intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) have uniformly decreased the severity of pancreatitis associated lung injury [146]. It has been shown that intrapancreatic TNF- α and IL-1 β one hour following induction of AP and levels increase rapidly over the following six hours [147,148]. Numerous investigators have employed specific antagonists to TNF-a or IL-1B in experimental models of AP [149,150]. Examples of this approach include the use of an anti-TNF- α antibody, soluble type 1 TNF receptor and IL-1ra. Blockade of these receptors revealed a significant reduction of intrapancreatic damage and systemic severity [149,150].

IL-6 is produced by a wide range of cells including monocytes or macrophages, endothelial cells, fibroblasts and acinar cells in response to potent proinflammatory stimuli such as endotoxin, IL-1 or TNF- α . IL-6 is the primary inducer of the acute-phase response in various inflammatory conditions [151,152]. Studies have shown that plasma levels of IL-6 are elevated in serum samples from patients early in the course of AP [151,153]. Moreover, IL-6 was found to be an excellent predictor of remote organ failure, and its main signaling pathway, STAT-3 has been implicated in AP. They indicated that IL-6 trans-signaling dependent STAT3 pathway is central to AP associated acute lung injury (ALI) [151].

IL-10 is a potent anti-inflammatory cytokine expressed by almost all cells but primarily released by activated monocytes/macrophages and lymphocytes [154]. This cytokine exerts its anti-inflammatory properties through inhibition of various proinflammatory cytokines. In

addition, IL-10 induces the synthesis of natural cytokine antagonists such as IL-1RA and TNF- receptors [149,150]. In human AP, circulating levels of IL-10 were found to correlate with the severity of the disease and with organic failure or death [155]. A number of experimental studies demonstrated a protective effect of IL-10 in several models of AP [156,157,158].

Chemokines

Chemokines are a family of cytokines, small (8-10 kDa), with activating and chemotactic effects on leukocytes, which provide a key stimulus for directing the migration of leukocytes into injured tissues [159]. Numerous chemokines have been identified as inflammatory mediators with potent leukocyte and monocyte activating properties and many of them have been shown to be involved in the pathophysiological process of experimental pancreatitis [129,160]. Basis of cysteine residue positioning, chemokines has been divided into four subfamilies: CXC, CX3C, C and CC [161]. CXC chemokines which contain a three amino acid ELR motif at the amino terminal end such as IL-8 or GRO- α are believed to act upon neutrophils [162]. MIP-2 or CXCL2, representing the human IL-8, was shown to be elevated after induction of AP in the rat and mice [35,132]. Treatment with neutralizing antibody against CXCL2 protects mice against AP associated lung injury. Furthermore, treatment of mice with antileukinate a specific blocker of CXCL2 reduces the associated lung injury [163]. However, a CC chemokine such as monocyte chemotactic protein 1 (MCP-1), macrophage inflammatory proteins -1 (MIP-1) and regulated on activation normal T cell expressed and secreted (RANTES) have been believed to act principally upon monocytes and T cells, respectively [164]. However, It has been shown that pancreatic acinar cells produce the CC chemokine MCP-1 and that treatment with supermaximally stimulating dose of cerulein causes an upregulation of MCP-1 production [165,166]. Furthermore, an inhibition of MCP-1 protects against severity AP [167]. Cerulein-induced stimulation of chemokines production is regulating via NF-kB and Ca⁺² [166].

Neutrophil recruitment

Trypsin and other pancreatic enzymes have proteolytic activity and can cleave components of the complement system, causes pancreas to produce the chemoattractants. However, levels of these chemoattractants rise in experimental pancreatitis and may cause priming of circulating leukocyte and perhaps migration of activated neutrophils into the pancreas [168]. It is well known that leukocyte infiltration is a central feature of the inflammatory response, and numerous studies have reported that leukocytes are essential in severe AP [132,169,170]. Proinflammatory cytokines (IL-6, TNF- α , IL-8, IL-1 β and others such as platelet-activating factor (PAF), free radicals) will result in a significant concentration of neutrophils activation [171,172]. Depletion of circulating leukocytes decreases both the magnitude of the local pancreatic damage and the systemic inflammatory response in AP [132]. For example, leukocyte-endothelium interactions were studied by use of intravital florescence microscopy of the pancreatic microcirculation [173,174,175]. Intraperitoneal injection of the anti Gr-1 antibody reduces leukocyte interactions with the vascular endothelium in the pancreas [132]. In general, the leukocyte adhesion and transmigration process occurs in four clearly defined steps: 1) leukocyte rolling mediated by weak adhesive interactions with the endothelium, 2) triggering, 3) strong, integrin-mediated adhesion, 4) leukocyte migration (Figure 4). The first step in this process is mediated by the selectins, a family of lectin-like adhesion molecules [176]. The selectins are surface glycoproteins, three selectins have been identified and are named for the principal cell types in which they occur: leukocyte selectin (L-selectin); endothelial selectin (E-selectin); and platelet selectin (P-selectin) [177]. L-selectin is widely expressed on the surface of leukocytes and binds to carbohydrate moieties on the surface of endothelial cells, is important for tethering and subsequent rolling on endothelial cells facilitating neutrophil migration into a site of inflammation [178]. Also E-selectin and Pselectin are expressed on the surface of endothelial cells following cytokine activation (e.g. IL-1, TNF- α) and bind to oligosaccharide receptors on neutrophils [179] [180]. P- selectin has been detected and expressed in one hour after induction of AP using the taurocholate model and suggested that this expression associated with prominent increase in reactive oxygen species (ROS) and NF-kB [181,182]. A recent study determined the role of P-selectin and showed that P-selectin mediated neutrophil rolling and recruitment in severe pancreatitis [183]. Furthermore, P-selectin expression was detected on lung three hour after AP, and the highest expression was detected 24 h after induction of AP [184]. It has been shown that Pselectin expression on the lung depends on the production of ROS, since xanthine oxidase inhibition prevents P-selectin expression and leukocyte recruitment [184]. Targeting Pselectin may be an effective strategy to ameliorate inflammation in AP. Clinically, a study demonstrated that soluble P-selectin and E-selectin are indicators for endothelial activation and serum levels correlate with the mortality rate in patient with AP [185]. In non-survival patients, levels of soluble P-selectin were significantly higher than survival, while E-selectin levels were significantly higher in patient with other organ dysfunction [185].

ICAM-1 and vascular cell adhesion protein 1 (VCAM-1) are two important molecules involved in leukocyte adhesion [179]. They are ligands for leukocyte lymphocyte function associate antigen-1 (LFA -1) (CD11a/CD18), and macrophage antigen-1 or (Mac-1) (CD11b/CD18 on neutrophils [186,187]. Experimentally, cerulein induced AP model has been shown that ICAM-1 play a role in leukocyte recruitment and tissue damage in this disease [188]. Protective effects of P- and L-selectin inhibitors reduced the severity of AP in mice [189]. However, it has been shown that intracapillary leukocyte accumulation in AP depends on the expression of LFA-1 and ICAM-1 [190]. Furthermore, adhesion molecule platelet/endothelial cell adhesion molecule 1 (PECAM-1) has been shown that play critical role via localized at the level of the intercellular endothelial junctions and it is necessary to allow neutrophil migration [191,192,193]. Arriving at the interstitium, the activated neutrophil will cause considerable damage to a tissue, which has already suffered from hypoxia. All these processes are mainly related to the massive ROS production [194]. During AP, ROS are generated from hypoxic injured pancreatic tissue and activated neutrophils within the pancreas at the early stage of AP [193]. Several studies have demonstrated that ROS play a critical role in the pathogenesis of AP [195,196]. However, treatment with antioxidant and ROS scavengers' limited and reduces both local and systemic tissue damage in AP [197].



Figure 4: The leukocyte recruitment cascade. Neutrophil initially binds the blood vessel wall through selectins and undergoes a transient, rolling adhesion to the blood vessel. Integrins expressed by neutrophils change shape in response chemokines, causing the neutrophil to decelerate from rolling to a stable arrest. Finally, the combination of chemokines and integrin causes the neutrophil to transform from a spherical circulating cell into site of infection.

Overall, the neutrophilic granules, filled with proteases, collagenases, elastases, lipooxygenases, phospholipases and myeloperoxidases (MPO), will digest and disorganize neutrophil of extracellular trap (NET), which enables clearance of invading pathogens. This structure is composed of DNA in association with histones, as the most abundant protein in NET, as well as granular protein such as elastases and MPO. Leukocyte tethering, migration and activation can then occur at distant sites and lead to widespread organ damage.

Neutrophil extracellular traps

After recruitment to the inflammatory site, neutrophils attack invading pathogens by release of antimicrobial peptides and lytic enzymes as well as production of ROS followed by phagocytosis that enables of invading pathogens [198]. However, in 2004, a novel function was described antimicrobial mechanism of neutrophils is the formation of NET due to web like structure of the expelled DNA [199]. The main components of NETs are deoxyribonucleic acid (DNA), histones, neutrophil elastase and MPO [200]. Before the discovery of NETs, several studies reported on an increase in the concentration of circulation free DNA (cf-DNA) in the blood in various diseases [22,23,24]. However, a recent study of Gornic et al, 2011 carried out in an clinical pancreatitis, demonstrated that cf-DNA in plasma and serum on the first day after admission is significantly higher in patient who developed severe AP than in those in mild disease [25]. This study suggested that DNA quantification could be used as an early marker of severity AP. NETs effectively trapped and killed bacteria in vitro and were considered as a final step in a novel controlled cell death mechanism [17]. NE and MPO are stored in azuruphilic granules of neutrophils and play important role in regulating of NET, NE is a serine protease that depredate virulence pathogens and kill bacteria [201,202]. MPO catalyzes the oxidation and produces hydrogen peroxide [203]. NE and MPO deficient are susceptible to microorganism infections [204]. However, MPO plays an important role in neutrophil antimicrobial response and has been shown that neutrophils from deficient in MPO failed to form NET, suggested that MPO is necessary for making NETs in the inflammation disease [205,206].

Histones are considered to be involved in NET formation, undergoes a modification (citrulinated) that converts arginine residues to citrulline [207]. This citrullinate histone is catalyzed by peptidylarginine deiminase 4 (PAD4), and is localized in the nucleus of neutrophils. However, it has been shown that neutrophils from knock out PAD4 mice lost

their ability to hypercitrulinate histones and NET formation [208]. Upon in vitro activation with phorbol myristate acetate (PMA), IL-8 or lipopolysaccharide (LPS), neutrophils release NETs has been shown to depend on ROS [17,199]. A recent study demonstrated that neutrophils from chronic granulomatous disease (CGD) patient caused by mutations in NADPH oxidase fail to produce NET upon PMA stimulation [17]. Furthermore, it has been found that inhibition of Raf, MEK-ERK signaling pathway upstream of NADPH oxidase blocked NET formation [209]. It is believed that chromatin decondensation and the association with antimicrobial proteins are two essential steps during NET formation [17]. The molecular mechanism linking ROS production to chromatin decondensation and binding to antimicrobial proteins is still unknown. A recent study show that ROS production leads to the release of NET and subsequently MPO from azuruphilic granules [204]. In addition, administration of recombinant human (rh) DNase, which effectively catalyzes hydrolysis of extracellular DNA, it has been used to examine the impact of NET formation in vivo [210]. A recent study examined the effect of rhDNase on inflammation and bacterial spread in a model of abdominal sepsis based on CLP [211]. This study demonstrated that treatment with rhDNase I decreased CLP-induced formation of CXC chemokines and found that NETs regulate pulmonary infiltration of neutrophils and tissue injury via formation of proinflammatory compounds in abdominal sepsis, suggested that NETs exert a proinflammatory role in septic lung injury.

Isoprenylation proteins

Isoprenylation is a post-translation modification involving the covalent 15-carbon farnesyl or a 20-carbon geranylgeranyl moiety to a carboxyl terminal cysteine residue [212]. Isoprenylation is required for proper membrane localization of the modified protein. In general, preneltransferase consist of three related enzymes 1) farnesyltransferase (FTase), 2) geranyltransferase I (GGTIase I), 3) GGTase II [213] and it is dependent on the guanine protein receptor proteins. Guanine nucleotide-binding proteins (G proteins) play an important role to transduce extracellular signals into intracellular changes [214]. G proteins include the heterotrimeric G proteins (known as large G proteins) that are activated by membrane Gprotein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) and the monomeric small G proteins (also referred to as small GTPases) [215]. However, of the small G proteins, the RAS superfamily of GTPases is the most studied and comprises many small (20–40 kDa) monomeric G proteins [215]. It has been reported that Ras superfamily is structurally divided into five major subfamilies: the RAS, RHO, RAB, RAN and ARF families [216]. These proteins control cellular signaling pathways which is responsible for adhesion, migration, growth, cytoskeletal integrity, differentiation and survival [217]. Despite their functional and structural diversity, they all possess GDP/GTP-binding and intrinsic GTPase activities that enable them to switch between biologically active (GTP-bound) and inactive (GDP-bound) conformations [217]. Switching between GDP/GTP is regulated by three major types of protein modulator agents [218]: 1) Guanine nucleotide Exchange Factors (GEFs) catalyze the exchange of GDP with GTP to promote Ras activation, 2) GTPase-Activating Proteins (GAPs) deactivate the Ras protein by stimulating hydrolysis of bound GTP to GDP, 3) deactivation can also be achieved by association with guanine nucleotide dissociation inhibitors (GDIs), which prevent membrane association, and GDP dissociation (Figure 5). All of these regulatory proteins serve to activate GTP-bound GTPase and the effector molecule leads to activation of downstream signal transduction pathways effectors (Figure 5).



Figure 5. Mechanism of Ras/Rho regulation. GEFs catalyze the exchange of GDP with GTP to promote Ras/Rho activation. GAPs deactivate the Ras/Rho protein by stimulating hydrolysis of bound GTP to GDP. Deactivation association with GDIs, to prevent membrane association and GDP dissociation.

However, it is known that post-translational modifications, such as phosphorylation and methylation play important roles in regulating the function of proteins by localization or stability and altering activity [220]. The Ras superfamily of GTPases undergo numerous modifications in their C-terminal region, and more specifically through their CAAX motif (where C is a Cysteine, A an aliphatic amino acid, and X any amino acid) before they can be appropriately localized and activated [221]. These modifications includes (1) prenylation of the cysteine by a prenyltransferase, (2) cleavage of the tripeptide AAX motif by Ras converting enzyme 1 (RCE1) and (3) methylation of the C-terminal cysteine by isoprenylcysteine carboxyl methyltransferase (ICMT). Following modifications, the protein binds to the plasma membrane of the cells and causes downstream effector proteins. These modifications cannot occur without covalent attachment of a non-sterol isoprenoid (either farnesyl pyrophosphate (FPP) or geranylgeranyl pyrophosphate (GGPP) to the cysteine residue of the CAAX motif by prenylation (farnesylation and geranylgeranylation, respectively) [222]. Moreover, FPP is believed to be intermediate products in the mevalonate pathway and can be converted to cholesterol or GGPP. In this context it is important to mention that farnesylation occurs when the CAAX sequence ends in any amino acid other than leucine and is catalysed by farnesyltransferase (FTase), whereas geranylgeranylation occurs when the CAAX sequence ends in leucine and is catalysed by geranylgeranyltransferase I (GGTase I) [215]. Farnesyltransferase inhibitors (FTIs) were originally designed to suppress the oncogenic property of all Ras proteins [223]. In a preclinical in vivo study in which FTI have been tested in mice with chemically induced lung tumor, the treatment with FTI inhibited tumor growth significantly [224]. Furthermore, it has been found that administration of an FTI to human cancer cell induced apoptosis through inhibition of PI3/Akt2 cascades [225]. The potential role of farnesyltransferase in regulating pulmonary recruitment and tissue damage in a sepsis model of inflammation has shown that farnesyltransferase regulates CXC chemokine formation in alveolar macrophages. Furthermore, inhibition of farnesyltransferase reduces neutrophil recruitment and attenuated acute lung injury in this study [226]. A recent study indicated that the elevation in protein farnesylation plays a role in derangements in immune function and mortality of septic mice and suggested that prevention of immune dysfunction by administration of FTI-277 improvement in survival of septic mice [227]. Numerous studies demonstrated the role of small GTPas and leukocyte infiltration in severe inflammations. For example, study reported that inhibition of Rho GTPase antagonized T-lymphocyte infiltration in the nervous system [228]. However, inhibition of Rho-kinase decreases tissue injury in numerous disease models, such as, AP, and abdominal sepsis [35,37]. It has been revealed that Rho kinase signaling regulates trypsinogen activation, CXCL2 chemokines, and neutrophil infiltration and tissue damage in AP [35]. Protein geranylgeranylation modifies small G-proteins, including Rho A-C, Cdc42, and Rac1, which is critical for their function. Role of geranylgeranyltransferase in systemic activation and recruitment of neutrophil into the lung in a murine model of poly microbial sepsis has been studied [229,230]. Inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase markedly decreased CXCL2 production and neutrophil recruitment in the lung, and attenuates acute lung injury in abdominal sepsis. Furthermore, Rac1 which is a member of the Rac subfamily of the family Rho family of GTPases has been shown to exert protective effects in models of injury in the liver, endotoxemia and AP [231,232,233]. The role of Rac1 signaling in regulating CXC chemokines formation, neutrophil infiltration, and lung injury in abdominal sepsis also has been studied [234]. In this thesis, based on the above, we hypothesized the role farnesyltransferase and geranylgeranyltransferase signaling may play an important role in AP (Paper I and II). The role of trans-farnesylthiosalicyclic acid (FTS), a specific Ras protein inhibitor has been tested. For example, intraperitoneal injection of FTS on Ras activation and development of paraneoplastic liver lesions in rats has been evaluated. It was found that FTS inhibits Ras activation and prevents paraneoplastic liver lesions in rats by inducing an apoptosis transformed hepatocyte through the activation of FAS/FAS ligand system [235]. A recent study, demonstrated that Ras inhibition decreased chemokine-mediated neutrophil migration in vitro and in vivo [236]. This study suggested that Ras signaling is a potent regulator of CXC chemokine formation and neutrophil infiltration in the lung and inhibition of Ras activity by FTS protected mice from acute lung injury.

Aims

- 1- To determine the role of farnesyltransferase in pancreatitis-induced leukocyte recruitment and tissue damage in AP.
- 2- To investigate the role of geranylgeranyltransferase regulating pathological inflammation and tissue damage in severe AP.
- 3- To define the impact of Ras signaling in the regulation of neutrophil infiltration and tissue injury in AP.
- 4- To define the potential role and mechanisms of action of NET formation in severe AP.

Methodology

Animals

All studies have been performed in mice. Male C57BL/6 mice 6-8 weeks (22-26 g) were used in these studies. Mice were allowed to acclimatize to facility environment for a minimum of one week before experimentation. They were either breaded from our own breading facilities or purchased from (Taconic Europa, Ry, Denmark) laboratories. Mice were maintained in an environmentally controlled room on a 12-hour light/dark cycle and fed water was available to animal ad libitum at all times. All experiments were done in accordance with legislation on the protection of animals and were approved by the Regional Ethical Committee at Lund University, Sweden. All experimental procedures were performed in a clean, well-ventilated laboratory space.

Experimental design

The Na-taurocholate infusion into the pancreatic duct causes a reproducible AP, with a pathophysiology similar to human disease, it reflects clinical pancreatitis in forms of etiology, complications and inflammation [106,237]. Here, we have used two different severe models of AP. The duodenum and the attached pancreatic head were exposed through a midline incision. The papilla of Vater was identified, the duodenum was immobilized by two 7-0 prolene sutures and a small puncture was made through the duodenal wall in parallel to the papilla of Vater with a 23G needle. A polyethylene catheter (internal diameter 0.28 mm) connected to a micro-infusion pump (CMA/100, Carnegie Medicin, Stockholm, Sweden) was introduced one mm into the pancreatic duct. The common hepatic duct was identified at the liver hilum and clamped with a neurobulldog clamp to prevent hepatic reflux. Overall 10 µl of either saline or 5% taurocholate (Sigma Chemical Company, St. Louis, Missouri, USA) was infused into the pancreatic duct at a rate of 2 µl/minute. Before suturing the abdominal wall, the bile duct clip was removed and the duodenal puncture closed (7-0 prolene). Animals were sacrificed 24 h after induction of AP and tissues collected for different assays. In separate experiments, AP was induced by i.p. administration of L-arginine (4 g/kg/dose, dissolved in saline), twice at an interval of one hour, as described in detail before [238]. Saline or Treatment was administered i.p. before the first dose of L-arginine. Saline animals served as negative controls. Blood was sampled from the tail vein and inferior vena cava. Mice were killed, and samples were harvested, 72 h after the first administration of L-arginine.

Systemic leukocyte counts

A small volume of blood was taken from the tail vein and mixed with Turks solution (0.2 mg gentian violet in 1 ml glacial acetic acid, 6.25% v/v) in a 1:20 dilution. Leukocytes were defined as monomorphonuclear leukocyte (MNL) and polymorphonuclear leukocyte (PMNL) cells in a Burker chamber.

Blood amylase

Amylase was quantified from blood with a commercially available assay (Reflotron®, Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany).

Myeloperoxidase activity

Frozen pancreatic and lung tissue were pre-weighed and homogenized in one ml mixture (4:1) of PBS and aprotinin 10,000 KIE/ml (Trasylol®, Bayer HealthCare AG, Leverkusen, Germany) for one min. The homogenate was centrifuged (15339g, 10 minute) and the supernatant was stored at -20°C and the pellet was used for MPO assay as previously described [239]. In brief, the pellet was mixed with one ml of 0.5% hexadecyltrimethylammonium bromide. Next, the sample was frozen for 24 h and then thawed, sonicated for 90 second, put in water bath 60°C for 2 h, after which the MPO activity of the supernatant was measured. The enzyme activity was determined spectrophotometrically as the MPO-catalyzed change in absorbance in the redox reaction of H₂O₂ (450 nm, with a reference filter 540 nm, 25°C). Values are expressed as MPO units per gram tissue in all studies included in this thesis.

Cytokine and chemokine measurement

Pancreatic levels of CXCL2, IL-6, MMP-9, HMGB1, histone 3 and histone 4 were determined in stored supernatants from homogenized pancreatic tissue or blood plasma by use of double-antibody ELISA kits (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, Oxon, UK, Chondrex, Redmond, WA, USA and USCN, Life Science Inc., Burlington, NC, USA) according to manufacturers' instructions. Blood collected from the inferior vena cava was diluted (1:10) in
acid citrate dextrose, centrifuged (15300 g for 10 minutes at 4°C) and stored at -20°C until use.

Histology and scoring systems

Pancreas samples were fixed in 4% formaldehyde phosphate buffer overnight and then dehydrated and paraffin embedded. Six micrometer sections were stained (haematoxylin and eosin) and examined by light microscopy. The severity of pancreatitis was evaluated in a blinded manner by use of a pre-existing scoring system including edema, acinar cell necrosis, hemorrhage and neutrophil infiltrate on a 0 (absent) to 4 (extensive) scales as previously described [240].

Pull down and Western blot assay

Rac1 and Ras activities were determined by a pull-down assay by using Rac1 or Ras activation assay kit (Pierce Biotechnology, Rockford, Ill) as described previously[241] [242]. Briefly, 50 mg pancreas tissue was minced and homogenized in lysis buffer on ice. Samples were centrifuged at 15,000 g for 15 min, and 10 μ l supernatant was removed to measure total protein content using the BCA Protein Assay Reagent (Pierce Biotechnology, Rockford, IL, USA), and the rest of the supernatant was used for the pull-down assay. Supernatants containing equal amount of proteins were then diluted with $2 \times SDS$ sample buffer and boiled for 5 min. Proteins were separated using SDS-PAGE (10% gel). After transfer to a nitrocellulose membrane (BioRad, Hercules, CA, USA), blots were blocked with 3% BSA at room temperature for one hour, followed by incubation with an anti-Rac1 or anti Ras antibodies (1:1000) at 4°C overnight. Binding of the antibody was visualized using peroxidase-conjugated anti-mouse antibody (1:100,000; Pierce Biotechnology) at room temperature for one hour and the ECL method (BioRad). Expression of internal control β actin proteins and total Ras were detected by Western blot on aliquots taken before protein affinity purification. In another study (Tyr705) STAT3 and STAT3 activity were detected in acinar cells. Isolated acinar cells were incubated for three hour in suspensions containing 100 µg/ml of either histone 3 (Roche) or histone 4 (BioNordica). In separate experiments, acinar cells were co-incubated with 200 µl of NETs, DNase I-treated NETs or supernatant from nonstimulated neutrophils incubated with or without DNase I. Following incubation, the cells were centrifuged (56 g, 1 minute), washed twice and suspended in ice-cold lysing buffer (25 mM Tris HCl, pH 7.2, 150 mM NaCl, 5 mM MgCl2, 1% NP-40 and 5% glycerol) containing protease inhibitors (Halt Protease Inhibitor Cocktail - EDTA Free) for 20 minutes before homogenization and centrifugation (16,000 g,15 minutes at 4°C). Protein concentration of the supernatant was determined by the Pierce BCA Protein Assay Reagent (Pierce Biotechnology, Rockford, IL, USA). An aliquot of 25 µg of protein was mixed with 3X protein loading buffer and boiled for 5 minutes before loading onto a 10-12% SDS-polyacrylamide gel. After electrophoresis, proteins were transferred onto nitrocellulose membranes and blocked in Tris-Buffered Saline/Tween 20 buffer containing 5% non-fat dry milk powder. Protein immunoblots were performed using specific antibodies to phosphotyrosine (Tyr705) STAT3 and STAT3 (Cell Signaling Technology, Beverly, MA, USA). The membranes were further incubated with peroxidase conjugated secondary antibodies, and protein bands were visualized using a commercial chemiluminescence detection kit (ECL Plus; Amersham Biosciences, Piscataway, NJ, USA) as described by the manufacturer.

Flow cytometry

Flow cytometry was performed for checking the activation of PMNL for Mac-1 expression on PMNLs. To block Fcg III/II receptors and reduce non-specific labelling, samples were incubated with an anti-CD16/CD32 for 5 min. Then samples were stained with a PE-conjugated anti-Gr-1 (clone RB6-8C5, eBioscience, San Diego, CA, USA) antibody and with a FITC-conjugated anti-Mac-1 (clone M1/70, Integrin α M chain, rat IgG2b) antibody at 4 °C for 30 min. Cells were recovered following centrifugation then analysed with FACS Calibur flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson, Mountain View, CA, USA). A viable gate was used to exclude dead and fragmented cells. After gating the neutrophil population based on forward and side scatter characteristics, Mac-1 expression was determined on cells positive for Gr-1, which is a neutrophil marker.

Polymerase chain reaction (PCR)

The pancreas was harvested and frozen immediately in liquid nitrogen (Paper II). Total RNA was isolated from the frozen pancreas samples using TRI Reagent, following the manufacturer's technical bulletin (Sigma-Aldrich St. Louis, MO, USA), and the RNA concentrations were measured using a spectrophotometer (Model ND-1000; NanoDrop, Wilmington, DE, USA). Each cDNA was synthesized by reverse transcription from 5 µg total

RNA with the RevertAid First Strand cDNA synthesis kit and random hexamer primers (Fermentas Life Sciences, Burlington, Ontario, Canada), according to the manufacturer's protocol. After reverse transcription, the cDNA was diluted 10 times with Tris-EDTA buffer. Real-time PCR was performed with Brillian II SYBR Green qPCR Master Mix (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA) and the Mx3000P detection system (Stratagene, La Jolla, CA, USA). The primer sequences of CXCL2 and β -actin were the following: CXCL2 (forward) 5'-GCT TCC TCG GGC ACT CCA GAC-3', CXCL2 (reverse) 5-TTA GCC TTG CCT TTG TTC AGT AT-3'; B-actin (forward) 5'-ATG TTT GAG ACC TTC AAC ACC-3', β-actin (reverse) 5'-TCT CCA GGG AGG AAG AGG AT-3'. PCR amplifications were performed in a total volume of 25 µl/well containing 12.5 µl SYBR Green PCR 2× Master Mix, 1 µl 0.10 µM each primer, 0.3751 µl reference dye, and 4 µl cDNA as a template and adjusted up to 25 μ l with water. PCR reactions were started with 10 min denaturing of 95°C, followed by a total of 40 cycles (95°C for 30 s and 55°C for 1 minute and 1 minute of elongation at 72°C). Cycling time values for the specific target genes were related to that of β actin in the same sample, and the β -actin gene is normalized. Real-time qRT-PCR analysis was then performed using comparative, quantitative software in the Mx3000P instrument.

Visualization and Quantification of Extracellular DNA

NETs are composed of extracellular DNA, neutrophil-derived granule proteins, and histones. The cell impermeable dye, Sytotox Green, was used to visualize extracellular DNA in the pancreas and co-localization of the neutrophil-derived granule protein MPO with DNA in the pancreas was used to visualize NET formation in the inflamed pancreas. Paraffin-embedded samples of the pancreas were sectioned (5 μ m) and mounted on glass slides and blocked with 1% donkey serum and 3% bovine serum albumin. Specimens were subsequently incubated with a rabbit anti-MPO primary antibody (ab9535, Abcam, Cambridge, UK) overnight at 4°C in incubation buffer (1% bovine serum albumin, 0.3% triton X-100 and 0.01% sodium azide), followed by an anti-rabbit alexa-fluor 647 secondary antibody (ab150075, Abcam). Specimens were permeabilized by 0.3% triton X-during the time of primary antibody incubation. The permeabilized tissue sections were labeled with Sytox® Green nucleic acid stain just before the confocal microscopy. Confocal microscopy was performed using Meta 510 confocal microscope (Carl Zeiss, Jena, Germany) by a × 63 oil immersion objective (numeric aperture = 1.25). In separate experiments, extracellular DNA was labeled by i.v. injection of 100 μ l of Sytox® Green nucleic acid stain (5 μ M) was injected i.v. 10 minutes

before harvesting the samples. Pancreatic tissue samples were collected in iced tubes and loaded onto 35 mm μ -dish (Ibidi, GmbH, Martinsried, Germany) with a thin bottom for high end microscopy. Images were taken in bright field within 30 minutes of sample collection. Confocal microscopy was performed using Meta 510 confocal microscopy by a × 63 oil immersion objective (numeric aperture = 1.25). Sytox® Green was excited by 488 nm laser line and corresponding emission wavelength was collected by the filter of 500-530 nm. The pinhole was ~1 airy unit and the scanning frame was 512×512 pixels. Background fluorescence was adjusted by changing contrast to minimize variations in each image. Quantification of extracellular DNA in the pancreas was determined in dark field using ZEN2009 software and the area of fluorescence per high-power field was quantified.

Quantification of circulating cf-DNA

To quantify levels of circulating cf-DNA, blood were collected from the inferior vena cava and diluted (1:10) in acid citrate dextrose. The samples were centrifuged at 15300 g for 10 minutes at 4°C and a Quant-iTTM PicoGreen® dsDNA kit (Invitrogen GmbH, Darmstadt, Germany) was used to quantify cf-DNA according to the manufacturers' instructions. The fluorescence intensity reflected the amount of DNA and was measured at excitation and emission wavelengths of 480 nm and 530 nm, respectively.

Trypsin and chymotrypsin activation in acinar cells

Isolated acinar cells were stimulated with 100 nM caerulein (Sigma-Aldrich), NETs, DNase Itreated NETs, supernatant from non-stimulated neutrophils incubated with DNase I or HEPES-Ringer buffer pH 7.4 for 30 minutes at 37°C. In separate experiments, acinar cells were exposed to NETs co-incubated with PSA (20 µg/ml, Sigma-Aldrich) or 100 µg/ml of purified histone 2A (BioNordica, Stockholm, Sweden), histone 2B (BioNordica), histone 3 (Roche) or histone 4 (BioNordica). Next, the cells were centrifuged (56 g, 1 minute), washed twice and suspended in 250 mM sucrose, 5 mM 3-(N-morpholino) propanesulphonic acid buffer (pH 6.5). The cells were then homogenised with a potter-elvehjem type glass homogenizer. The homogenate was centrifuged (56 g, 5 minutes) and the supernatant was used for assay. Trypsin and chymotrypsin activity were measured fluorometrically as described previously using Boc-Glu-Ala-Arg-MCA and Suc-Ala-Pro-Phe-MCA, respectively, as substrates.4 Supernatant from acinar homogenates was added to a 96-well plate (50 µl/well) and mixed with 75 µl TRIS buffer (50 nM TRIS, 450 nM CaCl2 and 0.1% bovine serum albumin, pH 8.0). Addition of substrate initiated the reaction and the fluorescence emitted at 440 nm in response to excitation at 380 nm was monitored. Levels of trypsin and chymotrypsin were determined using a standard curve generated from purified trypsin and chymotrypsin (Sigma-Aldrich) and the result was then normalized to the protein concentration and expressed as relative trypsin units (RTU)/pg and relative chymotrypsin units (RCU)/pg, respectively.

Isolation and preparation of neutrophils

Bone marrow neutrophils were extracted from the femur and tibia of healthy C57BL/6 mice using Ficoll-Paque research grade (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Uppsala, Sweden). In order to induce NET formation, $2x10^6$ neutrophils were seeded on a 6-well plate and exposed to either 50 nM PMA (Sigma-Aldrich) or PBS for 3 hours (37°C). The cells were then carefully washed three times with PBS and reincubated (30 minutes, 37°C) in a solution containing DNAse I (Pulmozyme, Roche) at a concentration of 20 µg/ml, or PBS. The cells were then resuspended and centrifuged (5 minutes, 50 g). NETs were taken from the supernatant and used for further in vitro experiments involving neutrophil Mac-1 expression, ROS formation, STAT3 phosphorylation and trypsin activation.

Isolation of pancreatic acinar cells

Pancreatic acinar cells were prepared by collagenase digestion as previously described4. Briefly, mice were sacrificed through cervical dislocation and pancreatic tissue was collected after collagenase (1%, Sigma-Aldrich) infusion into the pancreatic duct. In order to achieve maximal exposure to collagenase, the pancreas was cut into pieces and incubated at 37°C for 15 minutes. The solute was then centrifuged and washed repeatedly in cold HEPES-Ringer buffer, pH 7.4 to stop digestion and remove the collagenase. Next, the acinar cells were suspended in HEPES-Ringer buffer and the solute was passed through a 150 µm cell strainer (Partec, Canterbury, England).

Human samples

The study was approved by the regional ethics committee at Lund University, Sweden (2009/413). Ten patients admitted to Skåne University Hospital (Malmö, Sweden) with AP

were included after oral and written informed consent. Blood samples were drawn at admission and 24 h after admission, placed in plasma separator tubes and centrifuged (2000 g, 25°C, 10 minutes) before plasma was frozen at -80°C. All patient samples were from patients fulfilling criteria for severe AP based on the Atlanta Classification. Blood samples from ten healthy controls were handled as patient samples. Plasma levels of cf-DNA were measured using a flourogenic assay for double stranded DNA (Quant-IT PicoGreen dsDNA kit, Invitrogen GmbH, Darmstadt, Germany). Plasma levels of DNA-histone complexes were quantified by use of a sandwich Elisa based on monoclonal antibodies directed against histones and DNA (Cell Death Detection Elisa plus, Roche Diagnostics). All analyses were performed according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Statistics

Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. Statistical evaluations were performed by using nonparametrical tests (Mann-Whitney) and Kruskal-Wallis one-way, analysis of variance on ranks followed by multiple comparisons versus control group. P < 0.05 was considered significant and *n* represents the number of animals. SigmaStat® for Windows® version 3.5 software (Systat Software, Chicago, Illinois, USA) was employed.

Results and Discussions

I. Role of farnesyltransferase in regulation of AP.

Ras proteins are guanine nucleotide-binding proteins that play a major role in the regulation of proliferation of normal and transformed cells. In order for Ras to activate its downstream signaling effectors such as Raf-1/mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway and the Rac/Rho pathway it must be localized and bound to the plasma membrane [243]. Ras undergoes several post-translational modifications that facilitate its attachment to the surface of the plasma membrane. Inhibition of Ras farnesylation prevents the protein from binding to the plasma membrane and leads to block the conversion of Ras to its biologically active form and it is considered to be a potential therapeutic target [244]. Protein farnesyltransferase inhibitor (FTI) has been shown to affect the inflammatory response in vivo and in vitro. For example, pretreatment of FTI results in significant inhibition of NF-kB, TNF- α , IL-6, MCP-1, IL-1 β and MIP-1a production in various disease [245,246]. Ras proteins are dependent on farnesylation in order to attach to the plasma membrane and thereby conduct their signaling. We hypothesized that Ras signaling is important in the pathophysiology of severe AP and that inhibition of farnesylation would ameliorate disease severity through decreased activity of Ras. First, results from Ras activation assay confirmed that Ras activity (total GTP-Ras levels) was significantly increased in pancreatic tissue from taurocholate challenged mice compared to saline infuse animals. However, pretreatment with FTI-277 inhibited the pancreatitis induced activation of Ras (Figure R1).

To determine the effect of farnesyltransferase inhibitor on another index of mice pancreatitis, we measured the blood amylase activity at 24 h after taurocholate infusion. Blood amylase levels are widely accepted as an indicator of acinar cell necrosis and subsequent pancreatic tissue injury in pancreatitis in mice. As expected, retrograde infusion of Na-taurocholate into the pancreatic duct resulted in AP and increased levels of blood amylase. In animals were FTI-277 was administrated just prior to taurocholate infusion; blood amylase levels were significantly attenuated. MPO has been proposed as a useful risk marker and diagnostic tool in AP [247]. It is stored in azurophilic granules of neutrophils and macrophages. MPO catalyzes the conversion of chloride and hydrogen peroxide to hypochlorite and is secreted during inflammatory condition [248].



Figure R1. Ras activity in the pancreas. Ras activity was determined in sham (Saline) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with saline or the FTI-277. Separate animals received FTI-277 alone. β -actin was used as an internal control for Ras. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 4. *P < 0.05 vs. Sham and #P < 0.05 vs. Vehicle + Taurocholate.

Next, we tested whether the farnesyltransferase inhibitor affects infiltration of neutrophils in the Na-taurocholate pancreatitis model. As shown in figure R2, 24 h after taurocholate challenge, a significant increase of MPO activities were noted in pancreatic tissue compared to tissue from sham animals. However, pretreatment with FTI-277 decreased the taurocholate induced increase of MPO activity. As part of a systemic inflammatory respond in severe AP, accumulation of activated neutrophils is seen in the lung. Taurocholate challenge provoked a significant lung injury, indicated by the increase in MPO levels in the lung tissue. When FTI-277 was given as pretreatment, a statistically significant decrease in pancreatitis related lung Considered together, injury was noted (*P*<0.05). these findings suggest that farnesyltransferase signaling regulates both local and systemic organ accumulation of neutrophils in AP. The effect might be subsequent to decrease in Ras activity since several reports suggest that Ras can mediate NF-kB activation [249,250,251]. NF-kB is a key regulator of inflammatory molecule expression and it is activated early in experimental pancreatitis and correlated with the inflammatory response [252].



Figure R2. Farnesyltransferase controls taurocholate-induced neutrophil accumulation. MPO levels in the pancreas and lung in sham and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 (25 mg/kg). Samples were harvested 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 8-10. #P < 0.05 vs. Sham and *P < 0.05 vs. Vehicle + Taurocholate.

To evaluate the effect of farnesyltransferase inhibition on taurocholate induced pancreatitis histological changes, pancreas tissue were harvested 24 h after taurocholate challenge. In sham-saline mice the histological features of the pancreas were typical of a normal architecture. The histological examination (at 24 h after infusion of Na-taurocholate) revealed tissue damage characterized by inflammatory cell infiltrates edema, hemorrhage and acinar cell necrosis. However, in taurocholate challenged mice, FTI-277 markedly attenuated the infiltration of inflammatory cells, specifically neutrophils, and improved acinar cell necrosis, edema and pancreas hemorrhage as compared with taurocholate challenged mice pretreated with vehicle (Figure R3).

These data indicate that the farnesyltransferase proteins affect critical steps in the intracellular signaling cascade regulating the process of inflammation in AP.



Figure R3. Farnesyltransferase regulates tissue damage in AP. Acinar cell necrosis, edema formation, hemorrhage and extravascular leukocytes in sham and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 (25 mg/kg), representative hematoxylin & eosin sections of the pancreas. Samples were harvested 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 8-10. #P < 0.05 *vs.* Sham and *P < 0.05 *vs.* Vehicle + Taurocholate.

Chemokines are believed to play a key role in the pathogenesis of AP and neutrophils chemotaxis is known to be coordinating by macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (MIP-2) [253]. Herein we show that low MIP-2 concentration in the sham pancreas tissue and induction of Na-taurocholate significantly increased the MIP-2 levels concentration in the tissue (P<0.05). It has been explained that chemokines orchestrate neutrophil migration into tissues in two major ways: 1) binding of chemokine ligand to a neutrophil receptor leads to activation of cell surface integrins and allows strong adhesion to endothelium. 2) chemokines promote migration of adherent leukocytes across endothelium and through the extracellular matrix. However, FTI-277 had no significant effect on taurocholate-induced production of MIP-2. In this context, farnesyltransferase may be prerequisite involving in MIP-2 production. [163]. Mac-1 (β 2 integrins) expressed on neutrophils and found to regulate and promote neutrophil recruitment. In the present study, we found that taurocholate challenged up regulate Mac-1 expression on neutrophil. Interestingly, administration of FTI-277 markedly reduced surface levels of Mac-1 on neutrophils, suggesting that farnesyltransferase signaling contributed to neutrophil expression of Mac-1 in AP. Moreover, this inhibitory

effect on Mac-1 expression may also help the inhibitory action of FTI-277 on neutrophil accumulation in severe AP observed.

In order to examine whether farnesyltransferase might also regulate tissue damage and neutrophil recruitment in an alternative experimental model, L-arginine was used to trigger AP. In this study, C57BL/6 mice were injected i.p with L-arginine in two dose of 4 g/kg each, 1 h a part. Blood amylase, MPO activity (pancreas and lung) tissues and histopathology were examined. We found that injection of L-arginine was followed by significant increase in blood amylase, pancreatic and lung MPO levels accompanied by marked histological changes. In addition, our results show that treatment of animal with FTI-277 reduces the severity of pancreatitis as evidenced by a significant attenuation of hyperamylesemia, pancreatic and lung MPO activity and histological evidence of diminished pancreatic injury (Paper I, Table 2). Taken together, our novel data shows that inhibition of farnesyltransferase ameliorates tissue damage in severe pancreatitis.

In conclusion, our findings demonstrate that farnesyltransferase signaling regulates tissue damage in severe AP. These results show that inhibition farnesyltransferase attenuates neutrophil expression of Mac-1 and infiltration in the pancreas and the lung, suggesting that farnesyltransferase controls both local and systemic inflammation in pancreatitis. Thus, these data not only delineate a novel signaling mechanism in AP but also indicate that targeting farnesyltransferase might be an effective way to ameliorate the pathological inflammation in severe AP.

However in order to clarify the role of other small GTPase in trypsinogen activation and tissue damage in AP, study II was performed as follow.

II. Role of geranylgeranyltransferase in regulation of AP.

Geranylgeranyltransferase is a prenyltransferase that mediates lipid medication of Rho small GTPase, including Rho, Rac and Cdc42. These proteins are involved in many critical cellular processes, including inflammation, proliferation, and migration [254,255,256]. GTP loading and isoprenylation are two important post-translational modifications of small GTPases, and are critical for their normal function. This study explores the role of geranylgeranyltransferase, using the pharmacological inhibitor GGTI-2133, for regulation tissue damage in severe AP. Here, we found that Na-taurocholate challenge induced high level of Rac1 activation compared with control saline group. This is in line with previous work results indicate that pharmacological Rac1 inhibition ameliorates the severity of pancreatitis and pancreatitis-associated lung injury [39]. When mice where pretreated with GGTI- 2133 the taurocholate induced Rac1 activation was decreased (Figure R4). Indicating that activation of Rac1 in AP is dependent on geranylgeranyltransferase.

In order to identify the role of geranylgeranyltransferase in tissue injury of AP, pancreatic sections were stained with H&E and graded in a blinded manner using a scale from 0 to 4 for the degree of hemorrhage, neutrophil extravasation, acinar cell necrosis, and edema. Figure R5 shows the histological scoring for all groups of animals and Na-taurocholate challenge caused severe destruction of the pancreatic tissue characterized by edema, hemorrhage and necrosis. However, the structure of the pancreas was protected in GGTI-2133 treated mice challenged with Na-taurocholate. Importantly, all the analyzed parameters were significantly reduced when taurocholate infused animals were pretreated with GGTI-2133.



Figure R4. Geranylgeranyltransferase regulates Rac1 activity in the pancreas. Rac1 activity was determined in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg). Separate animals received GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg) alone. β -actin was used as an internal control for total Rac1. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 5. *P < 0.05 vs. Sham and #P < 0.05 vs. Vehicle + Taurocholate.

Blood levels of amylase were analyzed as an indicator of tissue damage in AP. It was found that Na-taurocholate challenge caused a clear cut increase blood amylase levels. Interestingly, inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase reduced Na-taurocholate induced levels of amylase by 70% which was in accordance with the morphological change in the pancreas after Na-

taurocholate challenge. This study suggests that geranylgeranyltransferase activity regulates a major part of the tissue damage in severe AP.



Figure R5. Geranylgeranyltransferase regulates tissue damage in AP. (A) Hemorrhage, (B) edema formation, (C) acinar necrosis, and (D) extravascular neutrophils in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGTI- 2133 and representative H&E sections of the pancreas. Samples were harvested 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Original bars represent100-m. Data represent means \pm SEM, and *n*=5. **P* < 0.05 *vs*. Sham; #*P* < 0.05 *vs*. Vehicle * Taurocholate.

Next, to study the role of geranylgeranyltransferase in neutrophil recruitment to the pancreas during AP, the pancreatic levels of MPO activities, an indicator of inflammatory cell infiltration, were measured. Our data indicated that taurocholate challenge caused a clear cut increase in the MPO levels in the pancreas. Interestingly, it was found that injection of the GGTI-2133 reduced taurocholate-provoked MPO levels in the pancreas by 50% (Figure R6) which was in line with morphological analysis of the pancreatic tissue. This result indicates that geranylgeranyltransferase regulates significant proportion of neutrophil infiltration in AP. It is known that neutrophil activation and tissue localization are orchestrated by secreted CXC chemokines [257]. CXCL2 is considered to be a major stimulus for neutrophil chemotaxis and has been shown to regulate tissue neutrophils in AP [163]. Plasma levels of CXCL2 increased significantly after taurocholate challenge.



Figure R6. Geranylgeranyltransferase regulates tissue damage in AP. (Geranylgeranyltransferase controls taurocholate-induced inflammation. MPO levels in the pancreas and plasma levels of CXCL2. Samples were harvested 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Data represent means \pm SEM, and *n*=5. **P* < 0.05 *vs*. Sham; #*P* < 0.05 vs. Vehicle * Taurocholate.

In this experiment we noted that pretreatment with GGTI-2133 reduced taurocholate induced levels of CXCL2 substantially (Figure R6). Although the details of how adhesion molecules facilitates leukocyte accumulation in the pancreas is relatively unclear, recent studies have shown that Mac-1 is an important adhesion molecule which supports extravascular infiltration of neutrophils [258]. Herein we found that Mac-1 expression on neutrophils increased in response to taurocholate administration. Notably, administration of GGTI-2133 significantly decreased taurocholate-induced neutrophil expression of Mac-1, suggesting that geranylgeranyltransferase regulates neutrophil expression of Mac-1 on neutrophils in AP (Figure 7). Moreover, systemic complications of severe pancreatitis include pulmonary infiltration of inflammatory cells [259]. In the present study, it was found that pulmonary activity of MPO was clearly enhanced in response to taurocholate. Interestingly, GGTI-2133 of MPO in taurocholate-exposed mice, reduced lung levels indicating that geranylgeranyltransferase also controls systemic accumulation of neutrophils in the lung in severe AP. The notion that geranylgeranyltransferase controls systemic inflammation is also supported by our finding that GGTI-2133 markedly reduced the taurocholate-provoked increase in plasma levels of IL-6. IL-6 is an indicator of systemic inflammation, correlates with mortality of septic patients and appears to be a good marker of severity during bacterial infection [260].

In order to reduce the risk that effects of GGTI-2133 might be model-dependent, L-arginineinduced pancreatitis was performed. In a separate experiment, we found GGTI-2133 significantly reduced L-arginine-induced acinar cell necrosis, edema and hemorrhage in the pancreas, as shown in paper II. This data suggest that geranylgeranyltransferase play a key role in AP by affecting neutrophil infiltration in the pancreas.

Bacterial translocation and dissemination are characteristic features in severe pancreatitis. Experimental and clinical studies have greatly increased the knowledge of the pathophysiology of bacteria translocation during AP. However, earlier reports have shown that bacteria overgrowth in the small bowel is associated with bacterial translocation to extra intestinal site, including mesenteric lymph nodes (LN) and the pancreases during experimental AP. However, in our pancreatitis model, we observed that taurocholate challenge markedly increased bacterial counts in the blood and mesenteric LNs. Notably, inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase greatly reduced bacterial counts in the blood and mesenterical co

The exact mechanisms of bacterial of bacterial translocation remain to be defined to provide new insights in prevention and treatment of infectious complications during AP.



Figure R7. Mac-1 expression on circulating neutrophils (Gr-1+) in sham (PBS) mice or after taurocholate challenge in animals treated with vehicle or GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg). Representative dot plot and histogram and data in aggregate. Data represents mean \pm SEM and n = 5. *P < 0.05 vs. Sham and #P < 0.05 vs. Vehicle + Taurocholate.

In conclusion, this findings together provides the first evidence that geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor substantially reduce the severity of AP in mice. Thus, the activation of geranylgeranyltransferase, in turn, results in a neutrophil up-regulation of Mac-1 and increased CXCL2 formation in the pancreas. Moreover, geranylgeranyltransferase inhibition decreased neutrophil infiltration and tissue damage in the pancreas. Finally, blocking geranylgeranyltransferase activity attenuated systemic inflammation and pulmonary neutrophils in animals with pancreatitis. Thus, this study not only delineates a novel signaling mechanism in AP but also suggests that interference with geranylgeranyltransferase might be a useful strategy to ameliorate local and systemic inflammation in severe AP.



Figure R8. Geranylgeranyltransferase regulates bacterial clearance in AP. The number of bacterial colonies was quantified in the (A) blood and (B) mesenteric lymph nodes in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGTI-2133. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 5. *P < 0.05 vs. Sham and #P < 0.05 vs. Vehicle + Taurocholate.

III. The role of Ras in AP

Ras protein is essential for regulation of signal transduction pathways that control cellular proliferation. It has been reported that cell surface receptors activate Ras proteins attached to the inner side of plasma membranes by the conversion of inactive Ras-GDP into active Ras-GTP [261]. Farnesylthiosalicylic acid (FTS) is a unique and potent competitive inhibitor of Ras. Structurally, FTS resembles the carboxy-terminal farnesylcysteine group and it acts as a functional Ras antagonist by interfering with Ras-plasma membrane interactions. Several studies revealed that FTS interacts with Ras anchorage domains leading to dislodgment from the membrane, which in turn, accelerates Ras degradation [262,263,264]. Experimental studies indicated that administration of FTS, which is potent Ras inhibitor, attenuates

systemic inflammation in several diseases [236,265,266,267]. However, the role of the Ras signaling in regulating CXC chemokine formation, neutrophil recruitment and tissue injury in severe acute AP is not known, In the present investigation we aimed to define the functional significance of Ras in controlling CXC chemokine formation, neutrophil Mac-1 expression and recruitment in experimental severe AP.

First, to evaluate the role of Ras signaling in this study on pancreatitis, blood amylase levels were determined. Na-taurocholate challenge enhanced blood amylase levels by 22-fold. Inhibition of Ras signaling decreases amylase levels with 80% indicating that Ras signaling is important in the pathophysiology in severe AP.



Figure R9. Blood amylase levels (μ Kat/L) in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the Ras inhibitor FTS (10 mg/kg). Separate animals received FTS (10 mg/kg) alone. Blood samples were obtained 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Data represent means \pm S.E.M. and n = 5. *P < 0.05 vs. Sham and #P < 0.05 vs. Vehicle + Taurocholate.

Leukocyte accumulation represents a hall-mark in the pathophysiology of AP; in this study it is of interest to examine the effect of FTS on pancreas accumulation of neutrophils. Challenge with 5% of Na-taurocholate increased pancreas levels of MPO by more than 4-fold. Inhibition of Ras reduced the activity levels of MPO by 42% in taurocholate challenged animal. Plasma levels of CXCL1 and CXCL2 were low but detectable in sham animals, whereas taurocholate challenged caused a clear-cut increase in the plasma levels of CXCL1 and CXCL2 respectively. Administration of FTS reduced Na-taurocholate-provoked plasma levels of CXCL1 and CXCL2 by more than 80%. This result indicates that Ras signaling exert a regulatory function on the formation of CXC chemokines in AP. This Ras-dependent

generation of CXC chemokines could also help to explain the inhibitory effect of FTS on neutrophil recruitment in AP. Extravascular recruitment of neutrophils at sites of injury is a multistep process coordinated by specific adhesion molecules expressed on neutrophils, including P-selectin and Mac-1. We therefore asked whether Ras might regulate neutrophil activation and expression of Mac-1 in mice challenge with Na-taurocholate infusion into the pancreas. This study shows that Mac-1 expression on neutrophils did not change significantly after Na-taurocholate challenge. One explanation might be that those neutrophils with Mac-1 up-regulation accumulate in the inflamed tissues and that the harvested blood contains neutrophils with less Mac-1 expression.

Apart from local tissue injury, SIRS is the major patho-biological process responsible for the morbidity and mortality of severe AP. High mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) is a potent pro inflammatory cytokine and a late predictor of clinical outcome in severe AP [268]. In line with a previous study, we observe that AP caused a clear cut increase in the plasma levels of HMGB1. Notably, Ras inhibition reduced HMGB1 levels in the plasma by 79% in Na-taurocholate mice. This result indicates that FTS has a potent anti-inflammatory in severe AP. Moreover, challenge with Na-taurocholate enhanced plasma levels of IL-6 by 50-fold, pretreatment with FTS decreased plasma levels of IL-6 by more than 79% in animals exposed to taurocholate. This observation also supports the concept that inhibition of Ras attenuates the systemic inflammatory response in AP.

In conclusion, our novel findings demonstrate that inhibition of Ras improves neutrophil infiltration in severe AP. We found that of Ras signaling regulates blood amylase, cytokine information and causes systemic inflammation in severe AP. Moreover, we confirm that Ras inhibition improves histological changes in the pancreas and it may be a useful approach to protect from systemic inflammation and tissue injury in developing AP.

IV. Role of NET in AP

The aim of this study was to investigate whether NET signaling is activated in AP and weather it plays a role in trypsinogen activation, inflammation and tissue damage in severe AP. Neutrophils are the first line of defense and rapidly recruited in tissue during infection and inflammation [269]. One function of neutrophils, called "neutrophil extracellular traps" (NETs), and this distinctive phenomenon was first reported by Brinkmann in 2004 [199]. This structure is composed of DNA in association with histones, elastase and MPO [270]. In this

study, we have observed that NET signaling plays an important role in severe AP. We notice that AP is associated with increased NET activity and that pharmacological inhibition by DNase I restored the NET activity close to the base line. Visualization of NET was performed by intravascular injection of the cell impermeable dye sytox green. As shown in figure R10 no extracellular DNA was detected in the pancreas from sham mice. In pancreas from two separate animal models of pancreatitis Na-taurocholate induced and administration of Larginine induce AP, widespread deposition of extracellular DNA was seen. DNase I which effectively catalyzes hydrolysis of extracellular DNA can be used to examine the impact of NET formation. Notably, administration of DNase I abolish taurocholate induced deposition of extracelluar DNA in the pancreas. Moreover depletion of neutrophils by use of Ly-6G ab, markedly reduced taurocholate induced pancreatitis deposition of extracellular DNA in the pancreas. To further confirm that the extracellular DNA was part of NETs formation in pancreas, MPO staining was added. Using confocal microscopy, we could confirm that induction of severe AP causes wide-spread DNA deposition in the inflamed pancreas, which co-localizes with MPO. This phenotype was abolished by depletion of neutrophils, indicating that NETs are the likely source of the extracellular DNA in the inflamed pancreas (Figure R10). We could confirm that taurocholate as well as L-arginine challenged in mice had signs of AP with elevated levels of amylase in blood, MPO in pancreas and lung and CXCL2 in blood plasma. The disturbed pancreatic microarchitectures were normalized in mice treated with DNase I injection before taurocholate challenge. Moreover, it was found that taurocholate challenge increased levels of cf-DNA/NET in plasma. Our result shows that cf-DNA/NET levels correlated with extent of pancreatic necrosis. In clinical samples cf-DNA levels correlated to severity of AP, indicating that it may be an early marker of severity. However, DNase I treatment after taurocholate challenge completely abolished cf-DNA/NET in plasma. This data indicate that degradation of NET by DNase I is possible in vivo.



Figure R10. NET formation in AP. Pancreatic tissue was stained with Sytox® Green and an antibody against the neutrophil-derived granule protein MPO in the inflamed pancreas. Samples were collected 24 hours after induction of pancreatitis. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 4-7. #P < 0.05 vs control mice and $\approx P < 0.05$ vs Taurocholate without DNase I or anti-Ly6G.

Next, we wanted to elucidate the relevance of histones as the major protein components of NET structures. Herein we found that histone 3 and histone 4 levels are clear cut increased in pancreas after taurocholate challenge. Notably depletion of neutrophils as well as DNase I markedly decreased levels of histones in the pancreas and cf-DNA/NET in the plasma of mice exposed to taurocholate. This result indicates that neutrophils are the likely source of extracellular DNA in AP (Figure R11). In this context it is interesting to note that a recent study reported that NET-derived histones can directly cause epithelial and endothelial cell damage and death [271]. In light of this observation, our finding that NET degradation markedly decreased pancreatic levels of histone 3 and histone 4 might help to explain part of the beneficial effect of inhibiting generation of NETs in AP.



Figure R11. Quantification of extracellular DNA and Pancreatic levels of histone 3 and histone 4 in the pancreas by measuring the relative area of fluorescence per high-power field. Plasma levels of cf-DNA were determined as described in Materials and Methods. Pancreatitis (black bars) was induced by infusion of sodium taurocholate into the pancreatic duct. Control mice (grey bars) were infused with saline alone. Animals were treated with i.p. injections of the DNAse I, an antibody directed against Ly6G (anti-Ly6G) or vehicle (saline). Samples were collected 24 hours after induction of pancreatitis. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 4-7. #P < 0.05 vs control mice and $\Xi P < 0.05 vs$ taurocholate without DNAse I or anti-Ly6G.

As we mentioned previously, neutrophil infiltration is a key component in AP and neutrophil depletion or other inhibition of neutrophil recruitment and protected against tissue injury in pancreatitis [132]. Inhibition of NET significantly reduced taurocholate induced MPO levels in pancreas and plasma CXCL2 levels. This may help explain the attenuated accumulation of neutrophils in the inflamed pancreas. In addition, DNase I decreased taurocholate provoked Mac-1 expression on neutrophils and indicated that NETs play a role in expression of Mac-1 up-regulation on neutrophils. In separate experiment, we wanted to examine if NETs are able to activate neutrophils in a direct manner. Neutrophil-derived NETs were co-incubated with neutrophils and we observed that NETs not only increased expression of Mac-1 but also enhanced ROS production in isolated neutrophils. Moreover, co-incubation with DNAse I attenuated NET-provoked expression of Mac-1 and ROS formation in neutrophils. These findings also indicate that NETs can directly activate neutrophils. Considered together with the findings above on CXCL2 formation, it could be suggested that NETs regulate neutrophil

infiltration at two distinct levels, 1) indirectly via formation of CXCL2 in the pancreas and 2) directly via up-regulation of Mac-1 expression on neutrophils (Figure R12).



Figure R12. Mac-1 expression and ROS production in isolated neutrophils. Aggregate data and representative histogram of Mac1-expression on neutrophils. Quantification of ROS production in neutrophils by use of fluorescence microplate reader. Murine neutrophils were isolated from bone marrow and incubated with neutrophil-derived NETs (black bars) or PMA (grey bars). Unstimulated cells (white bars) served as controls. Neutrophils were co-incubated with DNAse I as indicated. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 5. #P < 0.05 versus control and $\alpha P < 0.05$ versus NET without DNAse I.

Systemic complications of severe pancreatitis include pulmonary infiltration of inflammatory cells and pulmonary tissue damage. We observed that inhibition of NET formation decreased pulmonary tissue injury and recruitment of neutrophils in AP. We therefore examined plasma levels of IL-6 in pancreatitis animals and found that taurocholate challenge markedly increased the circulating levels of IL-6. However, levels of IL-6 significant decreased in animal treated with DNase I. In patients and animals with AP, serum levels of HMGB1 are significantly increased and positively correlate with the severity of the disease [272,273,274]. Inhibiting the release or cytokine activity of HMGB1 confers protection against experimental

AP [275]. Herein, our results show that taurocholate exposure significant increased HMGB1 levels compared with sham mice group. However, administration of DNase I reduced plasma levels of HMGB1. This data suggests that NET signaling controls both local and distant accumulation of neutrophils in AP. Furthermore, we also observed that pretreatment with DNase I inhibited pancreatitis induced neutrophil into the broncho-alveolar (BALF) compartment, suggesting that NET may regulate a substantial part of the tissue injury in AP. It is widely held that trypsinogen activation is a critical feature in the pathophysiology of AP [276,277]. Thus, we asked whether NETs might be involved in the activation of trypsin in acinar cells. Acinar cell were isolated and stimulated with 10 nM of caerulein, PMA derived NET, histone or NETs. We found that co-incubation with neutrophil-derived NETs enhanced trypsin activation in acinar cells to levels similar to caerulein, a well-known trypsin secretagogoue. Interestingly, co-incubation with DNase I abolished NET-induced activation of trypsin in acinar cells. Aiming to investigate more specifically how NETs induce trypsin activation histones were used in cellular experiments. Histones were found to activate trypsin activation histones were used in cellular experiments.

The signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) is a transcription factor that controls expressions of several genes involved in cell survival, proliferation and differentiation, and tissue inflammation. It has been shown that STAT3 knock out mice protected against caerulein-induced pancreatitis [278]. The importance of STAT3 in acinar cells has been tested [151]. Herein we investigate if induce STAT3 phosphorylation in acinar cells by use of western blot analysis. As shown in Figure R14 NETs, as well as histone 3 and 4, are potent stimulators of STAT3 phosphorylation. Co-incubation with DNase I decreased NET-induced STAT3 phosphorylation. Altogether the results indicate that NET is a potent inducer of STAT3 activity, which is in line with the findings on trypsin activation.



Figure R13. Trypsin activation and STAT3 phosphorylation. Total and phosphorylated STAT3 were determined by western blot and the ratio of phosphorylated STAT3 divided by total STAT3 was quantified. A) Acinar cells were co-incubated with caerulein (grey bars) or neutrophil-derived NETs (black bars) with or without DNAse I. STAT3 phosphorylation was analyzed after incubation with neutrophil derived NETs (black bars) with or without DNase I or saline (white bars) with or without DNase I. B) Acinar cells were co-incubated with caerulein (grey bars) or histone 3 and histone 4 (black bars). STAT3 phosphorylation was analyzed after incubation with neutrophil derived NETs (black bars) or histone 3 or histone 4 (black bars). C) Acinar cells were co-incubated with caerulein (grey bars) or neutrophil-derived NETs (black bars) with or without PSA. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 5. #P < 0.05 control cells and #P < 0.05 vs NET alone.

Polysialic acid (PSA) a long linear polymer composed entirely of negatively charged sialic acid (5'-N-acetylneuraminic acid) belongs to a class of functionally important anionic glycans and direct binds to histones [279]. It has been demonstrated to reduce both histone and NET mediated cytotoxicity [271]. In this study, we noticed that co-incubation with PSA abolish NET-provoked trypsinogen activation. In order to investigate the toxicity of histones in the pancreas, acinar cells were isolated and co-incubated with histones for 60 minutes, before the viability of acinar cells were assessed by trypan blue exclusion test. We found the viability of acinar cells to be reduced by 35% (Figure R13).

In conclusion, this study demonstrates for the first time that NETs are not only generated but also play a critical role in the development of severe AP. Inhibition of NET decreased CXCL2 formation and neutrophil recruitment in the inflamed pancreas. In addition, we show that NETs regulate STAT3 activity and trypsin activation in acinar cells and histones might be important molecular mediators in these processes. Together, these findings identify a novel role of NETs in pancreatitis and suggest that targeting NETs might be a useful way to ameliorate local and systemic inflammation in severe AP.

Conclusions

- 1- Farnesyltransferase is a potent regulator of neutrophil infiltration in AP. Inhibition of farnesyltransferase attenuates pancreatitis associated neutrophil recruitment and tissue injury in AP.
- 2- Geranylgeranyltransferase is an important regulator of CXC chemokine production and neutrophil recruitment in AP. Inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase attenuates systemic inflammation and the pancreas and lungs were protected from organ damage.
- 3- Ras signaling controls CXC chemokine formation, neutrophil recruitment and tissue injury in severe AP. Inhibition of Ras signaling attenuates local and systemic inflammation in severe AP.
- 4- Formation of NET plays a critical role in the development of severe AP. Inhibition of NET decreased CXCL2 formation and neutrophil recruitment in the inflamed pancreas. In addition, NETs regulate STAT3 activity and trypsin activation in acinar cells.

Populärvetenskaplig sammanfattning på svenska

Akut inflammation i bukspottskörteln, akut pankreatit är en vanlig sjukdom. Flertalet patienter som drabbas får en mild inflammation som ofta läker ut av sig själv. En del drabbas dock av komplikationer, en så kallad svår akut pankreatit. Vid denna form av pankreatit finns en betydande risk att dö och många patienter behöver vårdas länge på sjukhus. Det finns ingen specifik behandling av sjukdomen, delvis för att sjukdomsmekanismerna är oklara. Akut pankreatit kännetecknas av en aktivering av såväl bukspottskörtelenzymer, framför allt proteaser, som immunsystemet. Aktiverade proteaser kan orsaka nedbrytning av proteiner, proteolys och aktivering av immunsystemet leder till att vita blodkroppar, leukocyter, aktiveras. Vid akut pankreatit infiltrerar en typ av vita blodkroppar, neutrofila leukocyter, bukspottskörtelns vävnad. Vid svår pankreatit ses även infiltration av neutrofila leukocyter till lungorna. Dessutom ses vävnadsskada i såväl bukspottskörtel som lungor. För att kunna behandla sjudomen behövs en bättre förståelse av dess mekanismer och vad som styr dem.

En specifik mekanism som visats ha betydelse för sjukdomsförloppet vid andra sjukdomar kallas isoprenylering. Begreppet innebär att ett protein förändras så att det kan fästa vid ett membran, såsom cellväggen, vilket är en förutsättning för att proteinet ska kunna påverka fortsatt signalering i cellen. Isoprenylering styrs av enzymerna farnesyltransferas och geranylgeranyltransferas. En grupp av intracellulära proteiner, så kallade Guanin nucleotidbindande proteiner, G-proteiner, är viktiga för signalöverföring i många celler. Genom att aktiveras eller inaktiveras reglerar de hur extracellulära stimuli överförs till intracellulära signaler. Två grupper av G-proteiner som är viktiga för inflammation och bildande av inflammatoriska mediatorer är Ras och Rac proteinerna. De är beroende av isoprenylering för att kunna fästa vid cellväggen och styra signalöverföring.

Neutrofila leukocyter är viktiga för sjukdomsföloppet vid akut pankreatit. Man har nyligen visat att neutrofiler vid aktivering kan ge upphov till extracellulära nätliknande strukturer (nuclerar extracellular traps, NETs). Dessa är uppbyggda av DNA och proteiner från aktiverade neutrofiler och deras betydelse för immunförsvaret är relativt outforskad.

Syftet med denna avhandling var att undersöka betydelsen av isoprenylering och NETs för neutrofilinfiltration och vävnadsskada vid pankreatit.

Dessa inflammatoriska mekanismer har studerats i musmodeller och cellmodeller. För att orsaka en svår akut pankreatit liknande den som ses vid svår gallstensutlöst pankreatit på människa infunderas gallsyran taurocholat i pankreasgången på möss. Försöken upprepas i en alternativ pankreatitmodell där aminosyran L-arginin injiceras i bukhålan 2 gånger med en timmes mellanrum. Cellförsök görs med isolerade bukspottkörtelceller (acinära celler).

Ι arbete Ι hämmas farnesyltransferas genom att mössen förbehandlas med farnesyltransferashämmare (FTI)-277. Det intracellulära G-proteinet Ras undersöks specifikt då dess aktivering tros vara beroende av farnesyltransferas aktivering. Vid taurocholatutlöst pankreatit ses en tydlig Ras aktivering (mätt som RasGTPase) i bukspottkörteln. I möss som förbehandlats med FTI-277 minskar Ras aktivitet samt neutrofilinfiltration och vävnadsskada i bukspottkörteln. De neutrofila leukocyternas aktivering minskar när farnesyltransferas hämmas. Dessutom minskar neutrofilinfiltration i lungvävnaden.

I arbete II studeras effekter av geranylgeranyltransferas genom att mössen förbehandlas med geranylgeranyltransferas hämmare (GGTI)-2133. Utan förbehandling kan vi visa att den intracellulära signalvägen Rac-1 uppregleras vid taurocholatinducerad pankreatit. Förbehandling med GGTI-2133 leder till minskad Rac-1 aktivering, minskad aktivering samt infiltration av neutrofila leukocyter och minskad vävnadsskada i bukspottkörteln. Vidare ses tecken till minskad inflammation generellt i blodet med minskade nivåer av inflammatoriska mediatorer (cytokinen CXCL2) och minskad infiltration av neutrofilaleukocyter till lungorna.

I arbete III studeras effekter av G-proteinet Ras. När detta hämmas minskar den systemiska inflammationen och nivåer av inflammatoriska mediatorer i blodet. Även vävnadsskada i bukspottkörteln minskar när Ras hämmas.

I arbete IV kan vi för första gången visa att NETs bildas i bukspottskörteln vid akut pankreatit. Om de neutrofila leukocyterna slås ut innan pankreatit induceras ses inte NETs vilket stödjer teorin att NETs uppkommer från aktiverade neutrofila leukocyter. Genom att bryta ner NETs med enzymer som DNase kan vi konstatera att de är viktiga för många av sjukdomsprocesserna vid akut pankreatit. Bland annat minskar inflammatoriska mediatorer i blodet och neutrofilinfiltration samt vävnadsskada i bukspottkörteln. I cellulära försök visas att signalvägen STAT-3 aktiveras av NETs och att NETs kan aktivera proteaset trypsin.

Sammantaget har resultaten i denna avhandling visat att man genom att påverka de inflammatoriska signalvägarna kan lindra effekterna av akut pankreatit såväl i bukspottkörteln som i blod och lungor. Flera potentiellt viktiga mekanismer har undersökts och resultaten kan ligga till grund för framtida specifika behandlingar av akut pankreatit.

Acknowledgments

First of all, I am deeply grateful to my supervisor Professor **Henrik Thorlacius** for his excellent guidance, endless support and encouragement during these years. He patiently introduced me to the intriguing world of research. I greatly admire his expertise in clinical and scientific work, and his high energy level.

I owe my sincere appreciation to my other supervisor Associate Professor **Sara Regner** for her vast experience in scientific research, her positive and encouraging attitude, and her faith in me throughout the study. Her enthusiasm for research is truly extraordinary.

I am especially grateful to Professor **Bengt**, for his kind support and continuous interest in my work. His vast clinical and scientific knowledge have been invaluable. Also many thanks to his wife **Christina** and thanks a lot for the hospitality. Thank you for all your help and viability at all times.

I warmly thankful to Professor Dr **Pishtewan Al-Bazzaz**, whose support, stimulating suggestion and good will kept me going through my study time.

Many thanks to Dr **Beston Nore**. I am much indebted to him for his valuable advices and generous support throughout my residence in Sweden.

I want to express my gratitude to Dr Fareed Hanna, Dr Dara Meran, Dr Saleem Qader and Dr Abdulqader Al-Naqeshabandi for introducing me into science and for still showing me strong supports.

It gives me great pleasure in acknowledging the help and support of **Anne-Marie Rohrstock**. Her wide knowledge and logical way of thinking have been of great value for me. Your helpfulness is highly appreciated.

I would like to thank **Darbaz Awla**, who patiently taught me all the basic principles of working in a lab. You are wonderful friendship and unforgettable time during my entire stay in Sweden, also many thanks to **Tavga Salim** for the kind hospitality.

Special thanks to my dear PhD colleague **Hannes Hartman**, who as a good friend and always willing to help and give his best suggestions. It would have been a lonely lab without him.

I express my heartfelt gratefulness to Aree Abdulla, a wonderful person with great lab skills.

Next, I am deeply indebted to **Anita Alm** for her enormous work and kind help you made my work much easier.

I extend my warmest and heartfelt thanks to **Pernilla Siming** it was a great pleasure for me to meet you. Thank you so much for everything you have done for me.

I am very thankful to my entire dear colleague at the Department of Surgery in particular, many thanks to: Milladur Rahman, Erik Weterholm, Songen Zhang, Amr Alhaidary, Yongzhi Wang, Yusheng Wang, Su Zhang, Ling Tao Luo, Mohammad Yasser Arafat, Johanna Puegge, Changhui, and former PhD student Zirak Hasan, and Karzan Palani,. It was a great honor to me to work with you and it was a memorable time.

I would like to express my sincere thanks to **Kak Nafih** and his wife **Suhaila**, also at the same time; I would like to thank Dr **Delshad Akrawi** and his family, I very enjoyed many wonderful dinners in your home during these years. Also I would like to show my gratitude to Dr **Sirwa Bayz** for your kindness.

I offer my warm thanks to my friends in Sweden for their great friendship and endless support, in particular **Ahmed Rasheed** and his family, **Rasti Ismael**, **Sarhid Muhammed**, **Taman Mahdi**, **Permam Aziz and Kosrat Aziz**.

I would also like to thank my **parents** for the support they provided me through my entire life. I must acknowledge my wife, beloved and best friend, **Rundk**, without whose love, encouragement and editing assistance. **Rundk**, I would not have finished this thesis and words fail me to express my appreciation to you, your support and generous care.

Special thanks go to my brothers and sister, especially **Bakhtyar** for his continuous help and support during these years.

I would like to heartily thank **Kurdistan Government, Hawler Medical University**, **College of Pharmacy** and the **Nanakaly Group** Scholarship fund. I recognize that this research would not have been possible without your financial assistance.

References

- 1. Schneider L, Buchler MW, Werner J (2010) Acute pancreatitis with an emphasis on infection. Infect Dis Clin North Am 24: 921-941, viii.
- Liang HY, Chen T, Wang T, Huang Z, Yan HT, et al. (2014) Time course of intestinal barrier function injury in a sodium taurocholate-induced severe acute pancreatitis in rat model. J Dig Dis 15: 386-393.
- Gray KD, Simovic MO, Chapman WC, Blackwell TS, Christman JW, et al. (2003) Systemic nf-kappaB activation in a transgenic mouse model of acute pancreatitis. J Surg Res 110: 310-314.
- Jha RK, Ma Q, Sha H, Palikhe M (2009) Acute pancreatitis: a literature review. Med Sci Monit 15: RA147-156.
- 5. Bhatia M, Neoptolemos JP, Slavin J (2001) Inflammatory mediators as therapeutic targets in acute pancreatitis. Curr Opin Investig Drugs 2: 496-501.
- Bacon KB, Oppenheim JJ (1998) Chemokines in disease models and pathogenesis. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev 9: 167-173.
- Pastor CM, Rubbia-Brandt L, Hadengue A, Jordan M, Morel P, et al. (2003) Role of macrophage inflammatory peptide-2 in cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis and pancreatitis-associated lung injury. Lab Invest 83: 471-478.
- 8. Butcher EC (1991) Leukocyte-endothelial cell recognition: three (or more) steps to specificity and diversity. Cell 67: 1033-1036.
- 9. Muller WA (2013) Getting leukocytes to the site of inflammation. Vet Pathol 50: 7-22.
- Ley K, Laudanna C, Cybulsky MI, Nourshargh S (2007) Getting to the site of inflammation: the leukocyte adhesion cascade updated. Nature Reviews Immunology 7: 678-689.
- Sun W, Watanabe Y, Wang ZQ (2006) Expression and significance of ICAM-1 and its counter receptors LFA-1 and Mac-1 in experimental acute pancreatitis of rats. World J Gastroenterol 12: 5005-5009.
- Hartwig W, Jimenez RE, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Kelliher A, Jones R, et al. (2001) Expression of the adhesion molecules Mac-1 and L-selectin on neutrophils in acute pancreatitis is protease- and complement-dependent. Annals of Surgery 233: 371-378.
- Hartwig W, Jimenez RE, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Kelliher A, Jones R, et al. (2001) Expression of the adhesion molecules Mac-1 and L-selectin on neutrophils in acute pancreatitis is protease- and complement-dependent. Ann Surg 233: 371-378.
- Zhou MT, Chen CS, Chen BC, Zhang QY, Andersson R (2010) Acute lung injury and ARDS in acute pancreatitis: mechanisms and potential intervention. World J Gastroenterol 16: 2094-2099.
- 15. Lichtenstein A, Milani R, Jr., Fernezlian SM, Leme AS, Capelozzi VL, et al. (2000) Acute lung injury in two experimental models of acute pancreatitis: infusion of saline or sodium taurocholate into the pancreatic duct. Crit Care Med 28: 1497-1502.
- Zhao QL, Huang CY, Huang Y, Wang JF, Liu J (2004) [Study on acute pancreatitisassociated lung injury induced by L-arginine in mice]. Sichuan Da Xue Xue Bao Yi Xue Ban 35: 839-842.
- 17. Fuchs TA, Abed U, Goosmann C, Hurwitz R, Schulze I, et al. (2007) Novel cell death program leads to neutrophil extracellular traps. Journal of Cell Biology 176: 231-241.

- Remijsen Q, Kuijpers TW, Wirawan E, Lippens S, Vandenabeele P, et al. (2011) Dying for a cause: NETosis, mechanisms behind an antimicrobial cell death modality. Cell Death Differ 18: 581-588.
- Metzler KD, Fuchs TA, Nauseef WM, Reumaux D, Roesler J, et al. (2011) Myeloperoxidase is required for neutrophil extracellular trap formation: implications for innate immunity. Blood 117: 953-959.
- Sozzi G, Conte D, Leon ME, Cirincione R, Roz L, et al. (2003) Quantification of free circulating DNA as a diagnostic marker in lung cancer. Journal of Clinical Oncology 21: 3902-3908.
- Thijssen MAMA, Swinkels DW, Ruers TJM, de Kok JB (2002) Difference between free circulating plasma and serum DNA in patients with colorectal liver metastases. Anticancer Research 22: 421-425.
- 22. Liu FC, Chuang YH, Tsai YF, Yu HP (2014) Role of neutrophil extracellular traps following injury. Shock 41: 491-498.
- Logters T, Paunel-Gorgulu A, Zilkens C, Altrichter J, Scholz M, et al. (2009) Diagnostic accuracy of neutrophil-derived circulating free DNA (cf-DNA/NETs) for septic arthritis. Journal of Orthopaedic Research 27: 1401-1407.
- 24. Meng W, Paunel-Gorgulu A, Flohe S, Hoffmann A, Witte I, et al. (2012) Depletion of neutrophil extracellular traps in vivo results in hypersusceptibility to polymicrobial sepsis in mice. Crit Care 16: R137.
- Gornik O, Gornik I, Wagner J, Radic D, Lauc G (2011) Evaluation of Cell-Free DNA in Plasma and Serum as Early Predictors of Severity in Acute Pancreatitis. Pancreas 40: 787-788.
- 26. Gornik I, Wagner J, Gasparovic V, Lauc G, Gornik O (2009) Free serum DNA is an early predictor of severity in acute pancreatitis. Clinical Biochemistry 42: 38-43.
- Margraf S, Logters T, Reipen J, Altrichter J, Scholz M, et al. (2008) Neutrophil-derived circulating free DNA (cf-DNA/NETs): a potential prognostic marker for posttraumatic development of inflammatory second hit and sepsis. Shock 30: 352-358.
- Swarup V, Rajeswari MR (2007) Circulating (cell-free) nucleic acids A promising, noninvasive tool for early detection of several human diseases. Febs Letters 581: 795-799.
- 29. Konstantinopoulos PA, Karamouzis MV, Papavassiliou AG (2007) Post-translational modifications and regulation of the RAS superfamily of GTPases as anticancer targets. Nature Reviews Drug Discovery 6: 540-555.
- 30. Karin M (2005) Inflammation and cancer: the long reach of Ras. Nat Med 11: 20-21.
- Ji B, Tsou L, Wang H, Gaiser S, Chang DZ, et al. (2009) Ras activity levels control the development of pancreatic diseases. Gastroenterology 137: 1072-1082, 1082 e1071-1076.
- Itoh K, Yoshioka K, Akedo H, Uehata M, Ishizaki T, et al. (1999) An essential part for Rho-associated kinase in the transcellular invasion of tumor cells. Nat Med 5: 221-225.
- Alblas J, Ulfman L, Hordijk P, Koenderman L (2001) Activation of Rhoa and ROCK are essential for detachment of migrating leukocytes. Molecular Biology of the Cell 12: 2137-2145.
- Slotta JE, Braun OO, Menger MD, Thorlacius H (2006) Fasudil, a Rho-kinase inhibitor, inhibits leukocyte adhesion in inflamed large blood vessels in vivo. Inflamm Res 55: 364-367.
- 35. Awla D, Hartman H, Abdulla A, Zhang S, Rahman M, et al. (2011) Rho-kinase signalling regulates trypsinogen activation and tissue damage in severe acute pancreatitis. Br J Pharmacol 162: 648-658.

- 36. Kitamura K, Tada S, Nakamoto N, Toda K, Horikawa H, et al. (2007) Rho/Rho kinase is a key enzyme system involved in the angiotensin II signaling pathway of liver fibrosis and steatosis. Journal of Gastroenterology and Hepatology 22: 2022-2033.
- 37. Hasan Z, Palani K, Rahman M, Zhang S, Syk I, et al. (2012) Rho-kinase signaling regulates pulmonary infiltration of neutrophils in abdominal sepsis via attenuation of CXC chemokine formation and Mac-1 expression on neutrophils. Shock 37: 282-288.
- 38. Etienne-Manneville S, Hall A (2002) Rho GTPases in cell biology. Nature 420: 629-635.
- Binker MG, Binker-Cosen AA, Gaisano HY, Cosen-Binker LI (2008) Inhibition of Rac1 decreases the severity of pancreatitis and pancreatitis-associated lung injury in mice. Exp Physiol 93: 1091-1103.
- 40. Cancer of the Pancreas. 2014 NHS Retrieved.
- 41. Spooner BS, Walther BT, Rutter WJ (1970) The development of the dorsal and ventral mammalian pancreas in vivo and in vitro. Journal of Cell Biology 47: 235-246.
- 42. Slack JM (1995) Developmental biology of the pancreas. Development 121: 1569-1580.
- Couzin J (2007) Developmental biology. In embryos, pancreas and liver reach full size in different ways. Science 315: 587.
- 44. Joo YE, Kang HC, Kim HS, Choi SK, Rew JS, et al. (2006) Agenesis of the dorsal pancreas: a case report and review of the literature. Korean J Intern Med 21: 236-239.
- 45. Balakrishnan V, Narayanan VA, Siyad I, Radhakrishnan L, Nair P (2006) Agenesis of the dorsal pancreas with chronic calcific pancreatitis. case report, review of the literature and genetic basis. JOP 7: 651-659.
- 46. Bertelli E, Di Gregorio F, Mosca S, Bastianini A (1998) The arterial blood supply of the pancreas: a review. V. The dorsal pancreatic artery. An anatomic review and a radiologic study. Surg Radiol Anat 20: 445-452.
- Das SL, Kennedy JI, Murphy R, Phillips AR, Windsor JA, et al. (2014) Relationship between the exocrine and endocrine pancreas after acute pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 20: 17196-17205.
- Engelking LR (1997) Physiology of the endocrine pancreas. Semin Vet Med Surg (Small Anim) 12: 224-229.
- Watson P (2015) Pancreatitis in dogs and cats: definitions and pathophysiology. Journal of Small Animal Practice 56: 3-12.
- 50. Weiss FU, Halangk W, Lerch MM (2008) New advances in pancreatic cell physiology and pathophysiology. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 22: 3-15.
- 51. Schulz I, Stolze HH (1980) The exocrine pancreas: the role of secretagogues, cyclic nucleotides, and calcium in enzyme secretion. Annu Rev Physiol 42: 127-156.
- 52. Kamisawa T, Egawa N, Inokuma S, Tsuruta K, Okamoto A, et al. (2003) Pancreatic endocrine and exocrine function and salivary gland function in autoimmune pancreatitis before and after steroid therapy. Pancreas 27: 235-238.
- 53. van Acker GJ, Perides G, Steer ML (2006) Co-localization hypothesis: a mechanism for the intrapancreatic activation of digestive enzymes during the early phases of acute pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 12: 1985-1990.
- 54. Schneider SW, Sritharan KC, Geibel JP, Oberleithner H, Jena BP (1997) Surface dynamics in living acinar cells imaged by atomic force microscopy: identification of plasma membrane structures involved in exocytosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 94: 316-321.
- 55. Nawrot-Porabka K, Jaworek J, Leja-Szpak A, Kot M, Lange S (2015) The role of antisecretory factor in pancreatic exocrine secretion: Studies in vivo and in vitro. Exp Physiol.
- 56. SJ. P, Rafael S (2010) The Exocrine Pancreas. Morgan & Claypool Life Sciences.

- 57. Muniraj T, Gajendran M, Thiruvengadam S, Raghuram K, Rao S, et al. (2012) Acute pancreatitis. Dis Mon 58: 98-144.
- 58. Sohma Y, Gray MA, Imai Y, Argent BE (2001) 150 mM HCO3(-)--how does the pancreas do it? Clues from computer modelling of the duct cell. JOP 2: 198-202.
- 59. Steward MC, Ishiguro H, Case RM (2005) Mechanisms of bicarbonate secretion in the pancreatic duct. Annu Rev Physiol 67: 377-409.
- 60. Cosen-Binker LI, Gaisano HY (2007) Recent insights into the cellular mechanisms of acute pancreatitis. Canadian Journal of Gastroenterology 21: 19-24.
- 61. Whitcomb DC, Lowe ME (2007) Human pancreatic digestive enzymes. Dig Dis Sci 52: 1-17.
- 62. Junglee D, Katrak A, Mohiuddin J, Blacklock H, Prentice HG, et al. (1986) Salivary Amylase and Pancreatic-Enzymes in Serum after Total-Body Irradiation. Clinical Chemistry 32: 609-610.
- 63. Polgar L (2005) The catalytic triad of serine peptidases. Cell Mol Life Sci 62: 2161-2172.
- 64. Lowe ME (1997) Structure and function of pancreatic lipase and colipase. Annu Rev Nutr 17: 141-158.
- 65. Wang Y, Sternfeld L, Yang F, Rodriguez JA, Ross C, et al. (2009) Enhanced susceptibility to pancreatitis in severe hypertriglyceridaemic lipoprotein lipasedeficient mice and agonist-like function of pancreatic lipase in pancreatic cells. Gut 58: 422-430.
- 66. Hameed AM, Lam VW, Pleass HC (2014) Significant elevations of serum lipase not caused by pancreatitis: a systematic review. HPB (Oxford).
- 67. Acosta JA, Hoyt DB, Schmid-Schonbein GW, Hugli TE, Anjaria DJ, et al. (2006) Intraluminal pancreatic serine protease activity, mucosal permeability, and shock: a review. Shock 26: 3-9.
- 68. Otsuki M (2000) Pathophysiological role of cholecystokinin in humans. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 15 Suppl: D71-83.
- 69. Logsdon CD (1986) Stimulation of pancreatic acinar cell growth by CCK, epidermal growth factor, and insulin in vitro. Am J Physiol 251: G487-494.
- 70. Samuel I, Zaheer S, Nelson JJ, Yorek MA, Zaheer A (2004) CCK-A receptor induction and P38 and NF-kappaB activation in acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 4: 49-56.
- Mossner J (2010) New advances in cell physiology and pathophysiology of the exocrine pancreas. Dig Dis 28: 722-728.
- 72. Konturek SJ, Pepera J, Zabielski K, Konturek PC, Pawlik T, et al. (2003) Brain-gut axis in pancreatic secretion and appetite control. J Physiol Pharmacol 54: 293-317.
- Bradley EL, 3rd (1993) A clinically based classification system for acute pancreatitis. Summary of the International Symposium on Acute Pancreatitis, Atlanta, Ga, September 11 through 13, 1992. Arch Surg 128: 586-590.
- 74. Granger J, Remick D (2005) Acute pancreatitis: models, markers, and mediators. Shock 24 Suppl 1: 45-51.
- 75. Thoeni RF (2012) The Revised Atlanta Classification of Acute Pancreatitis: Its Importance for the Radiologist and Its Effect on Treatment. Radiology 262: 751-764.
- Banks PA, Freeman ML (2006) Practice guidelines in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 101: 2379-2400.
- 77. Petrov MS, Chong V, Windsor JA (2011) Infected pancreatic necrosis: not necessarily a late event in acute pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 17: 3173-3176.
- 78. Fu CY, Yeh CN, Hsu JT, Jan YY, Hwang TL (2007) Timing of mortality in severe acute pancreatitis: experience from 643 patients. World J Gastroenterol 13: 1966-1969.

- 79. Mann DV, Hershman MJ, Hittinger R, Glazer G (1994) Multicenter Audit of Death from Acute-Pancreatitis. British Journal of Surgery 81: 890-893.
- 80. Upchurch E (2014) Local complications of acute pancreatitis. Br J Hosp Med (Lond) 75: 698-702.
- 81. Mofidi R, Duff MD, Wigmore SJ, Madhavan KK, Garden OJ, et al. (2006) Association between early systemic inflammatory response, severity of multiorgan dysfunction and death in acute pancreatitis. British Journal of Surgery 93: 738-744.
- 82. Takeyama Y (2005) Significance of apoptotic cell death in systemic complications with severe acute pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol 40: 1-10.
- Michael Raphael, Kenneth Reed, Lawrence Stawick, Bradley Warren (2009) Clinical Vignettes - Pancreatic/Biliary. The American Journal of Gastroenterology 104: S230-S257.
- 84. Khan AS, Latif SU, Eloubeidi MA (2010) Controversies in the etiologies of acute pancreatitis. JOP 11: 545-552.
- 85. Kedia S, Dhingra R, Garg PK (2013) Recurrent acute pancreatitis: an approach to diagnosis and management. Trop Gastroenterol 34: 123-135.
- 86. Olah A, Pardavi G, Belagyi T, Romics L, Jr. (2007) Preventive strategies for septic complications of acute pancreatitis. Chirurgia (Bucur) 102: 383-388.
- Bialek R, Willemer S, Arnold R, Adler G (1991) Evidence of Intracellular Activation of Serine Proteases in Acute Cerulein-Induced Pancreatitis in Rats. Scandinavian Journal of Gastroenterology 26: 190-196.
- 88. Grady T, MaH'Moud M, Otani T, Rhee S, Lerch MM, et al. (1998) Zymogen proteolysis within the pancreatic acinar cell is associated with cellular injury. American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology 275: G1010-G1017.
- Gukovsky I, Gukovskaya AS, Blinman TA, Zaninovic V, Pandol SJ (1998) Early NFkappa B activation is associated with hormone-induced pancreatitis. American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology 275: G1402-G1414.
- Voronina S, Longbottom R, Sutton R, Petersen OH, Tepikin A (2002) Bile acids induce calcium signals in mouse pancreatic acinar cells: implications for bile-induced pancreatic pathology. J Physiol 540: 49-55.
- Raraty M, Ward J, Erdemli G, Vaillant C, Neoptolemos JP, et al. (2000) Calciumdependent enzyme activation and vacuole formation in the apical granular region of pancreatic acinar cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97: 13126-13131.
- 92. Kim JY, Kim KH, Lee JA, Namkung W, Sun AQ, et al. (2002) Transporter-mediated bile acid uptake causes Ca2+-dependent cell death in rat pancreatic acinar cells. Gastroenterology 122: 1941-1953.
- 93. Kereszturi E, Szmola R, Kukor Z, Simon P, Weiss FU, et al. (2009) Hereditary pancreatitis caused by mutation-induced misfolding of human cationic trypsinogen: a novel disease mechanism. Hum Mutat 30: 575-582.
- 94. Pezzilli R (2009) Pharmacotherapy for acute pancreatitis. Expert Opin Pharmacother 10: 2999-3014.
- Hofbauer B, Saluja AK, Lerch MM, Bhagat L, Bhatia M, et al. (1998) Intra-acinar cell activation of trypsinogen during caerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats. Am J Physiol 275: G352-362.
- 96. Krims PE, Pandol SJ (1988) Free cytosolic calcium and secretagogue-stimulated initial pancreatic exocrine secretion. Pancreas 3: 383-390.
- 97. Mayer J, Rau B, Schoenberg MH, Beger HG (1999) Mechanism and role of trypsinogen activation in acute pancreatitis. Hepatogastroenterology 46: 2757-2763.
- 98. Halangk W, Lerch MM, Brandt-Nedelev B, Roth W, Ruthenbuerger M, et al. (2000) Role of cathepsin B in intracellular trypsinogen activation and the onset of acute pancreatitis. Journal of Clinical Investigation 106: 773-781.
- Saluja AK, Donovan EA, Yamanaka K, Yamaguchi Y, Hofbauer B, et al. (1997) Cerulein-induced in vitro activation of trypsinogen in rat pancreatic acini is mediated by cathepsin B. Gastroenterology 113: 304-310.
- 100. Otani T, Chepilko SM, Grendell JH, Gorelick FS (1998) Codistribution of TAP and the granule membrane protein GRAMP-92 in rat caerulein-induced pancreatitis. Am J Physiol 275: G999-G1009.
- 101. Dawra R, Sah RP, Dudeja V, Rishi L, Talukdar R, et al. (2011) Intra-acinar Trypsinogen Activation Mediates Early Stages of Pancreatic Injury but Not Inflammation in Mice With Acute Pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 141: 2210-U2380.
- 102. Ward JB, Sutton R, Jenkins SA, Petersen OH (1996) Progressive disruption of acinar cell calcium signaling is an early feature of cerulein-induced pancreatitis in mice. Gastroenterology 111: 481-491.
- 103. Raraty MGT, Petersen OH, Sutton R, Neoptolemos JP (1999) Intracellular free ionized calcium in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis. Best Practice & Research in Clinical Gastroenterology 13: 241-251.
- 104. Pandol SJ, Saluja AK, Imrie CW, Banks PA (2007) Acute pancreatitis: bench to the bedside. Gastroenterology 132: 1127-1151.
- 105. Muili KA, Wang D, Orabi AI, Sarwar S, Luo Y, et al. (2013) Bile acids induce pancreatic acinar cell injury and pancreatitis by activating calcineurin. J Biol Chem 288: 570-580.
- 106. Laukkarinen JM, Van Acker GJ, Weiss ER, Steer ML, Perides G (2007) A mouse model of acute biliary pancreatitis induced by retrograde pancreatic duct infusion of Nataurocholate. Gut 56: 1590-1598.
- 107. Frick TW (2012) The role of calcium in acute pancreatitis. Surgery 152: S157-163.
- 108. Gerasimenko JV, Lur G, Sherwood MW, Ebisui E, Tepikin AV, et al. (2009) Pancreatic protease activation by alcohol metabolite depends on Ca2+ release via acid store IP3 receptors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106: 10758-10763.
- 109. Ogunbayo OA, Zhu Y, Rossi D, Sorrentino V, Ma J, et al. (2011) Cyclic adenosine diphosphate ribose activates ryanodine receptors, whereas NAADP activates two-pore domain channels. J Biol Chem 286: 9136-9140.
- 110. Cahalan MD (2009) STIMulating store-operated Ca(2+) entry. Nat Cell Biol 11: 669-677.
- Lee KP, Yuan JP, Hong JH, So I, Worley PF, et al. (2010) An endoplasmic reticulum/plasma membrane junction: STIM1/Orai1/TRPCs. Febs Letters 584: 2022-2027.
- 112. Orabi AI, Shah AU, Ahmad MU, Choo-Wing R, Parness J, et al. (2010) Dantrolene mitigates caerulein-induced pancreatitis in vivo in mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 299: G196-204.
- 113. Perides G, Laukkarinen JM, Vassileva G, Steer ML (2010) Biliary Acute Pancreatitis in Mice is Mediated by the G-Protein-Coupled Cell Surface Bile Acid Receptor Gpbar1. Gastroenterology 138: 715-725.
- 114. Voronina SG, Barrow SL, Simpson AW, Gerasimenko OV, da Silva Xavier G, et al. (2010) Dynamic changes in cytosolic and mitochondrial ATP levels in pancreatic acinar cells. Gastroenterology 138: 1976-1987.

- 115. Voronina S, Collier D, Chvanov M, Middlehurst B, Beckett AJ, et al. (2015) The role of Ca2+ influx in endocytic vacuole formation in pancreatic acinar cells. Biochem J 465: 405-412.
- 116. Rakonczay Z, Jr., Hegyi P, Takacs T, McCarroll J, Saluja AK (2008) The role of NFkappaB activation in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis. Gut 57: 259-267.
- 117. Grady T, Liang P, Ernst SA, Logsdon CD (1997) Chemokine gene expression in rat pancreatic acinar cells is an early event associated with acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 113: 1966-1975.
- 118. Thanos D, Maniatis T (1995) Nf-Kappa-B a Lesson in Family Values. Cell 80: 529-532.
- 119. Steinle AU, Weidenbach H, Wagner M, Adler G, Schmid RM (1999) NF-kappaB/Rel activation in cerulein pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 116: 420-430.
- 120. Han B, Logsdon CD (2000) CCK stimulates mob-1 expression and NF-kappaB activation via protein kinase C and intracellular Ca(2+). Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 278: C344-351.
- 121. Tando Y, Algul H, Wagner M, Weidenbach H, Adler G, et al. (1999) Caerulein-induced NF-kappaB/Rel activation requires both Ca2+ and protein kinase C as messengers. Am J Physiol 277: G678-686.
- 122. Ethridge RT, Hashimoto K, Chung DH, Ehlers RA, Rajaraman S, et al. (2002) Selective inhibition of NF-kappaB attenuates the severity of cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis. J Am Coll Surg 195: 497-505.
- 123. Yu C, Merza M, Luo L, Thorlacius H (2014) Inhibition of Ras signalling reduces neutrophil infiltration and tissue damage in severe acute pancreatitis. Eur J Pharmacol 746C: 245-251.
- 124. Merza M, Awla D, Hwaiz R, Rahman M, Appelros S, et al. (2014) Farnesyltransferase regulates neutrophil recruitment and tissue damage in acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 43: 427-435.
- 125. Van Acker GJ, Weiss E, Steer ML, Perides G (2007) Cause-effect relationships between zymogen activation and other early events in secretagogue-induced acute pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 292: G1738-1746.
- 126. Halangk W, Lerch MM (2005) Early events in acute pancreatitis. Clin Lab Med 25: 1-15.
- 127. Steer ML (1999) Early events in acute pancreatitis. Baillieres Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 13: 213-225.
- 128. Kylanpaa ML, Repo H, Puolakkainen PA (2010) Inflammation and immunosuppression in severe acute pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 16: 2867-2872.
- 129. Bhatia M, Wong FL, Cao Y, Lau HY, Huang J, et al. (2005) Pathophysiology of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 5: 132-144.
- Gaiser S, Daniluk J, Liu Y, Tsou L, Chu J, et al. (2011) Intracellular activation of trypsinogen in transgenic mice induces acute but not chronic pancreatitis. Gut 60: 1379-1388.
- 131. Van Acker GJ, Perides G, Weiss ER, Das S, Tsichlis PN, et al. (2007) Tumor progression locus-2 is a critical regulator of pancreatic and lung inflammation during acute pancreatitis. J Biol Chem 282: 22140-22149.
- 132. Abdulla A, Awla D, Thorlacius H, Regner S (2011) Role of neutrophils in the activation of trypsinogen in severe acute pancreatitis. J Leukoc Biol 90: 975-982.
- 133. Mayer J, Rau B, Gansauge F, Beger HG (2000) Inflammatory mediators in human acute pancreatitis: clinical and pathophysiological implications. Gut 47: 546-552.
- Lowry SF, Moldawer LL (1993) Modulation of cytokine responses in sepsis. Ann N Y Acad Sci 685: 471-482.

- Dinarello CA (1996) Cytokines as mediators in the pathogenesis of septic shock. Curr Top Microbiol Immunol 216: 133-165.
- 136. Newton K, Dixit VM (2012) Signaling in innate immunity and inflammation. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol 4.
- 137. Korthuis RJ, Granger DN (1993) Reactive oxygen metabolites, neutrophils, and the pathogenesis of ischemic-tissue/reperfusion. Clin Cardiol 16: I19-26.
- 138. Raraty MG, Murphy JA, McLoughlin E, Smith D, Criddle D, et al. (2005) Mechanisms of acinar cell injury in acute pancreatitis. Scand J Surg 94: 89-96.
- Westlin WF, Gimbrone MA, Jr. (1993) Neutrophil-mediated damage to human vascular endothelium. Role of cytokine activation. American Journal of Pathology 142: 117-128.
- 140. Blinman TA, Gukovsky I, Mouria M, Zaninovic V, Livingston E, et al. (2000) Activation of pancreatic acinar cells on isolation from tissue: cytokine upregulation via p38 MAP kinase. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 279: C1993-2003.
- 141. Denham W, Yang J, Fink G, Denham D, Carter G, et al. (1998) TNF but not IL-1 decreases pancreatic acinar cell survival without affecting exocrine function: A study in the perfused human pancreas. Journal of Surgical Research 74: 3-7.
- 142. Gu H, Werner J, Bergmann F, Whitcomb DC, Buchler MW, et al. (2013) Necroinflammatory response of pancreatic acinar cells in the pathogenesis of acute alcoholic pancreatitis. Cell Death Dis 4: e816.
- 143. Chen X, Ji B, Han B, Ernst SA, Simeone D, et al. (2002) NF-kappaB activation in pancreas induces pancreatic and systemic inflammatory response. Gastroenterology 122: 448-457.
- 144. Virlos IT, Mazzon E, Serraino I, Thiemermann C, Siriwardena AK, et al. (2003) NF-kB inhibition by pyrrolidine dithiocarbamate attenuates experimental acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 124: A501-A502.
- 145. Norman JG, Fink GW, Sexton C, Carter G (1996) Transgenic animals demonstrate a role for the IL-1 receptor in regulating IL-1beta gene expression at steady-state and during the systemic stress induced by acute pancreatitis. J Surg Res 63: 231-236.
- 146. Frossard JL, Saluja A, Bhagat L, Lee HS, Bhatia M, et al. (1999) The role of intercellular adhesion molecule 1 and neutrophils in acute pancreatitis and pancreatitis-associated lung injury. Gastroenterology 116: 694-701.
- 147. Fink GW, Norman JG (1997) Specific changes in the pancreatic expression of the interleukin 1 family of genes during experimental acute pancreatitis. Cytokine 9: 1023-1027.
- 148. Norman JG, Fink GW, Franz MG (1995) Acute pancreatitis induces intrapancreatic tumor necrosis factor gene expression. Arch Surg 130: 966-970.
- 149. Denham W, Yang J, Fink G, Denham D, Carter G, et al. (1997) Gene targeting demonstrates additive detrimental effects of interleukin 1 and tumor necrosis factor during pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 113: 1741-1746.
- 150. Hughes CB, Grewal HP, Gaber LW, Kotb M, El-din AB, et al. (1996) Anti-TNFalpha therapy improves survival and ameliorates the pathophysiologic sequelae in acute pancreatitis in the rat. Am J Surg 171: 274-280.
- 151. Zhang H, Neuhofer P, Song L, Rabe B, Lesina M, et al. (2013) IL-6 trans-signaling promotes pancreatitis-associated lung injury and lethality. Journal of Clinical Investigation 123: 1019-1031.
- 152. Gomez CR, Goral J, Ramirez L, Kopf M, Kovacs EJ (2006) Aberrant acute-phase response in aged interleukin-6 knockout mice. Shock 25: 581-585.

- 153. Leser HG, Gross V, Scheibenbogen C, Heinisch A, Salm R, et al. (1991) Elevation of serum interleukin-6 concentration precedes acute-phase response and reflects severity in acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 101: 782-785.
- 154. Rau BM, Kruger CM, Schilling MK (2005) Anti-cytokine strategies in acute pancreatitis: pathophysiological insights and clinical implications. Rocz Akad Med Bialymst 50: 106-115.
- 155. Pezzilli R, Billi P, Miniero R, Barakat B (1997) Serum interleukin-10 in human acute pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 42: 1469-1472.
- 156. Van Laethem JL, Marchant A, Delvaux A, Goldman M, Robberecht P, et al. (1995) Interleukin 10 prevents necrosis in murine experimental acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 108: 1917-1922.
- 157. Cao Y, Adhikari S, Clement MV, Wallig M, Bhatia M (2006) Neutralizing IL-10 reverses the protection against acute pancreatitis by crambene. Pancreas 33: 450-450.
- 158. Vanlaethem JL, Marchant A, Delvaux A, Goldman M, Robberecht P, et al. (1995) Interleukin-10 Prevents Necrosis in Murine Experimental Acute-Pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 108: 1917-1922.
- 159. Sallusto F, Baggiolini M (2008) Chemokines and leukocyte traffic. Nat Immunol 9: 949-952.
- 160. Rau B, Baumgart K, Kruger CM, Schilling M, Beger HG (2003) CC-chemokine activation in acute pancreatitis: enhanced release of monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 in patients with local and systemic complications. Intensive Care Med 29: 622-629.
- 161. Allen SJ, Crown SE, Handel TM (2007) Chemokine: Receptor structure, interactions, and antagonism. Annual Review of Immunology 25: 787-820.
- 162. Olson TS, Ley K (2002) Chemokines and chemokine receptors in leukocyte trafficking. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 283: R7-28.
- 163. Bhatia M, Hegde A (2007) Treatment with antileukinate, a CXCR2 chemokine receptor antagonist, protects mice against acute pancreatitis and associated lung injury. Regul Pept 138: 40-48.
- 164. Graves DT, Jiang Y (1995) Chemokines, a family of chemotactic cytokines. Crit Rev Oral Biol Med 6: 109-118.
- 165. Bhatia M, Ramnath RD, Chevali L, Guglielmotti A (2005) Treatment with bindarit, a blocker of MCP-1 synthesis, protects mice against acute pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 288: G1259-1265.
- 166. Bhatia M, Brady M, Kang YK, Costello E, Newton DJ, et al. (2002) MCP-1 but not CINC synthesis is increased in rat pancreatic acini in response to cerulein hyperstimulation. American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology 282: G77-G85.
- 167. Lundberg AH, Fukatsu K, Gaber L, Callicutt S, Kotb M, et al. (2001) Blocking pulmonary ICAM-1 expression ameliorates lung injury in established diet-induced pancreatitis. Ann Surg 233: 213-220.
- 168. Mansfield C (2012) Pathophysiology of Acute Pancreatitis: Potential Application from Experimental Models and Human Medicine to Dogs. Journal of Veterinary Internal Medicine 26: 875-887.
- 169. Hayashi T, Ishida Y, Kimura A, Iwakura Y, Mukaida N, et al. (2007) IFN-gamma protects cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis by repressing NF-kappa B activation. Journal of Immunology 178: 7385-7394.
- 170. Poch B, Gansauge F, Rau B, Wittel U, Gansauge S, et al. (1999) The role of polymorphonuclear leukocytes and oxygen-derived free radicals in experimental acute

pancreatitis: mediators of local destruction and activators of inflammation. Febs Letters 461: 268-272.

- 171. Zhou ZG, Chen YD (2002) Influencing factors of pancreatic microcirculatory impairment in acute panceatitis. World Journal of Gastroenterology 8: 406-412.
- 172. Sluiter W, Pietersma A, Lamers JMJ, Koster JF (1993) Leukocyte Adhesion Molecules on the Vascular Endothelium - Their Role in the Pathogenesis of Cardiovascular-Disease and the Mechanisms Underlying Their Expression. Journal of Cardiovascular Pharmacology 22: S37-S44.
- 173. Eckerwall G, Olin H, Andersson B, Andersson R (2006) Fluid resuscitation and nutritional support during severe acute pancreatitis in the past: What have we learned and how can we do better? Clinical Nutrition 25: 497-504.
- 174. Powell JJ, Miles R, Siriwardena AK (1998) Antibiotic prophylaxis in the initial management of severe acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 85: 582-587.
- 175. Menger MD, Plusczyk T, Vollmar B (2001) Microcirculatory derangements in acute pancreatitis. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 8: 187-194.
- 176. Adams DH (1995) Adhesion molecules and liver transplantation: new strategies for therapeutic intervention. J Hepatol 23: 225-231.
- 177. Ley K (2003) The role of selectins in inflammation and disease. Trends Mol Med 9: 263-268.
- 178. Kolaczkowska E, Kubes P (2013) Neutrophil recruitment and function in health and inflammation. Nature Reviews Immunology 13: 159-175.
- 179. Barreiro O, Sanchez-Madrid F (2009) Molecular basis of leukocyte-endothelium interactions during the inflammatory response. Rev Esp Cardiol 62: 552-562.
- 180. Kvietys PR, Granger DN (2012) Role of reactive oxygen and nitrogen species in the vascular responses to inflammation. Free Radic Biol Med 52: 556-592.
- 181. Telek G, Ducroc R, Scoazec JY, Pasquier C, Feldmann G, et al. (2001) Differential upregulation of cellular adhesion molecules at the sites of oxidative stress in experimental acute pancreatitis. Journal of Surgical Research 96: 56-67.
- 182. Kim H, Seo JY, Roh KH, Lim JW, Kim KH (2000) Suppression of NF-kappaB activation and cytokine production by N-acetylcysteine in pancreatic acinar cells. Free Radic Biol Med 29: 674-683.
- 183. Hartman H, Abdulla A, Awla D, Lindkvist B, Jeppsson B, et al. (2012) P-selectin mediates neutrophil rolling and recruitment in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 99: 246-255.
- 184. Folch E, Salas A, Panes J, Gelpi E, Rosello-Catafau J, et al. (1999) Role of P-selectin and ICAM-1 in pancreatitis-induced lung inflammation in rats: significance of oxidative stress. Ann Surg 230: 792-798; discussion 798-799.
- 185. Powell JJ, Siriwardena AK, Fearon KC, Ross JA (2001) Endothelial-derived selectins in the development of organ dysfunction in acute pancreatitis. Crit Care Med 29: 567-572.
- 186. Kakkar AK, Lefer DJ (2004) Leukocyte and endothelial adhesion molecule studies in knockout mice. Curr Opin Pharmacol 4: 154-158.
- Radi ZA, Kehrli ME, Jr., Ackermann MR (2001) Cell adhesion molecules, leukocyte trafficking, and strategies to reduce leukocyte infiltration. J Vet Intern Med 15: 516-529.
- 188. Zaninovic V, Gukovskaya AS, Gukovsky I, Mouria M, Pandol SJ (2000) Cerulein upregulates ICAM-1 in pancreatic acinar cells, which mediates neutrophil adhesion to these cells. American Journal of Physiology-Gastrointestinal and Liver Physiology 279: G666-G676.

- 189. Carvalho AC, Sousa RB, Franco AX, Costa JV, Neves LM, et al. (2014) Protective effects of fucoidan, a P- and L-selectin inhibitor, in murine acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 43: 82-87.
- 190. Ryschich E, Kerkadze V, Deduchovas O, Salnikova O, Parseliunas A, et al. (2009) Intracapillary leucocyte accumulation as a novel antihaemorrhagic mechanism in acute pancreatitis in mice. Gut 58: 1508-1516.
- 191. Muller WA, Weigl SA, Deng XH, Phillips DM (1993) Pecam-1 Is Required for Transendothelial Migration of Leukocytes. Journal of Experimental Medicine 178: 449-460.
- 192. Vaporciyan AA, Delisser HM, Yan HC, Mendiguren II, Thom SR, et al. (1993) Involvement of Platelet Endothelial-Cell Adhesion Molecule-1 in Neutrophil Recruitment in-Vivo. Science 262: 1580-1582.
- 193. Ramudo L, De Dios I, Yubero S, Vicente S, Manso MA (2007) ICAM-1 and CD11b/CD18 expression during acute pancreatitis induced by bile-pancreatic duct obstruction: effect of N-acetylcysteine. Exp Biol Med (Maywood) 232: 737-743.
- 194. Kirchner T, Moller S, Klinger M, Solbach W, Laskay T, et al. (2012) The Impact of Various Reactive Oxygen Species on the Formation of Neutrophil Extracellular Traps. Mediators of Inflammation.
- 195. Tsai K, Wang SS, Chen TS, Kong CW, Chang FY, et al. (1998) Oxidative stress: an important phenomenon with pathogenetic significance in the progression of acute pancreatitis. Gut 42: 850-855.
- 196. Tsai K, Wang SS, Chen TS, Kong CW, Chang FY, et al. (1998) Oxidative stress: an important phenomenon with pathogenetic significance in the progression of acute pancreatitis. Gut 42: 850-855.
- 197. Schoenberg MH, Buchler M, Younes M, Kirchmayr R, Bruckner UB, et al. (1994) Effect of antioxidant treatment in rats with acute hemorrhagic pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 39: 1034-1040.
- 198. Wright HL, Moots RJ, Bucknall RC, Edwards SW (2010) Neutrophil function in inflammation and inflammatory diseases. Rheumatology (Oxford) 49: 1618-1631.
- 199. Brinkmann V, Reichard U, Goosmann C, Fauler B, Uhlemann Y, et al. (2004) Neutrophil extracellular traps kill bacteria. Science 303: 1532-1535.
- 200. Kessenbrock K, Krumbholz M, Schonermarck U, Back W, Gross WL, et al. (2009) Netting neutrophils in autoimmune small-vessel vasculitis. Nat Med 15: 623-625.
- 201. Borregaard N, Cowland JB (1997) Granules of the human neutrophilic polymorphonuclear leukocyte. Blood 89: 3503-3521.
- 202. Lominadze G, Powell DW, Luerman GC, Link AJ, Ward RA, et al. (2005) Proteomic analysis of human neutrophil granules. Mol Cell Proteomics 4: 1503-1521.
- 203. Nauseef WM (2007) How human neutrophils kill and degrade microbes: an integrated view. Immunological Reviews 219: 88-102.
- 204. Papayannopoulos V, Metzler KD, Hakkim A, Zychlinsky A (2010) Neutrophil elastase and myeloperoxidase regulate the formation of neutrophil extracellular traps. Journal of Cell Biology 191: 677-691.
- 205. Kawasaki H, Iwamuro S (2008) Potential roles of histones in host defense as antimicrobial agents. Infect Disord Drug Targets 8: 195-205.
- 206. Urban CF, Ermert D, Schmid M, Abu-Abed U, Goosmann C, et al. (2009) Neutrophil extracellular traps contain calprotectin, a cytosolic protein complex involved in host defense against Candida albicans. PLoS Pathog 5: e1000639.
- 207. Neeli I, Khan SN, Radic M (2008) Histone deimination as a response to inflammatory stimuli in neutrophils. Journal of Immunology 180: 1895-1902.

- 208. Li PX, Li M, Lindberg MR, Kennett MJ, Xiong N, et al. (2010) PAD4 is essential for antibacterial innate immunity mediated by neutrophil extracellular traps. Journal of Experimental Medicine 207: 1853-1862.
- 209. Hakkim A, Fuchs TA, Martinez NE, Hess S, Prinz H, et al. (2011) Activation of the Raf-MEK-ERK pathway is required for neutrophil extracellular trap formation. Nature Chemical Biology 7: 75-77.
- 210. Buchanan JT, Simpson AJ, Aziz RK, Liu GY, Kristian SA, et al. (2006) DNase expression allows the pathogen group A streptococcus to escape killing in neutrophil extracellular traps. Current Biology 16: 396-400.
- 211. Luo L, Zhang S, Wang Y, Rahman M, Syk I, et al. (2014) Proinflammatory role of neutrophil extracellular traps in abdominal sepsis. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 307: L586-596.
- Maltese WA (1990) Posttranslational modification of proteins by isoprenoids in mammalian cells. FASEB J 4: 3319-3328.
- 213. Holstein SA, Hohl RJ (2012) Is there a future for prenyltransferase inhibitors in cancer therapy? Current Opinion in Pharmacology 12: 704-709.
- 214. Fernandez-Borja M (2012) A tale of three GTPases and a RIN in endothelial cell adhesion. Cell Res 22: 1426-1428.
- 215. Takai Y, Sasaki T, Matozaki T (2001) Small GTP-binding proteins. Physiological Reviews 81: 153-208.
- 216. Wennerberg K, Rossman KL, Der CJ (2005) The Ras superfamily at a glance. Journal of Cell Science 118: 843-846.
- 217. Ferro E, Goitre L, Retta SF, Trabalzini L (2012) The Interplay between ROS and Ras GTPases: Physiological and Pathological Implications. J Signal Transduct 2012: 365769.
- 218. Cherfils J, Zeghouf M (2013) Regulation of small GTPases by GEFs, GAPs, and GDIs. Physiological Reviews 93: 269-309.
- Sahai E, Olson MF, Marshall CJ (2001) Cross-talk between Ras and Rho signalling pathways in transformation favours proliferation and increased motility. Embo Journal 20: 755-766.
- 220. Marshall C (1999) How do small GTPase signal transduction pathways regulate cell cycle entry? Current Opinion in Cell Biology 11: 732-736.
- 221. Vogler O, Barcelo JM, Ribas C, Escriba PV (2008) Membrane interactions of G proteins and other related proteins. Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta 1778: 1640-1652.
- 222. Yokoyama K, Zimmerman K, Scholten J, Gelb MH (1997) Differential prenyl pyrophosphate binding to mammalian protein geranylgeranyltransferase-I and protein farnesyltransferase and its consequence on the specificity of protein prenylation. J Biol Chem 272: 3944-3952.
- 223. Baines AT, Xu D, Der CJ (2011) Inhibition of Ras for cancer treatment: the search continues. Future Medicinal Chemistry 3: 1787-1808.
- 224. Lantry LE, Zhang ZQ, Yao RS, Crist KA, Wang Y, et al. (2000) Effect of farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-276 on established lung adenomas from A/J mice induced by 4-(methylnitrosamino)-1-(3-pyridyl)-1-butanone. Carcinogenesis 21: 113-116.
- 225. Jiang K, Coppola D, Crespo NC, Nicosia SV, Hamilton AD, et al. (2000) The phosphoinositide 3-OH kinase/AKT2 pathway as a critical target for farnesyltransferase inhibitor-induced apoptosis. Molecular and Cellular Biology 20: 139-148.

- 226. Zhang S, Rahman M, Jeppsson B, Herwald H, Thorlacius H (2012) Streptococcal m1 protein triggers farnesyltransferase-dependent formation of CXC chemokines in alveolar macrophages and neutrophil infiltration of the lungs. Infect Immun 80: 3952-3959.
- 227. Yang W, Yamada M, Tamura Y, Chang K, Mao J, et al. (2011) Farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 reduces mortality of septic mice along with improved bacterial clearance. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 339: 832-841.
- 228. Walters CE, Pryce G, Hankey DJ, Sebti SM, Hamilton AD, et al. (2002) Inhibition of Rho GTPases with protein prenyltransferase inhibitors prevents leukocyte recruitment to the central nervous system and attenuates clinical signs of disease in an animal model of multiple sclerosis. J Immunol 168: 4087-4094.
- 229. Hasan Z, Rahman M, Palani K, Syk I, Jeppsson B, et al. (2013) Geranylgeranyl transferase regulates CXC chemokine formation in alveolar macrophages and neutrophil recruitment in septic lung injury. Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol 304: L221-229.
- 230. Zhang SE, Rahman M, Jeppsson B, Herwald H, Thorlacius H (2013) Geranylgeranyl Transferase Regulates Streptococcal M1 Protein-Induced Cxc Chemokine Formation and Neutrophil Recruitment in the Lung. Shock 39: 293-298.
- 231. Choi SS, Sicklick JK, Ma Q, Yang L, Huang J, et al. (2006) Sustained activation of Rac1 in hepatic stellate cells promotes liver injury and fibrosis in mice. Hepatology 44: 1267-1277.
- 232. Zhang T, Lu X, Beier F, Feng Q (2011) Rac1 activation induces tumour necrosis factoralpha expression and cardiac dysfunction in endotoxemia. J Cell Mol Med 15: 1109-1121.
- 233. Heid I, Lubeseder-Martellato C, Sipos B, Mazur PK, Lesina M, et al. (2011) Early requirement of Rac1 in a mouse model of pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 141: 719-730, 730 e711-717.
- 234. Hwaiz R, Hasan Z, Rahman M, Zhang S, Palani K, et al. (2013) Rac1 signaling regulates sepsis-induced pathologic inflammation in the lung via attenuation of Mac-1 expression and CXC chemokine formation. Journal of Surgical Research 183: 798-807.
- 235. Schneider-Merck T, Borbath I, Charette N, De Saeger C, Abarca J, et al. (2009) The Ras inhibitor farnesylthiosalicyclic acid (FTS) prevents nodule formation and development of preneoplastic foci of altered hepatocytes in rats. Eur J Cancer 45: 2050-2060.
- 236. Zhang S, Hwaiz R, Rahman M, Herwald H, Thorlacius H (2014) Ras regulates alveolar macrophage formation of CXC chemokines and neutrophil activation in streptococcal M1 protein-induced lung injury. Eur J Pharmacol 733: 45-53.
- 237. Perides G, van Acker GJ, Laukkarinen JM, Steer ML (2010) Experimental acute biliary pancreatitis induced by retrograde infusion of bile acids into the mouse pancreatic duct. Nat Protoc 5: 335-341.
- 238. Dawra R, Sharif R, Phillips P, Dudeja V, Dhaulakhandi D, et al. (2007) Development of a new mouse model of acute pancreatitis induced by administration of L-arginine. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 292: G1009-1018.
- 239. Laschke MW, Menger MD, Wang Y, Lindell G, Jeppsson B, et al. (2007) Sepsisassociated cholestasis is critically dependent on P-selectin-dependent leukocyte recruitment in mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 292: G1396-1402.
- 240. Schmidt J, Rattner DW, Lewandrowski K, Compton CC, Mandavilli U, et al. (1992) A better model of acute pancreatitis for evaluating therapy. Ann Surg 215: 44-56.

- 241. Yao HY, Chen L, Xu C, Wang J, Chen J, et al. (2011) Inhibition of Rac activity alleviates lipopolysaccharide-induced acute pulmonary injury in mice. Biochimica Et Biophysica Acta 1810: 666-674.
- 242. Ren XD, Kiosses WB, Schwartz MA (1999) Regulation of the small GTP-binding protein Rho by cell adhesion and the cytoskeleton. Embo Journal 18: 578-585.
- 243. Lobell RB, Omer CA, Abrams MT, Bhimnathwala HG, Brucker MJ, et al. (2001) Evaluation of farnesyl:protein transferase and geranylgeranyl:protein transferase inhibitor combinations in preclinical models. Cancer Res 61: 8758-8768.
- Rowinsky EK, Windle JJ, Von Hoff DD (1999) Ras protein farnesyltransferase: A strategic target for anticancer therapeutic development. Journal of Clinical Oncology 17: 3631-3652.
- 245. Takada Y, Khuri FR, Aggarwal BB (2004) Protein farnesyltransferase inhibitor (SCH 66336) abolishes NF-kappa B activation induced by various carcinogens and inflammatory stimuli leading to suppression of NF-kappa B-regulated gene expression and up-regulation of apoptosis. Journal of Biological Chemistry 279: 26287-26299.
- 246. Xue X, Lai KT, Huang JF, Gu Y, Karlsson L, et al. (2006) Anti-inflammatory activity in vitro and in vivo of the protein farnesyltransferase inhibitor tipifarnib. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 317: 53-60.
- 247. Chooklin S, Pereyaslov A, Bihalskyy I (2009) Pathogenic role of myeloperoxidase in acute pancreatitis. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 8: 627-631.
- 248. Loria V, Dato I, Graziani F, Biasucci LM (2008) Myeloperoxidase: a new biomarker of inflammation in ischemic heart disease and acute coronary syndromes. Mediators Inflamm 2008: 135625.
- 249. Takada Y, Khuri FR, Aggarwal BB (2004) Protein farnesyltransferase inhibitor (SCH 66336) abolishes NF-kappaB activation induced by various carcinogens and inflammatory stimuli leading to suppression of NF-kappaB-regulated gene expression and up-regulation of apoptosis. J Biol Chem 279: 26287-26299.
- 250. Daniluk J, Liu Y, Deng D, Chu J, Huang H, et al. (2012) An NF-kappaB pathwaymediated positive feedback loop amplifies Ras activity to pathological levels in mice. Journal of Clinical Investigation 122: 1519-1528.
- 251. Yeh JJ, Der CJ (2007) Targeting signal transduction in pancreatic cancer treatment. Expert Opin Ther Targets 11: 673-694.
- 252. Huang H, Liu Y, Daniluk J, Gaiser S, Chu J, et al. (2013) Activation of nuclear factorkappaB in acinar cells increases the severity of pancreatitis in mice. Gastroenterology 144: 202-210.
- 253. Matzer SP, Baumann T, Lukacs NW, Rollinghoff M, Beuscher HU (2001) Constitutive expression of macrophage-inflammatory protein 2 (MIP-2) mRNA in bone marrow gives rise to peripheral neutrophils with preformed MIP-2 protein. J Immunol 167: 4635-4643.
- 254. Spindler V, Schlegel N, Waschke J (2010) Role of GTPases in control of microvascular permeability. Cardiovascular Research 87: 243-253.
- 255. Ghiaur GA, Williams DA (2003) The RhoGTPases, Rac and Rho, play critical but opposite roles in hematopoietic stem cell engraftment. Blood 102: 821a-821a.
- 256. Coxon FP, Rogers MJ (2000) Rac and/or Cdc42, but not Rho, are required for actin ring formation in osteoclasts. Journal of Bone and Mineral Research 15: S397-S397.
- 257. Huber AR, Kunkel SL, Todd RF, 3rd, Weiss SJ (1991) Regulation of transendothelial neutrophil migration by endogenous interleukin-8. Science 254: 99-102.

- 258. Asaduzzaman M, Zhang S, Lavasani S, Wang Y, Thorlacius H (2008) LFA-1 and MAC-1 mediate pulmonary recruitment of neutrophils and tissue damage in abdominal sepsis. Shock 30: 254-259.
- 259. Browne GW, Pitchumoni CS (2006) Pathophysiology of pulmonary complications of acute pancreatitis. World Journal of Gastroenterology 12: 7087-7096.
- 260. Damas P, Ledoux D, Nys M, Vrindts Y, De Groote D, et al. (1992) Cytokine serum level during severe sepsis in human IL-6 as a marker of severity. Ann Surg 215: 356-362.
- 261. Hancock JF (2003) Ras proteins: different signals from different locations. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 4: 373-384.
- 262. Kloog Y, Cox AD (2000) RAS inhibitors: potential for cancer therapeutics. Mol Med Today 6: 398-402.
- 263. Kloog Y, Cox AD, Sinensky M (1999) Concepts in Ras-directed therapy. Expert Opin Investig Drugs 8: 2121-2140.
- 264. Marom M, Haklai R, Ben-Baruch G, Marciano D, Egozi Y, et al. (1995) Selective inhibition of Ras-dependent cell growth by farnesylthiosalisylic acid. J Biol Chem 270: 22263-22270.
- 265. Clarke HC, Kocher HM, Khwaja A, Kloog Y, Cook HT, et al. (2003) Ras antagonist farnesylthiosalicylic acid (FTS) reduces glomerular cellular proliferation and macrophage number in rat thy-1 nephritis. Journal of the American Society of Nephrology 14: 848-854.
- 266. Kafri M, Kloog Y, Korczyn AD, Ferdman-Aronovich R, Drory V, et al. (2005) Inhibition of Ras attenuates the course of experimental autoimmune neuritis. J Neuroimmunol 168: 46-55.
- 267. Katzav A, Kloog Y, Korczyn AD, Niv H, Karussis DM, et al. (2001) Treatment of MRL/lpr mice, a genetic autoimmune model, with the Ras inhibitor, farnesylthiosalicylate (FTS). Clin Exp Immunol 126: 570-577.
- 268. Kong X, Zhang C, Jin X, Wu X, Zhang S, et al. (2011) The effect of HMGB1 A box on lung injury in mice with acute pancreatitis. Biofactors 37: 323-327.
- 269. Phillipson M, Kubes P (2011) The neutrophil in vascular inflammation. Nat Med 17: 1381-1390.
- 270. Zawrotniak M, Rapala-Kozik M (2013) Neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs) formation and implications. Acta Biochimica Polonica 60: 277-284.
- 271. Saffarzadeh M, Juenemann C, Queisser MA, Lochnit G, Barreto G, et al. (2012) Neutrophil extracellular traps directly induce epithelial and endothelial cell death: a predominant role of histones. PLoS One 7: e32366.
- 272. Yasuda T, Ueda T, Takeyama Y, Shinzeki M, Sawa H, et al. (2006) Significant increase of serum high-mobility group box chromosomal protein 1 levels in patients with severe acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 33: 359-363.
- 273. Kocsis AK, Szabolcs A, Hofner P, Takacs T, Farkas G, et al. (2009) Plasma concentrations of high-mobility group box protein 1, soluble receptor for advanced glycation end-products and circulating DNA in patients with acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 9: 383-391.
- 274. Yasuda T, Ueda T, Shinzeki M, Sawa H, Nakajima T, et al. (2007) Increase of highmobility group box chromosomal protein 1 in blood and injured organs in experimental severe acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 34: 487-488.
- 275. Yuan H, Jin X, Sun J, Li F, Feng Q, et al. (2009) Protective effect of HMGB1 a box on organ injury of acute pancreatitis in mice. Pancreas 38: 143-148.
- 276. Regner S, Manjer J, Appelros S, Hjalmarsson C, Sadic J, et al. (2008) Protease activation, pancreatic leakage, and inflammation in acute pancreatitis: differences

between mild and severe cases and changes over the first three days. Pancreatology 8: 600-607.

- 277. Gorelick FS, Thrower E (2009) The acinar cell and early pancreatitis responses. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 7: S10-14.
- 278. Shigekawa M, Hikita H, Kodama T, Shimizu S, Li W, et al. (2012) Pancreatic STAT3 protects mice against caerulein-induced pancreatitis via PAP1 induction. American Journal of Pathology 181: 2105-2113.
- 279. Rutishauser U (2008) Polysialic acid in the plasticity of the developing and adult vertebrate nervous system. Nat Rev Neurosci 9: 26-35.

Paper I

Farnesyltransferase Regulates Neutrophil Recruitment and Tissue Damage in Acute Pancreatitis

Mohammed Merza, MSc, Darbaz Awla, MD, PhD, Rundk Hwaiz, BSc, Milladur Rahman, PhD, Stefan Appelros, MD, PhD, Aree Abdulla, MD, PhD, Sara Regner, MD, PhD, and Henrik Thorlacius, MD, PhD

Objectives: The signaling mechanisms controlling organ damage in the pancreas in severe acute pancreatitis (AP) remain elusive. Herein, we examined the role of farnesyltransferase signaling in AP.

Methods: Pancreatitis was provoked by the infusion of taurocholate into the pancreatic duct in C57BL/6 mice. Animals were treated with a farmesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 (25 mg/kg) before pancreatitis induction.

Results: FTI-277 decreased the blood amylase levels, pancreatic neutrophil infiltration, hemorrhage, and edema formation in the pancreas in mice challenged with taurocholate. Farnesyltransferase inhibition reduced the myeloperoxidase levels in the pancreas and lungs in response to taurocholate infusion. However, FTI-277 had no effect on the taurocholate-provoked formation of macrophage inflammatory protein-2 in the pancreas. Interestingly, farnesyltransferase inhibition abolished the neutrophil expression of macrophage-1 antigen in mice with pancreatitis. In addition, FTI-277 decreased the taurocholate-induced activation of the rat sarcoma protein in the pancreas. An important role of farmesyltransferase was confirmed in t-argnine-induced pancreatitis. **Conclusions:** These results demonstrate that farnesyltransferase signaling plays a significant role in AP by regulating neutrophil infiltration

and tissue injury via the neutrophil expression of macrophage-1 antigen. Thus, our findings not only elucidate novel signaling mechanisms in pancreatitis but also suggest that farmesyltransferase might constitute a target in the management of severe AP.

Key Words: amylase, chemokines, inflammation, leukocytes, pancreas

Abbreviations: AP - acute pancreatitis, IP - intraperitoneal, MIP-2 - macrophage inflammatory protein-2, MPO - myeloperoxidase, MNL - monomorphonuclear leukocytes, PBS - phosphate-buffered saline, PMNL - polymorphonuclear leukocytes

(Pancreas 2014;43: 427-435)

A cute pancreatitis (AP) presents with a wide range of disease severity ranging from simple and transient pain to local and systemic complications.¹ Because of the limited understanding

Copyright © 2014 by Lippincott Williams & Wilkins

of the underlying pathophysiology, management of patients with severe AP poses a major challenge to clinicians and is largely limited to supportive therapies. Today, there is no effective method to predict the severity and outcome of AP. The literature suggests that trypsinogen activation, inflammation, and impaired microvascular perfusion are integrated components in the pathophysiology of pancreatitis.2,3 Knowing that the activation of trypsinogen seems to be an early and transient process, inflammation in the pancreas persists longer and might be a more rational target for treatment.4 Leukocyte accumulation is a hallmark of inflammation, and several reports have shown that leukocytes play a key role in the development of AP.5,6 The extravasation process of leukocytes comprises multiple sequential steps mediated by specific adhesion molecules, such as P-selectin,7,8 macrophage-1 antigen (Mac-1),9 and LFA-1.^{6.9} Tissue navigation of leukocytes is orchestrated by secreted chemokines.¹⁰ CXC chemokines, such as macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (MIP-2), stimulate extravascular recruitment of neutrophils.¹¹ CXCR2 is the high affinity receptor on murine neutrophils for MIP-2 and KC, 12,13 and it has been shown that CXCR2 is critical in supporting neutrophil infiltration in the pancreas.¹⁴ Although, the role of specific adhesion molecules and chemoattractants in leukocyte infiltration in the pancreas is relatively well known, the understanding of the signaling pathways coordinating proinflammatory actions in AP is limited.

Trauma and infection trigger multiple signaling cascades that converge on specific transcription factors controlling gene expression of proinflammatory substances. This signal transmission is predominately regulated by intracellular kinases phosphorylating downstream targets.15 For example, small G proteins of the rat sarcoma (Ras) homologous (Rho) family and one of their effectors, Rho-kinase, are known to act as molecular switches regulating several functions, including cytoskeleton organization, vesicular trafficking, and cell migration.¹⁶ Indeed, inhibition of Rho-kinase has been reported to attenuate pathologic inflammation in several disease models, including pancreatitis17 and sepsis.18 The Rho proteins must undergo posttranslational modifications, such as isoprenylation, to effectively localize at cell membranes and activate downstream effectors like Rho-kinase. Isoprenylation of Rho proteins is catalyzed by 2 enzymes, farnesyltransferase and geranylgeranyltransferase.¹⁹ Interestingly, a previous study reported that the inhibition of farnesyltransferase with a specific inhibitor (FTI-277) antagonized the T-lymphocyte infiltration in the nervous system.²⁰ However, the potential role of farnesyltransferase in regulating neutrophil recruitment and tissue damage in the pancreas remains elusive.

Based on these considerations, we hypothesized that farnesyltransferase signaling might play a role in severe AP. We used 2 experimental models of severe AP in mice and interfered with farnesyltransferase activity by administration of FTI-277.

From the Department of Surgery, Clinical Sciences, Malmö, Skåne University Hospital, Lund University, Malmö, Sweden.

Received for publication October 28, 2012; accepted August 9, 2013. Reprints: Henrik Thorlacius, MD, PhD, Department of Surgery, Clinical Sciences, Malmö, Skåne University Hospital, Lund University, Inga Marie Nilsson gatan 47, plan 3, 205 02 Malmö, Sweden (e-mail: henrik.thorlacius@med.lu.se).

This study was supported by grants from the Swedish Medical Research Council (2009-4872), Crafoordska stiftelsen, Einar och Inga Nilssons stiftelse, Harald och Greta Jaenssons stiftelse, Greta och Johan Kocks stiftelser, Fröken Agnes Nilssons stiftelse, Franke och Margareta Bergqvists stiftelse för främjande av cancerforskning, Magnus Bergvalls stiftelse, Mossfelts stiftelse, Nanna Svartz stiftelse, Ruth och Richard Julins stiftelse, Svenska Läkaresällskapet, Allmäna sjukhusets i Malmo stiftelse för bekämpande av cancer, SUS fonder, and Lund University. Mohammed Merza is supported by Hawler Medical University, College of Pharmacy, Kurdistan Regional Government, and Nanakaly Group.

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

Animals

All experiments were conducted using C57BL/6 male mice, weighting 20 to 25 g (6–8 weeks) purchased from Taconic (Denmark). The animals were maintained under a 12-hour light/ dark cycle in a climate at 22°C and fed with water and standard food ad libitum. The study was approved by the Regional Ethical Committee for Animal Experimentation at Lund University, Sweden. Mice were anesthetized intraperitoneally (IP) with 75 mg of ketamine hydrochloride (Hoffinan-La Roche, Basel, Switzerland) and 25 mg of xylazine (Janssen Pharmaceutica, Beerse, Belgium) per kilogram body weight.

TAUROCHOLATE-INDUCED PANCREATITIS

Anaesthetized mice underwent midline laparotomy, and the second part of the duodenum and papilla of Vater were identified. Traction sutures were placed 1 cm from the papilla, and a small puncture was made through the duodenal wall with a 23-G needle in parallel to the papilla of Vater. A nonradiopaque polyethylene catheter connected to a micro infusion pump (CMA/100; Carnegie Medicine, Stockholm, Sweden) was inserted through the punctured hole in the duodenum and 1 mm into the common bile duct. The common hepatic duct was identified at the liver hilum and clamped with a neurobulldog clamp. Infusions of 10 µL of 5% sodium taurocholate (Sigma, St Louis, Mo) for 10 minutes were retrogradly infused into the pancreatic duct. After completion, the catheter was withdrawn, and the common hepatic duct clamp was removed. The duodenal puncture was closed with a purse-string suture. The traction sutures were removed, and the abdomen was closed in 2 layers. Animals were allowed to wake up and were given free access to food and water. FTI-277 (25 mg/kg, Sigma) or vehicle (phosphate-buffered saline [PBS]) was administered IP before bile duct cannulation. This dose and scheme of administration of the FTI-277 inhibitor were based on a previous investigation.²¹ Animals exposed to taurocholate were pretreated with vehicle (n = 10) or FTI-277 (n = 8). One separate group of mice received 25 mg/kg of FTI-277 alone (n = 5). Sham mice undergoing laparotomy and sodium chloride infusion into the pancreatic duct were pretreated with vehicle (sham, n = 8). In separate experiments, mice that were exposed to taurocholate were treated with vehicle (n = 5) or FTI-277 (n = 5) 2 hours after the induction of pancreatitis. All animals were killed 24 hours after pancreatitis induction and assessed for all parameters included in this study.

L-Arginine-Induced Pancreatitis

In separate experiments (n = 8–10), AP was induced by the administration of L-arginine (4 g/kg per dose) IP twice at an interval of 1 hour as described in detail previously.²² The vehicle and FTI-277 (25 mg/kg) were given IP before the first dose of L-arginine. Saline animals treated as negative controls.

RAS ACTIVITY

Active Ras was determined by a pull-down assay using Ras activation assay kit (Pierce Biotechnology, Rockford, III) according to a previously described method.²³ Briefly, 50 mg of pancreas tissue were minced and homogenized in lysis buffer on ice. Lysates were centrifuged at 15,000 g for 15 minutes at 4°C. From each supernatant, 10 μ L were removed to measure protein content using Pierce BCA Protein Assay Reagent (Pierce Biotechnology), 20 μ L were removed to determine β -actin in total lysate, and the rest of the volume was used for the pull-down assay. Lysates containing equal amount of proteins were then mixed with 80 μ g of GST-Raf1-RBD. Samples were diluted in

428 www.pancreasjournal.com

Laemmli sample buffer and boiled for 5 minutes. The proteins were separated using SDS-PAGE (10% gel). After the transfer to nitrocellulose membranes (Bio-Rad, Hercules, Calif), blots were blocked with 3% bovine serum albumin for 1 hour at room temperature, followed by incubation with Ras antibody (1:1000, 4°C) overnight. Binding of the antibody was visualized using horseradish peroxidase-coupled antimouse antibody (1:100000, 1 hour, room temperature) and enhanced chemiluminescence method (Amersham, Arlington Heights, III). The data represent 4 independent experiments. Quantification was performed by densitometry using the AlphaEaseFC Image software. The values obtained from the sham animals were set as 100.

Amylase Measurements

Blood amylase levels were determined in the blood collected from the tail vein by use of a commercially available assay (Reflotron; Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany).

Systemic Leukocyte Counts

Blood was collected from the tail vein for systemic leukocyte differential counts. The blood was mixed with Turks solution (0.2 mg gentian violet in 1 mL glacial acetic acid, 6.25% vol/vol) in a 1:20 dilution. Leucocytes were identified as monomorphonuclear and polymorphonuclear (PMNL) cells in a Bürker chamber.

Myeloperoxidase Activity

A piece of the pancreatic head and lung tissue were harvested for myeloperoxidase (MPO) measurements. All frozen pancreatic and lung tissues were preweighed and homogenized in a 1-mL mixture (4:1) of PBS and aprotinin 10,000 Kallikreininhibitor-unit per mL (Trasylol; Bayer HealthCare AG, Leverkusen, Germany) for 1 minute. The homogenate samples were centrifuged (15,339g, 10 minutes), and the supernatant was stored at -20° C, and the pellet was used for MPO assay as previously described.²⁴ All pellets were mixed with 1 mL of 0.5% hexadecyltrimethylammonium bromide. Next, the samples were frozen for 24 hours and then thawed, sonicated for 90 seconds, and put in a water bath with a temperature of 60°C for 2 hours, after which the MPO activity of the supernatant was measured. The enzyme activity was determined spectrophotometrically as the MPO-catalyzed change in absorbance in the redox reaction of H2O2 (450 nm, with a reference filter 540 nm, 25°C). Values are expressed as MPO units per gram tissue.

Tissue Histology

Pancreas samples from head were fixed in 4% formaldehyde phosphate buffer overnight and then dehydrated and paraffin embedded. Six-millimeter sections were stained (hematoxylin and eosin) and examined by light microscopy. The severity of pancreatitis was evaluated in a blinded manner by use of a preexisting scoring system including edema, acinar cell necrosis, hemorrhage, and neutrophil infiltrate on a scale of 0 (absent) to 4 (extensive) as previously described in detail.²⁵

MIP-2 Levels

Macrophage inflammatory protein-2 levels in the pancreas were determined in stored supernatants from homogenized pancreatic tissues. Macrophage inflammatory protein-2 levels were assessed using double-antibody Quantikine enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay kits (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, United Kingdom) using recombinant murine MIP-2 as standard. The minimal detectable protein concentration is less than 0.5 pg/mL.



FIGURE 1. Ras activity in the pancreas. Ras activity was determined in sham (saline) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with saline or the FTI-277 (25 mg/kg). Separate animals received FTI-277 (25 mg/kg) alone. β -Actin was used as an internal control. Data represent mean \pm SEM and n = 4 ($^{\#}P < 0.05$ vs sham and *P < 0.05 vs vehicle + taurocholate).

Flow Cytometry Assay

For analysis of surface expression of Mac-1 on circulating neutrophils, blood was collected from the inferior vena cava (1:10 acid citrate dextrose) 24 hours after taurocholate induction and incubated (10 minutes at room temperature) with an anti-CD16/CD32 antibody, blocking Fc γ III/II receptors to reduce nonspecific labeling and then incubated with phycoerythrin-conjugated anti–Gr-1 (clone RB6-8C5, rat IgG2b, eBioscience, Frankfurt, Germany) and fluorescein isothiocyanate_conjugated anti–Mac-1 (clone M1/70, integrin α M china, rat IgG2b κ , BD Biosciences Pharmingen, San Jose, Calif) antibodies. Cells were

fixed, erythrocytes were lysed, and neutrophils were recovered after centrifugation. Flow cytometric analysis was performed according to standard settings on a FACSCalibur flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson, Mountain View, Calif) and analyzed with Cell-Quest Pro software (BD Bioscience). A viable gate was used to exclude dead and fragmented cells.

Trypsinogen Activation in Isolated Acinar Cells

Pancreatic acinar cells were prepared by collagenase digestion and gentle shearing as described previously.²⁶ Cells were suspended in HEPES-Ringer buffer (pH 7.4) saturated with



FIGURE 2. Blood amylase (μ Kat/L) in sham and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 (25 mg/kg). One group of mice received 25 mg/kg of FTI-277 alone. Blood samples were obtained 24 hours after pancreatitis induction. Data represent mean \pm SEM and n = 8–10 (#P < 0.05 vs sham and *P < 0.05 vs vehicle + taurocholate).



FIGURE 3. Farnesyltransferase regulates tissue damage in AP. A, Acinar cell necrosis, (B) edema formation, (C) hemorrhage, and (D) extravascular leukocytes in sham and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 (25 mg/kg). E, Representative hematoxylin-eosin sections of the pancreas. Samples were harvested 24 hours after pancreatitis induction. Bars represent 100 μ m. Data represent mean \pm SEM and $n \pm 8-10$ (${}^{e}P < 0.05$ vs sham and *P < 0.05 vs whicle + taurocholate).

oxygen and passed through a 150-µm cell strainer (Partec, England). Isolated acinar cells $(1 \times 10^7 \text{ cells per well})$ were preincubated with vehicle or FTI-277 (200 µM, 30 minutes) and stimulated with 100 nM cerulein (37°C, 30 minutes) in duplicate. The buffer was then discarded, and the cells were washed twice with a buffer (pH 6.5) containing 250 mM sucrose, 5 mM 3-(morpholino) propanesulphonic acid, and 1 mM MgSO₄. The cells were next homogenized in a cold (4°C) 3-(morpholino) propanesulphonic acid buffer using a potter Elvejham-type glass homogenizer. The resulting homogenate was centrifuged ($56 \times g$, 5 minutes), and the supernatant was used for assay. Trypsin activity was measured flourometrically using BoC-Glu-Ala-Arg-MCA as substrate as described previously.²⁷ For this purpose, a 200-µL aliquot of the acinar cell homogenate was added to a cuvette containing assay buffer (50 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM CaCl₂, and 0.1% bovine serum albumin, pH 8.0). The reaction was initiated by the addition of substrate, and the fluorescence emitted at 440 nm in response to excitation at 380 nm was monitored. Trypsin levels (pg/mL) were calculated using a standard curve generated by assaying purified trypsin. The viability of the pancreatic acinar cells was higher than 95% as determined by the trypan blue dye exclusion.

Statistics

Data are presented as mean values \pm SEM. Statistical evaluations were performed by using nonparametrical tests

(Mann-Whitney U test). P < 0.05 was considered significant, and n represents the number of animals.

RESULTS

Farnesyltransferase Regulates Ras Activation in the Pancreas

To investigate the activation of Ras in the pancreas by taurocholate and the effect of FTI-277 on the inhibition of Ras activity, pancreatic tissue from sham and pancreatitis mice

TABLE 1.	Systemic	Leukocvte	Differential	Counts
----------	----------	-----------	--------------	--------

	PMNL	MNL	Total
Sham	0.9 ± 0.1	4.3 ± 0.5	5.2 ± 0.6
Vehicle + taurocholate	$1.8 \pm 0.2*$	6.6 ± 0.3	8.4 ± 0.5
FTI-277 + taurocholate	$1.1\pm0.2^\dagger$	5.9 ± 0.2	6.2 ± 0.4

Blood was collected from sharn mice and taurocholate-treated animals pretreated with vehicle or the famesyltransferase inhibitor FT1-277 (25 mg/kg). Cells were identified as monomorphonuclear leukocytes (MNL) and PMNL. Data represent mean ± SEM, 10⁶ cells/mL, and n = 8-10.

*P < 0.05 versus sham.

 $^{\dagger}P < 0.05$ versus vehicle + taurocholate.



FIGURE 4. Farnesyltransferase controls taurocholate-induced neutrophil accumulation. MPO levels in the (A) pancreas and (B) lung in sham and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the farnesyltransferase inhibitor FII-277 (25 mg/kg). One group of mice received 25 mg/kg of FII-277 alone. Samples were harvested 24 hours after pancreatitis induction. Data represent mean \pm SEM and n = 8–10 ([#]P < 0.05 vs sham and *P < 0.05 vs vehicle + taurocholate).

were harvested for Ras activation assay. It was found that taurocholate increased the active form (Guanosine-5'-triphosphate binding form) of Ras (Fig. 1). The administration of FTI-277 decreased the taurocholate-evoked activation of Ras in the pancreas (Fig. 1).

Farnesyltransferase Controls Tissue Damage in Pancreatitis

To examine the role of farnesyltransferase in severe AP, serum amylase levels were first examined as an indicator of tissue damage. We observed that retrograde infusion of taurocholate in the pancreatic duct increased the blood amylase levels by 5-fold (Fig. 2). Treatment with the farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 decreased the taurocholate-induced blood amylase levels from 411.2 \pm 29.3 µKat/L to 220.4 \pm 18.3 µKat/L, corresponding to a 46% reduction (Fig. 2). Administration of FTI-277 alone had no effect on taurocholate-induced amylase levels in the blood (Fig. 2). Examination of tissue morphology revealed that sham mice had normal pancreatic microarchitecture (Fig. 3), whereas taurocholate influsion lead to significant destruction of the pancreatic tissue structure typified by acinar cell necrosis, edema formation, and neutrophil accumulation (Fig. 3).

We found that the inhibition of farnesyltransferase protected against taurocholate-provoked tissue destruction (Fig. 3). For example, the administration of FTI-277 reduced the taurocholate-evoked edema by 49% in the pancreas (Fig. 3B). Moreover, FTI-277 decreased the number of extravascular leukocytes by 43% in pancreatitis mice (Fig. 3D). Challenge with taurocholate increased the number of circulating PMNLs, suggesting an on-going systemic activation (Table 1). Inhibition of farnesyltransferase significantly decreased the number of systemic PMNLs in taurocholate-treated animals (Table 1).

Farnesyltransferase Regulates Neutrophil Infiltration in Pancreatitis

Tissue levels of MPO were used as an indicator of neutrophil infiltration. We found that challenge with taurocholate increased the pancreatic MPO activity by 11-fold (Fig. 4A). Farnesyltransferase inhibition reduced the taurocholate-provoked pancreatic levels of MPO by 64% (Fig. 4A). As part of a systemic inflammatory response in severe AP, activated neutrophils accumulate in the pulmonary microvasculature. Indeed, it was observed that challenge with taurocholate markedly enhanced the



FIGURE 5. Chemokine formation in the pancreas. Pancreatic levels of MIP-2 were determined in sham and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 (25 mg/kg). One group of mice received 25 mg/kg of FTI-277 alone. Samples were harvested 24 hours after pancreatitis induction. Data represent mean \pm SEM and n = 8–10 ([#]P < 0.05 vs sham and *P < 0.05 vs vehicle + taurocholate).



FIGURE 6. Farnesyltransferase regulates Mac-1 expression on neutrophils. Mac-1 expression on neutrophils was determined in sham and taurocholate-exposed in mice pretreated with vehicle or the farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 (25 mg/kg). Samples were harvested 24 hours after induction of pancreatitis. Histograms are representative of 5 samples. Data represent mean \pm SEM and n = 5 ($^{#}P < 0.05$ vs sham and $^{*}P < 0.05$ vs vehicle + taurocholate).

MPO activity in the lung (Fig. 4B). Farnesyltransferase inhibition reduced MPO levels in the lung by more than 71% in mice challenged with taurocholate (Fig. 4B). Administration of FTI-277 alone had no effect on MPO levels in the pancreas and lung (Figs. 4A, B). In addition, we observed that challenge with taurocholate increased the MIP-2 levels in the pancreas (Fig. 4). The inhibition of farnesyltransferase had no significant effect on MIP-2 levels in the inflamed pancreas in animals challenged with taurocholate (Fig. 5). The administration of FTI-277 alone had no effect on MIP-2 levels in the pancreas (Fig. 5). Moreover, we noted that Mac-1 expression was increased on the surface of neutrophils in mice with pancreatitis (Fig. 6A, B). The inhibition of farnesyltransferase signaling markedly reduced the neutrophil expression of Mac-1 in pancreatitis (Fig. 6A, B). The administration of FTI-277 2 hours after the induction of pancreatitis had no effect on taurocholate-induced increases in MPO in the pancreas and lung (not shown). In addition, pancreatic levels of MIP-2 and Mac-1 expression on neutrophils were intact in mice treated with FTI-277 2 hours after the taurocholate administration (not shown).

Trypsinogen Activation in Acinar Cells In Vitro

We next asked whether farnesyltransferase may regulate trypsinogen activation in pancreatic acinar cells in vitro. For this purpose, we isolated acinar cells from the pancreas of mice and incubated the cells with cerulein. It was found that cerulein stimulation increased the trypsinogen activation by more than 8-fold compared with unstimulated cells (Fig. 7). However, preincubation of the acinar cells with FTI-277 had no effect on the secretagogue-induced activation of trypsinogen (Fig. 7).

Farnesyltransferase Regulates Tissue Injury in L-Arginine–Induced AP

To examine whether farnesyltransferase might also regulate tissue damage and neutrophil recruitment in an alternative experimental model, L-arginine was used to trigger AP. The administration of 4 g/kg L-arginine caused extensive tissue damage and clear-cut infiltration of neutrophils in the pancreas (Table 2 and Fig. 8). The inhibition of farnesyltransferase markedly decreased the L-arginine–provoked acinar cell necrosis, edema, and hemorrhage in the pancreas (Table 2) and protected

432 | www.pancreasjournal.com

against L-arginine-provoked damage of the tissue microarchitecture in the pancreas (Fig. 8). Finally, the administration of FTI-277 significantly decreased the L-arginine-evoked MPO levels and the number of extravascular neutrophils in the pancreas (Table 2) as well as MPO levels in the lung (Table 2).

DISCUSSION

Signaling cascades controlling proinflammatory pathways in pancreatitis are incompletely understood. Our present study demonstrates for the first time that farnesyltransferase is an important regulator of the pathophysiology in severe AP. These results demonstrate that farnesyltransferase is involved in the surface up-regulation of Mac-1 on neutrophils. We found that the inhibition of farnesyltransferase activity not only decreases neutrophil infiltration in the pancreas but also attenuates tissue damage and blood amylase levels in AP. In addition, our findings show that farnesyltransferase inhibition abolishes accumulation of



FIGURE 7. Acinar cell activation of trypsinogen was measured in negative control cells and cerulein-exposed acinar cell homogenate pretreated with PBS or FTI-277 (200 μ M). Trypsinogen activation fluorometrically by using BoC-GIn-Ala-Arg-MCA as the substrate as described in detail in the Excremental Procedure. Trypsin levels were calculated using a standard curve generated by assaying purified trypsin. Data represent mean \pm SEM and n = 4 ([#]P < 0.05 vs control).

TABLE 2.	L-arginine-l	nduced	Pancreatitis
----------	--------------	--------	--------------

	Saline	Vehicle + L-Arginine	FTI-277 + L-Arginine
Blood amylase (µ Kat/L)	77.0 ± 9.1	127.7 ± 45.1*	$83.4\pm29.4^{\dagger}$
MPO in the pancreas (U/g)	0.4 ± 0.06	4.0 ± 1.2*	$0.8\pm0.1^{\dagger}$
MPO in the lung (U/g)	0.2 ± 0.07	$3.1 \pm 0.6*$	$1.2\pm0.4^{\dagger}$
Acinar cell necrosis (score 0-4)	0.5 ± 0.1	$2.3 \pm 0.3*$	$0.8 \pm 0.2^{\dagger}$
Neutrophil infiltration (score 0-4)	0.5 ± 0.2	$1.8 \pm 0.1*$	$1.1\pm0.1^{\dagger}$
Edema (score 0-4)	0.6 ± 0.2	$2.7 \pm 0.3*$	$1.2 \pm 0.3^{\dagger}$
Hemorrhage (score 0-4)	0.7 ± 0.1	$2.1 \pm 0.4*$	1.4 ± 0.2

Blood amylase, MPO levels in the pancreas and lung, as well as histology scoring in saline and L-arginine–exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 (25 mg/kg). Samples were harvested 72 hours after pancreatitis induction. Data represent mean \pm SEM and n = 8–10.

*P < 0.05 versus saline.

 $^{\dagger}P < 0.05$ versus vehicle + L-arginine.

neutrophils in the lung, suggesting that farnesyltransferase controls both local and systemic inflammation in severe AP.

Protein isoprenylation is mainly recognized for its role in oncogenesis by regulating functional activity of small G proteins, such as Ras and Rho.²⁸ Nonetheless, accumulating data point to a potential role of isoprenylation also in inflammatory processes. For example, farnesyltransferase activity has been reported to control proinflammatory actions in experimental models of multiple sclerosis²⁹ and sepsis.²¹ Herein, we could demonstrate that farnesyltransferase inhibition with a specific farnesyltransferase inhibitor (FTI-277) not only decreased Ras activity but also significantly reduced tissue injury in severe AP. For example, the administration of FTI-277 decreased the taurocholate-provoked increase in blood amylase by 46% and edema formation by 49%, suggesting that farnesyltransferase activity regulates a significant part of the tissue damage in severe AP. These data constitute the first evidence in the literature that the farnesyltransferase signaling pathway is involved in the pathophysiology of AP. In this context, it is interesting to note that statins, which are mainly used to regulate cholesterol levels



FIGURE 8. Representative hematoxylin-eosin sections of the pancreas. A, Saline animals served as negative controls. AP was induced by the administration of 4 g/kg per dose of L-arginine IP twice at an interval of 1 hour. Mice were treated with (B) vehicle or (C) the farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 (25 mg/kg) IP before the first dose of L-arginine. Samples were harvested 72 hours after the first dose of L-arginine. Bars represent 100 μ m.

in patients with cardiovascular diseases, have been reported to attenuate experimental pancreatitis.³⁰ Statins do not only reduce mevalonate, the precursor for cholesterol formation, but also farnesyl pyrophosphate, which is used as substrate for farnesyltransferase in the prenylation of small G proteins.¹⁹ Thus, our present findings may therefore also help to explain the reported anti-inflammatory effects of statins in pancreatitis. In this context, it should be mentioned that the statin-induced depletion of mevalonic acid not only decreases farnesyl pyrophosphates but also reduces the levels of geranylgeranyl pyrophosphates, which might contribute to the proinflammatory effects in AP.

It is widely held that neutrophil infiltration is a prominent feature in pancreatitis.^{5,6,31} For example, neutrophil depletion has repeatedly been reported to ameliorate tissue damage in AP.³¹ In the present study, we found that taurocholate challenge markedly enhanced the MPO activity and the number of extravascular neutrophils in the pancreas. The administration of FTI-277 significantly reduced the MPO levels (64%) and the number of extravascular neutrophils (43%) in the pancreas, indicating that farnesyltransferase activity is an important regulator of neutrophil recruitment in the inflamed pancreas. Considering the critical role of neutrophils in the pathophysiology of pancreatitis,5,6 it might be forwarded that the inhibitory effect of FTI-277 on neutrophil responses might explain the protective effect of FTI-277 on tissue injury in AP. In addition, systemic complications of severe AP include pulmonary accumulation of neutrophils.32 We found that lung levels of MPO were clearly increased in response to taurocholate challenge. Interestingly, FTI-277 decreased the pulmonary MPO activity, suggesting that farnesyltransferase also regulates systemic activation and infiltration of neutrophils in the lung in severe AP. Numerous studies have shown that specific adhesion molecules control the extravasation process of leukocytes.6,24,33,34 Although the detailed role of adhesion molecules in facilitating leukocyte accumulation in the pancreas is relatively unclear, several reports have documented that Mac-1 is a dominating molecule in mediating tissue infiltration of neutrophils.9,35 Herein, it was observed that Mac-1 expression on neutrophils are increased in response to taurocholate induction infusion. Notably, the treatment with FTI-277 greatly decreased the taurocholate-induced neutrophil expression of Mac-1, suggesting that farnesyltransferase regulates Mac-1 expression on neutrophils in AP. We next asked whether this inhibitory effect of FTI-277 might be attributed to the formation of CXC chemokine, such as MIP-2, which is a particularly potent activator of neutrophils.¹¹ It was found that taurocholate provoked a significant increase in MIP-2 levels in the pancreas. However, inhibition of farnesyltransferase had no significant effect on taurocholate-induced production of MIP-2 in the pancreas.

Trypsinogen activation is generally considered to be a central feature in the pathophysiology of AP. A recent study showed that Rho-kinase signaling regulates trypsinogen activation in acinar cells.¹⁷ In general, isoprenylation mediated by farnesyltransferase and geranylgeranyltransferase is necessary for the function of Rho proteins. It was therefore of interest to examine whether farnesyltransferase might be involved in the activation of trypsin. However, we observed that the inhibition of farnesyltransferase activity had no effect on the secretagogue-induced activation of trypsin in isolated acinar cells in vitro. In this context, it is important to note that Rho-kinase activity is controlled by RhoA, RhoB, and RhoC, which are mainly prenylated by geranylgeranyltransferase,^{36,37} al-though farnesyltransferase has been shown to prenylate RhoB.³⁸ Considered together, it could be speculated that gerangeryltransferase might be relatively more important for regulating Rho-kinase-dependent

trypsin activation in acinar cells. The precise role of gerangeryltransferase in AP needs to be addressed in future studies. Nonetheless, these findings suggest that the protective effects of FTI-277 are the downstream of trypsin activation in pancreatitis. This notion is in line with the concept in the present study suggesting that a dominant role of famesyltransferase in AP is related to the inhibition of Mac-1 expression and neutrophil accumulation in the pancreas and lung.

In conclusion, our findings demonstrate that farmesyltransferase signaling regulates tissue damage in severe AP. These results show that the inhibition of farnesyltransferase attenuates the neutrophil expression of Mac-1 and infiltration in the pancreas and the lung, suggesting that farnesyltransferase controls both local and systemic inflammation in pancreatitis. Thus, these data not only delineate a novel signaling mechanism in AP but also indicate that targeting farmesyltransferase might be an effective way to ameliorate the pathologic inflammation in severe AP.

REFERENCES

- Bollen TL, van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, et al. The Atlanta Classification of acute pancreatitis revisited. Br J Surg. 2008;95:6–21.
- Wang GJ, Gao CF, Wei D, et al. Acute pancreatitis: etiology and common pathogenesis. World J Gastroenterol. 2009;15:1427–1430.
- Zhang XP, Li ZJ, Zhang J. Inflammatory mediators and microcirculatory disturbance in acute pancreatitis. *Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int.* 2009;8:351–357.
- Regner S, Manjer J, Appelros S, et al. Protease activation, pancreatic leakage, and inflammation in acute pancreatitis. Differences between mild and severe cases and changes over the first three days. *Pancreatology*. 2008;8:600–607.
- Abdulla A, Awla D, Thorlacius H, et al. Role of neutrophils in the activation of trypsinogen in severe acute pancreatitis. *J Leukoc Biol.* 2011;90:975–982.
- Awla D, Abdulla A, Zhang S, et al. Lymphocyte function antigen-1 regulates neutrophil recruitment and tissue damage in acute pancreatitis. *Br J Pharmacol.* 2011;163:413–423.
- Hartman H, Abdulla A, Awla D, et al. P-selectin mediates neutrophil rolling and recruitment in acute pancreatitis. *Br J Surg.* 2012;99:246–255.
- Månsson P, Zang XW, Jeppsson B, et al. Critical role of P-selectin-dependent rolling in tumor necrosis factor-α-induced leukocyte adhesion and extravascular recruitment in vivo. Naunyn Schniedebergs Arch Pharmacol. 2000;362:190–196.
- Asaduzzaman M, Zhang S, Lavasani S, et al. LFA-1 and MAC-1 mediate pulmonary recruitment of neutrophils and tissue damage in abdominal sepsis. *Shock*. 2008;30:254–259.
- Thorlacius K, Slotta JE, Laschke MW, et al. Protective effect of fasudil, a Rho-kinase inhibitor, on chemokine expression, leukocyte recruitment, and hepatocellular apoptosis in septic liver injury. *J Leukoc Biol.* 2006;79:923–931.
- Zhang XW, Liu Q, Wang YS, et al. CXC chemokines, MIP-2 and KC, induce P-selectin–dependent neutrophil rolling and extravascular migration in vivo. Br J Pharmacol. 2001;133:413–421.
- Adams DH, Lloyd AR. Chemokines. Leucocyte recruitment and activation cytokines. *Lancet*. 1997;349:490–495.
- Cacalano G, Lee J, Kikly K, et al. Neutrophil and B-cell expansion in mice that lack the murine IL-8 receptor homolog. *Science*. 1994;265:682–684.
- Bhatia M, Hegde A. Treatment with antileukinate, a CXCR2 chemokine receptor antagonist, protects mice against acute pancreatitis and associated lung injury. *Regul Pept.* 2007;138:40–48.
- Itoh K, Yoshioka K, Akedo H, et al. An essential part for Rho-associated kinase in the transcellular invasion of tumor cells. *Nat Med.* 1999;5:221–225.
- Titus B, Schwartz MA, Theodorescu D. Rho proteins in cell migration and metastasis. *Crit Rev Eukaryot Gene Expr.* 2005;15:103–114.

434 www.pancreasjournal.com

© 2014 Lippincott Williams & Wilkins

- Awla D, Hartman H, Abdulla A, et al. Rho-kinase signalling regulates trypsinogen activation and tissue damage in severe acute pancreatitis. *Br J Pharmacol.* 2011;162:648–658.
- Palani K, Rahman M, Hasan Z, et al. Rho-kinase regulates adhesive and mechanical mechanisms of pulmonary recruitment of neutrophils in abdominal sepsis. *Eur J Pharmacol.* 2012;682:181–187.
- Casey PJ, Seabra MC. Protein prenyltransferases. J Biol Chem. 1996;271(10):5289–5292.
- Walters C, Pryce G, Hankey D, et al. Inhibition of Rho GTPases with protein prenyltransferase inhibitors prevents leukocyte recruitment to the central nervous system and attenuates clinical signs of disease in an animal model of multiple sclerosis. *J Immunol.* 2002;168:4087–4094.
- Yang W, Yamada M, Tamura Y, et al. Farnesyltransferase inhibitor FTI-277 reduces mortality of septic mice along with improved bacterial clearance. J Pharmacol Exp Ther. 2011;339:832–841.
- Dawra R, Sharif R, Phillips P, et al. Development of a new mouse model of acute pancreatitis induced by administration of L-arginine. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol*. 2007;292:1009–1018.
- Ren XD, Kiosses WB, Schwartz MA. Regulation of the small GTP-binding protein Rho by cell adhesion and the cytoskeleton. *EMBO J.* 1999;18:578–585.
- Laschke MW, Menger MD, Wang Y, et al. Sepsis-associated cholestasis is critically dependent on P-selectin–dependent leukocyte recruitment in mice. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol*. 2007;292:1396–1402.
- Schmidt J, Rattner DW, Lewandrowski K, et al. A better model of acute pancreatitis for evaluating therapy. *Ann Surg.* 1992;215:44–56.
- Saluja AK, Bhagat L, Lee HS, et al. Secretagogue-induced digestive enzyme activation and cell injury in rat pancreatic acini. *Am J Physiol*. 1999;276:835–842.
- Kawabata S, Miura T, Morita T, et al. Highly sensitive peptide-4-methylcoumaryl-7-amide substrates for blood-clotting proteases and trypsin. *Eur J Biochem.* 1988;172:17–25.

- Fukuhara S, Marinissen MJ, Chiariello M, et al. Signaling from G protein-coupled receptors to ERK5/Big MAPK 1 involves Galpha q and Galpha 12/13 families of heterotrimeric G proteins. Evidence for the existence of a novel Ras AND Rho-independent pathway. J Biol Chem. 2000;275:21730–21736.
- Shinozaki S, Inoue Y, Yang W, et al. Farnesyltransferase inhibitor improved survival following endotoxin challenge in mice. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2010;391:1459–1464.
- Almeida JL, Sampietre SN, Mendonça Coelho AM, et al. Statin pretreatment in experimental acute pancreatitis. JOP. 2008;9:431–439.
- Gukovskaya A, Vaquero E, Zaninovic V, et al. Neutrophils and NADPH oxidase mediate intrapancreatic trypsin activation in murine experimental acute pancreatitis. *Gastroenterology*. 2002;122:974–984.
- Petrov MS, Windsor JA. Severity of acute pancreatitis. Impact of local and systemic complications. *Gastroenterology*, 2012;142:20–21.
- Frossard JL, Saluja A, Bhagat L, et al. The role of intercellular adhesion molecule 1 and neutrophils in acute pancreatitis and pancreatitis-associated lung injury. *Gastroenterology*. 1999;116: 694–701.
- Ebnet K, Vestweber D. Molecular mechanisms that control leukocyte extravasation: the selectins and the chemokines. *Histochem Cell Biol.* 1999;112:1–23.
- Arumugam TV, Salter JW, Chidlow JH, et al. Contributions of LFA-1 and Mac-1 to brain injury and microvascular dysfunction induced by transient middle cerebral artery occlusion. Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol. 2004;287:2555–2560.
- Bishop AL, Hall A. Rho GTPases and their effector proteins. *Biochem J.* 2000;348:241–255.
- Takai Y, Sasaki T, Matozaki T. Small GTP-binding proteins. *Physiol Rev.* 2001;81:153–208.
- Wherlock M, Gampel A, Futter C, et al. Farnesyltransferase inhibitors disrupt EGF receptor traffic through modulation of the RhoB GTPase. J Cell Sci. 2004;117:3221–3231.

Paper II

Article

JLB

Inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase attenuates neutrophil accumulation and tissue injury in severe acute pancreatitis

Mohammed Merza, Erik Wetterholm, Su Zhang, Sara Regner, and Henrik Thorlacius¹ Department of Surgery, Clinical Sciences, Malmö, Skåne University Hospital, Lund University, Malmö, Sweden

RECEIVED NOVEMBER 1, 2012; REVISED APRIL 15, 2013; ACCEPTED MAY 23, 2013. DOI: 10.1189/jib.1112546

ABSTRACT

Leukocyte infiltration and acinar cell necrosis are hallmarks of severe AP, but the signaling pathways regulating inflammation and organ injury in the pancreas remain elusive. In the present study, we investigated the role of geranylgeranyltransferase in AP. Male C57BL/6 mice were treated with a geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg) prior to induction of pancreatitis by infusion of taurocholate into the pancreatic duct. Pretreatment with GGTI-2133 reduced plasma amylase levels, pancreatic neutrophil recruitment, hemorrhage, and edema formation in taurocholate-evoked pancreatitis. Moreover, administration of GGTI-2133 decreased the taurocholate-induced increase of MPO activity in the pancreas and lung. Treatment with GGTI-2133 markedly reduced levels of CXCL2 in the pancreas and IL-6 in the plasma in response to taurocholate challenge. Notably, geranylgeranyltransferase inhibition abolished neutrophil expression of Mac-1 in mice with pancreatitis. Finally, inhibition of geranylgeranvltransferase had no direct effect on secretagogueinduced activation of trypsinogen in pancreatic acinar cells in vitro. A significant role of geranvlgeranvltransferase was confirmed in an alternate model of AP induced by L-arginine challenge. Our findings show that geranylgeranyltransferase regulates neutrophil accumulation and tissue damage via expression of Mac-1 on neutrophils and CXCL2 formation in AP. Thus, these results reveal new signaling mechanisms in pancreatitis and indicate that targeting geranylgeranyltransferase might be an effective way to ameliorate severe AP. J. Leukoc. Biol. 94: 493-502; 2013.

Introduction

Severe AP is associated with high morbidity and mortality [1]. Management of patients with severe AP is a significant challenge to clinicians and is largely limited to supportive therapies as a result of the limited understanding of the underlying pathophysiology. It is generally considered that activation of trypsinogen, leukocyte recruitment, and impaired microvascular perfusion are integrated components in the pathophysiology of severe AP [2-5]. Leukocyte infiltration is a central feature of the inflammatory response, and numerous studies have reported that leukocytes are essential in severe AP [6, 7]. Leukocyte extravasation involves multiple sequential steps supported by specific adhesion molecules, including P-selectin [8, 9] and LFA-1 [7]. Extravascular direction of leukocytes is coordinated by secreted chemokines [10, 11]. CXC chemokines, including CXCL1 and CXCL2, are potent stimulators of neutrophil accumulation [12]. CXCR2 is the high-affinity receptor on neutrophils for CXCL1 and CXCL2 [13] and has been demonstrated to mediate neutrophil recruitment in the pancreas [14]. Thus, the role of specific adhesion molecules and chemoattractants as regulators of leukocyte accumulation in pancreatitis is relatively well known; however, the knowledge about the signaling mechanism orchestrating pathological inflammation in pancreatitis is limited.

Cellular stress and microbial invasion activate signaling pathways converging on specific transcription factors, which in turn, regulate gene expression of proinflammatory compounds. Intracellular kinases phosphorylating downstream targets play a dominant role in many signaling cascades [15]. Small GTP-binding proteins of the Rho family, including RhoA, Cdc42, and Rac1, as well as one of their effectors, Rhokinase, operate as molecular switches, controlling numerous cell functions, such as cytoskeleton reorganization, vesicular trafficking, and chemotaxis [16]. Inhibition of Rho-kinase decreases tissue injury in numerous disease models, such as AP [17], endotoxemia [18], and abdominal sepsis [19]. To activate downstream effectors, such as Rho-kinase, small GTP-binding proteins must undergo post-translational modifications, including isoprenylation, which is catalyzed by two enzymes: farnesyltransferase and geranylgeranyltransferase [20]. Interest-

Abbreviations: AP=acute pancreatitis, Boc-Glu/Gln-Ala-Arg=t-butyloxycarbonyl-L-glutarnine/L-glutarninyl-L-alanyl-L-arginine, CFU=colonic forming unit, Gr-1=granulocyte receptor-1, Mac-1=membrane-activated antigen-1, MLN=mesentry lymph node, MINL=monomorphonuclear leukcoyte, PMNL=polymorphonuclear leukcoyte, qPCR=quantitative polymerase chain reaction, Rac1=Ras-related C3 botulinum toxin substrate 1, Rho=Ras homologous

Correspondence: Dept. of Surgery, Clinical Sciences, Malmö, Skåne University Hospital, Lund University, 205 02 Malmö, Sweden. E-mail: henrik. thorlacius@med.lu.se

JLB

ingly, a recent study reported that inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase with a specific inhibitor decreased T-lymphocyte infiltration in the CNS [21]. However, the potential role of geranylgeranyltransferase in controlling neutrophil accumulation and tissue injuty in pancreatitis is not known.

Based on the above considerations, we hypothesized that geranylgranyltransferase signaling might play a role in severe AP. Two different experimental models of severe AP in mice were used, and inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase activity was achieved by use of GGTI-2133.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

Male C57BL/6 mice (20–25 g) were housed on a 12–12 h light–dark cycle and fed a laboratory diet and water *ad libitum*. All experimental procedures were approved by the Ethical Committee at Lund University. Mice were anesthetized i.p. with 75 mg ketamine hydrochloride (Hoffman-La Roche, Basel, Switzerland) and 25 mg sylazine (Janssen Pharmaceutica, Beerse, Belgium)/kg body weight.

Bile salt ductal perfusion

Anesthetized animals underwent midline laparotomy, and the second part of duodenum and papilla of vater was identified. Traction sutures were placed 1 cm from the papilla, and a small puncture was made through the duodenal wall with a 23-G needle in parallel to the papilla of vater. A polyethylene catheter connected to a microinfusion pump (CMA/100; Carnegie Medicin, Stockholm, Sweden) was inserted through the punctured hole in the duodenum and 1 mm into the common bile duct. The common hepatic duct was identified and clamped at the liver hilum. Sodium taurocholate (10 µl of 5%; Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) was infused into the pancreatic duct for 10 min. After completion, the catheter and the common hepatic duct clamp were removed. The duodenal puncture was closed with a purse-string suture. The traction sutures were removed, and the abdomen was closed in two layers. Mice were allowed to wake up and were given free access to food and water. Sham mice underwent laparotomy and PBS infusion into the pancreatic duct and were pretreated i.p. with vehicle (PBS: n=5). Vehicle (PBS) or the GGTI-2133 inhibitor (4-([N-(imidazol-4-yl)methyleneamino]-2-(1-naphthyl) benzoyl} leucine; Sigma-Aldrich, Stockholm, Sweden) was given 20 mg/kg i.p. prior to bile duct cannulation and induction of AP. One group of mice received 20 mg/kg GGTI-2133 alone without bile duct cannulation. This dose and scheme of administration of the GGTI-2133 inhibitor were based on a previous investigation [22]. All mice were killed 24 h after pancreatitis induction and as sessed for all parameters included in this study.

L-Arginine-induced, acute necrotizing pancreatitis

In separate experiments, AP was induced by i.p. administration of L-arginine (4 g/kg/dose, dissolved in saline), twice at an interval of 1 h, as described in detail before [23]. Saline (n=4) or GGTF2133 (20 mg/kg; n=4) was administered i.p. before the first dose of L-arginine. Saline animals served as negative controls. Blood was sampled from the tail vein and inferior vena cava. Mice were killed, and samples were harvested, 72 h after the first administration of L-arginine.

Amylase measurements

Blood amylase levels were determined in blood collected from the tail vein by use of a commercially available assay (Reflotron; Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany).

Leukocyte differential counts

Blood was collected from the tail vein for systemic leukocyte differential counts. The blood was mixed with Turks solution (Merck, Damnstadt, Ger-

many) in a 1:20 dilution. Leukocytes were identified as MNL and PMNL cells in a Burker chamber.

Measurement of MPO activity

A piece of the pancreatic head and lung tissue was harvested for MPO measurements. All frozen pancreatic and lung tissues were preweighed and homogenized in 1 ml mixture (4:1) of PBS and aprotinin 10,000 kallikrein inactivator units/ml (Trasylo]; Bayer HealthCare AG, Leverkusen, Germany) for 1 min. The homogenate samples were centrifuged (15,339 g, 10 min), and the supernatant was stored at -20° C, and the pellet was used for MPO assay, as described previously [24]. All pellets were mixed with 1 ml 0.5% hexadecyltrimethylammonium bromide. Next, the sample was frozen for 24 h and then thawed, sonicated for 90 s, and incubated in a water bath at 60° C for 2 h, after which, the MPO activity of the supernatant was measured. The enzyme activity was determined spectrophotometrically as the MPO-catalyzed change in absorbance in the redox reaction of hydrogen peroxide (450 nm, with a reference filter 540 nm, 25°C). Values are expressed as MPO units/g tissue.

Morphologic evaluation of pancreas

Tissue pieces from the head of the pancreas tissue were fixed in 4% formaldehyde phosphate buffer overnight and then dehydrated and paraffinembedded. Sections (6 μ m) were stained (H&E) and examined by light microscopy. The severity of pancreatitis was evaluated in a blinded manner by use of a pre-existing scoring system, including edema, acinar cell necrosis, hemorrhage, and neutrophil infiltrate on a 0 (absent)-4 (extensive) scale, as described previously [25].

ELISA

Pancreatic levels of CXCL2 and plasma levels of IL-6 were determined by use of a double-antibody Quantikine ELISA kit (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) using murine rCXCL2 and rIL-6 as standards. The minimal detectable protein concentration is <0.5 pg/ml.

CXC chemokine mRNA expression in qPCR

The pancreas was harvested and frozen immediately in liquid nitrogen. Total RNA was isolated from the frozen pancreas samples using TRI Reagent, following the manufacturer's technical bulletin (Sigma-Aldrich St. Louis, MO, USA), and the RNA concentrations were measured using a spectrophotometer (Model ND-1000; NanoDrop, Wilmington, DE, USA).

Each cDNA was synthesized by reverse transcription from 5 μ g total RNA with the RevertAid First Strand cDNA synthesis kit and random hexamer primers (Fermentas Life Sciences, Burlington, Ontario, Canada), according to the manufacturer's protocol. After reverse transcription, the cDNA was diluted 10 times with Tris-EDTA buffer.

Real-time PCR was performed with Brillian II SYBR Green qPCR Master Mix (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA) and the Mx3000P detection system (Stratagene, La Jolla, CA, USA). The primer sequences of CXCL2 and β-actin were the following: CXCL2 (forward) 5'-GCT TCC TCG GGC ACT CCA GAC-3', CXCL2 (reverse) 5-TTA GCC TTG CCT TTG TTC AGT AT-3'; β-actin (forward) 5'-ATG TTT GAG ACC TTC AAC ACC 3', β-actin (reverse) 5'-TCT CCA GGG AGG AAG AGG AT-3'.

PCR amplifications were performed in a total volume of 25 μ l/well containing 12.5 μ l SYBR Green PCR 2× Master Mix, 1 μ l 0.10 μ M each primer, 0.3751 μ l reference dye, and 4 μ l cDNA as a template and adjusted up to 25 μ l with water. PCR reactions were started with 10 min denaturing of 95°C, followed by a total of 40 cycles (95°C for 30 s and 55°C for 1 min and 1 min of elongation at 72°C). Cycling time values for the specific target genes were related to that of β -actin in the same sample, and the β -actin gene is normalized. Real-time qRT-PCR analysis was then performed using comparative, quantitative software in the Mx3000P instrument.

Mac-1 expression on neutrophils

For analysis of surface expression of Mac-1 on circulating neutrophils, blood was collected (1:10 acid citrate dextrose), 24 h after taurocholate



Figure 1. Geranylgeranyltransferase regulates Racl activity in the pancreas. Racl activity was determined in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pertreated with vehicle or the geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg). Separate animals received GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg) alone. β Actin was used as an internal control for total Racl. Data represent means \pm sem, and n = 5. *P <0.05 versus sham; #P < 0.05 versus vehicle \pm taurocholate.

induction, and incubated (10 min at room temperature) with an anti-CD16/CD32 antibody blocking FcyIII/IIR to reduce nonspecific labeling and then incubated with PE-conjugated anti-Gr-1 (Clone RB6-RG5, rat IgG2b; eBioscience, Frankfurt, Germany) and FTTC-conjugated anti-Mac-1 (Clone M1/70, integrin aM China, rat IgG2b; BD Biosciences PharMingen, San Jose, CA, USA) antibodies. Cells were fixed, erythrocytes were Iysed, and neutrophils were recovered following centrifugation. Flow cytometric analysis was performed according to standard settings on a FACSCalibur flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson, Mountain View, CA, USA) and analyzed with CellQuest Pro software (BD Biosciences PharMingen).

Rac1 activity

Rac1 activity was determined by using a Rac1 activation assay kit, as described previously [26]. Briefly, 50 mg pancreas tissue was minced and homogenized in lysis buffer on ice. Samples were centrifuged at 15,000 g for 15 min, and 10 µl supernatant was removed to measure protein content using the BCA Protein Assay Reagent (Pierce Biotechnology, Rockford, IL, USA), and the rest of the supernatant was used for the pull-down assay. Supernatants containing equal amount of proteins were then diluted with 2× SDS sample buffer and boiled for 5 min. Proteins were separated using SDS-PAGE (10% gel). After transfer to a nitrocellulose membrane (BioRad, Hercules, CA, USA), blots were blocked with 3% BSA at room temperature for 1 h, followed by incubation with an anti-Rac1 antibody (1:1000) at 4°C overnight. Binding of the antibody was visualized using peroxidase-conjugated anti-mouse antibody (1:100,000; Pierce Biotechnology) at room temperature for 1 h and the ECL method (BioRad). Expression of internal control β -actin proteins was detected by Western blot on aliquots taken before protein affinity purification.

Bacterial quantification

Blood samples (inferior vena cava) and mesenteric LNs were harvested for bacterial quantification. Mesenteric LN was weighed and processed imme-

Merza et al. Geranylgeranyltransferase and acute pancreatitis

diately for cultures of bacteria. Samples were cultured on blood agar and evaluated after 24 h of incubation (37°C). Bacterial counts in the blood and mesenteric LNs are given as CFU/ml and CFU/gram, respectively.

Acinar cell isolation

Pancreatic acini cells were prepared by collagenase digestion and gentle shearing, as described previously [27]. Cells were suspended in HEPES-Ringer buffer (pH 7.4) saturated with oxygen and passed through a 150-µm cell strainer (Partec, Cörlitz, Germany). Isolated acinar cells (1×107 cells/well) were preincubated immediately with PBS or GGTI-2133 (100 µM, 30 min) and stimulated with 100 nM cerulein (37°C, 30 min) in duplicates. The buffer was then discarded, and the cells were washed twice with buffer (pH 6.5) containing 250 mM sucrose, 5 mM MOPS, and 1 mM magnesium sulfate. The cells were next homogenized in cold (4°C) MOPS buffer using a Potter-Elvehjem-type glass homogenizer. The resulting homogenate was centrifuged (56 g, 5 min), and the supernatant was used for assay. Trypsin activity was measured flourometrically using Boc-Glu-Ala-Argamino-4-methylcoumarin as substrate, as described previously [28]. For this purpose, a 200-µl aliquot of the acinar cell homogenate was added to a cuvette containing assay buffer (50 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM CaCl₂, and 0.1% BSA, pH 8.0). The reaction was initiated by the addition of substrate, and the fluorescence emitted at 440 nm in response to excitation at 380 nm was monitored. Trypsin levels (pg/ml) were calculated using a standard curve generated by assaying purified trypsin. Viability of the pancreatic acinar cells was >95%, as determined by trypan blue dye exclusion.

Statistical analysis

Data are presented as mean values \pm sem. Statistical evaluations were performed by using nonparametrical tests (Mann-Whitney). P < 0.05 was considered significant, and *n* represents the number of animals.

RESULTS

Geranylgeranyltransferase-dependent activation of Rac1 in pancreatitis

To investigate the activation of Rac1 in the pancreas and the effect of GGTI-2133 on Rac1 activity, pancreas from sham and



Figure 2. Blood anylase (μ Kat/L) in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGT1-2133 (20 mg/kg). Separate animals received GGT1-2133 (20 mg/kg) alone. Blood samples were obtained 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Data represent means \pm sEM, and n =5. *P < 0.05 versus sham; #P < 0.05 versus vehicle + taurocholate.

www.jleukbio.org

JLB

pancreatitis mice was harvested for Rac1 activation assay. Taurocholate challenge increased the active form (GTP-binding form) of Rac1 (**Fig. 1**). Administration of GGTI-2133 significantly decreased taurocholate-induced activation of Rac1 (Fig. 1). Pretreatment with GGTI-2133 alone had no effect on Rac1 activity in the pancreas (Fig. 1).

Geranylgeranyltransferase controls tissue damage in pancreatitis

To examine the role of geranylgeranyltransferase in severe AP, blood amylase levels were first examined as an indicator of tissue damage. We observed that retrograde infusion of taurocholate in the pancreatic duct increased blood amylase levels by sevenfold (**Fig. 2**). Pretreatment with the geranylgeranyl-transferase inhibitor GGTI-2133 decreased taurocholate-induced blood amylase levels from 579.6 \pm 28.7 μ Kat/L to 215.0 \pm 36.5 μ Kat/L, corresponding to a 70% reduction (Fig. 2). Administration of GGTI-2133 alone had no effect on taurocholate-induced amylase levels in the blood (Fig. 2). Examina-

tion of tissue morphology revealed that sham mice had normal pancreatic microarchitecture (**Fig. 3**), whereas taurocholate challenge led to significant destruction of the pancreatic tissue structure typified by acinar cell necrosis, edema formation, and neutrophil accumulation (Fig. 3). We found that inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase protected against taurocholate-provoked tissue destruction (Fig. 3). Challenge with taurocholate decreased the number of circulating PMNLs and MNLs, suggesting ongoing systemic activation (**Table 1**). Inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase significantly inhibited the taurocholate-induced decrease in systemic leukocytes (Table 1).

Geranylgeranyltransferase regulates neutrophil infiltration in pancreatitis

Tissue levels of MPO were used as an indicator of neutrophil infiltration. We found that challenge with taurocholate increased pancreatic MPO activity by 15-fold (**Fig. 4A**). Geranylgeranyltransferase inhibition reduced taurocholate-pro-



Figure 3. Geranylgeranyltransferase regulates tissue damage in AP. (A) Hemorrhage, (B) edema formation, (C) acinar necrosis, and (D) extravascular neutrophils in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg). (E) Representative H&E sections of the pancreas. Samples were harvested 24 h after pancreatiis induction. Original bars represent 100 μ m. Data represent means \pm sEM, and n = 5. *P < 0.05 versus sham; #P < 0.05 versus vehicle \pm taurocholate.

496 Journal of Leukocyte Biology Volume 94, September 2013

Merza et al. Geranylgeranyltransferase and acute pancreatitis

TABLE 1. Systemic Leukocyte Differential Counts

	PMNL	MNL	Total
PBS	1.6 ± 0.1	10.3 ± 0.3	11.9 ± 0.4
Vehicle + taurocholate	0.4 ± 0.1^a	4.7 ± 0.1^{a}	5.1 ± 0.2^{a}
GGTI-2133 + taurocholate	0.9 ± 0.2^{b}	6.2 ± 0.2^{b}	7.1 ± 0.4^{b}

Blood was collected from sham mice and taurocholate-challenged animals pretreated with vehicle or the geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg). Cells were identified as MNL and PMNL. Data represent mean \pm sem, 10⁶ cells/ml, and n = 5. $\Psi < 0.05$ versus PBS; $\Psi < 0.05$ versus vehicle \pm taurocholate.

voked pancreatic levels of MPO by 50% (Fig. 4A). As part of a systemic inflammatory response in severe AP, activated neutrophils accumulate in the pulmonary microvasculature. Indeed, it was observed that challenge with taurocholate markedly enhanced the MPO activity in the lung (Fig. 4B). Geranylgeranyltransferase inhibition reduced MPO levels in the lung by >74% in mice challenged with taurocholate (Fig. 4B). In addition, we observed that challenge with taurocholate increased gene expression and protein levels of CXCL2 in the pancreas (Fig. 4C and D). Administration of GGTI-2133 significantly decreased CXCL2 mRNA and protein levels in the inflamed pancreas in animals challenged with taurocholate (Fig. 4C and D). Moreover, taurocholate challenge markedly increased plasma levels of IL-6, and administration of

GGTI-2133 normalized plasma levels of IL-6 in mice with pancreatitis (Fig. 4E). We noted that Mac-1 expression was increased on the surface of neutrophils in mice with pancreatitis (**Fig. 5A** and **B**). Inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase signaling markedly reduced neutrophil expression of Mac-1 in AP (Fig. 5A and B).

Geranylgeranyltransferase inhibits bacterial spread in pancreatitis

Challenge with taurocholate markedly increased the number of bacteria in the blood (**Fig. 6A**) and mesenteric LNs (Fig. 6B). Pretreatment with GGTI-2133 significantly decreased the number of bacteria in the blood and mesenteric LNs of septic animals (Fig. 6B).

Trypsinogen activation in acinar cells in vitro

We next asked whether geranylgeranyltransferase may regulate trypsinogen activation in pancreatic acinar cells in vitro. For this purpose, we isolated acinar cells from the pancreas of mice and incubated the cells with cerulein. It was found that cerulein stimulation increased trypsinogen activation by more than ninefold compared with unstimulated cells (**Fig. 7**). However, preincubation of the acinar cells with GGTI-2133 had no effect on secretagogue-induced activation of trypsinogen (Fig. 7).





Figure 4. Geranylgeranyltransferase controls taurocholate-induced inflammation. MPO levels in the (A) pancreas and (B) lung, as well as (C) CXCL2 mRNA (D) protein levels of CXCL2 and (E) plasma levels of IL-6 in the pancreas in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGTI+2133 (20 mg/kg). Separate animals received GGTI+2133 (20 mg/kg) alone. Samples were harvested 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Data represent means \pm sEA, and n = 5. *P < 0.05 versus sham; #P < 0.05versus vehicle + taurocholate.

www.jleukbio.org

Volume 94, September 2013 Journal of Leukocyte Biology 497



Figure 5. Mac-1 expression on circulating neutrophils (Gr-1⁺) in sham (PBS) mice or after taurocholate challenge in animals treated with vehicle or GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg). Representative dot plot and histogram (A) and data in aggregate (B). Data represent means \pm sem, and n = 5. *P < 0.05 versus sham; #P < 0.05 versus vehicle + PBS.

Geranylgeranyltransferase regulates tissue injury in L-arginine-induced AP

To examine whether geranylgeranyltransferase might also regulate tissue damage and neutrophil recruitment in an alternative experimental model, L-arginine was used to trigger AP. Administration of 4 g/kg/dose L-arginine caused extensive tissue damage and clear-cut infiltration of neutrophils in the pancreas (**Table 2** and **Fig. 8**). Inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase markedly decreased L-arginine-provoked acinar cell necrosis, edema, and hemorrhage in the pancreas (Table 2) and protected against L-arginine-provoked damage of the tissue microarchitecture in the pancreas (Fig. 8). Finally, administration of GGTI-2133 significantly decreased L-arginineevoked MPO levels and the number of extravascular neutrophils in the pancreas (Table 2), as well as MPO levels in the lung (Table 2).

DISCUSSION

Our present study demonstrates for the first time that geranylgeranyltransferase is an important regulator of the pathophysiology in severe AP. These results demonstrate that geranylgeranyltransferase is involved in the surface up-regulation of Mac-1 on neutrophils and CXC chemokine formation in the pancreas. Moreover, we found that inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase activity not only decreases neutrophil infiltration



Figure 6. Geranylgeranyltransferase regulates bacterial clearance in AP. The number of bacterial colonies was quantified in the (A) blood and (B) mesenteric LNs (MLN) in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg). Data represent means \pm sem, and n = 5. *P < 0.05 versus sham; #P < 0.05 versus vehicle + taurocholate.

498 Journal of Leukocyte Biology Volume 94, September 2013



Figure 7. Acinar cell activation of trypsinogen was measured in negative control cells and in cells exposed to cerulein with PBS or GGTI-2133 (100 μ M). Activation of trypsin fluorometrically by using Boc-Gln-Ala-Arg-4-methylcoumaryl-7-amide as the substrate, as described in detail in Materials and Methods. Trypsin levels were calculated using a standard curve, generated by assaying purified trypsin. Data represent means \pm ssm, and n = 5. *P < 0.05 versus negative control.

in the pancreas but also attenuates acinar cell necrosis and serum amylase levels in AP. In addition, our findings show that geranylgeranyltransferase inhibition abolishes IL-6 formation and accumulation of neutrophils in the lung, suggesting that geranylgeranyltransferase controls local and systemic inflammation in severe AP.

Isoprenylation processes are mainly recognized for their role in oncogenesis by regulating functional activity of the small G protein, such as Rac1, Cdc42, and RhoA proteins [29]. Nonetheless, emerging data point to a potential role of isoprenylation, also in inflammatory processes. For example, geranylgeranyltransferase activity has been reported to control proinflammatory actions in experimental models of multiple sclerosis [21] and asthma [30]. In the present study, it was demonstrated that geranylgeranyltransferase inhibition with a specific geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor (GGTI-2133) not only reduced Rac1 activity in the pancreas but also markedly decreased tissue injury in severe AP. For example, administration of GGTI-2133 decreased a taurocholate-provoked increase in blood amylase by 70%, suggesting that geranylgeranyltransferase activity regulates a major part of the tissue damage in severe AP. These data constitute the first evidence in the literature that geranylgeranyltransferase is involved in the pathophysiology of AP. However, we also observed that administration of GGTI-2133 after taurocholate challenge had no significant effect on inflammatory parameters or tissue injury in the pancreas, suggesting that targeting geranylgeranyltransferase may have a limited influence on the treatment of patients with ongoing pancreatitis. Nonetheless, it can be speculated that high-risk patients undergoing endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography might benefit from prophylactic inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase. In this context, it is interesting to note that statins, which are mainly used to regulate cholesterol

Merza et al. Geranylgeranyltransferase and acute pancreatitis

levels in patients with cardiovascular diseases, have been reported to attenuate experimental pancreatitis [31]. Statins not only reduce mevalonate, the precursor for cholesterol formation, but also pyrophosphates, which are used as substrates for franesyltransferase and geranylgeranyltransferase in the isoprenylation of small G proteins [32]. Thus, our present findings may therefore also help to explain the reported anti-inflammatory effects of statins in pancreatitis.

Numerous evidence suggests that neutrophil infiltration is a key component in AP [6, 7, 33]. For example, neutrophil depletion or inhibition of neutrophil recruitment has repeatably been shown to protect against tissue injury in pancreatitis [7, 17, 34]. Herein, it was observed that taurocholate challenge increased MPO levels and the number of extravascular neutrophils in the inflamed pancreas. Treatment with GGTI-2133 markedly decreased the activity of MPO and the number of extravascular neutrophils in the pancreas, suggesting that geranylgeranyltransferase is a prominent regulator of neutrophil recruitment in the pancreas. Considering the critical role of neutrophils in the pathophysiology of pancreatitis [6, 7, 35], it might be forwarded that the inhibitory effect of GGTI-2133 on neutrophil activation and infiltration could help to explain the tissue-protective effect of GGTI-2133 in the inflamed pancreas. Moreover, systemic complications of severe pancreatitis include pulmonary infiltration of inflammatory cells [36]. In the present study, it was found that pulmonary activity of MPO was clearly enhanced in response to taurocholate. Interestingly, GGTI-2133 reduced lung levels of MPO in taurocholate-exposed mice, indicating that geranylgeranyltransferase also controls systemic accumulation of neutrophils in the lung in severe AP. The notion that geranylgeranyltransferase controls systemic inflammation is also supported by our finding that GGTI-2133 markedly reduced the taurocholate-provoked in-

TABLE 2	2.	L-Arginine-Induced	Pancreatitis	Model
---------	----	--------------------	--------------	-------

	PBS	Vehicle + L-arginine	GGTI-2133 + L-arginine
Blood amylase (µKat/L)	82 ± 28	532 ± 48^a	262 ± 35^b
MPO in the pancreas (U/g)	0.03 ± 0.0	1.7 ± 0.7^a	0.1 ± 0.04^{b}
MPO in the lung (U/g)	0.07 ± 0.03	2.2 ± 0.7^a	0.2 ± 0.1^{b}
Acinar cell necrosis (Score 0–4)	0.07 ± 0.03	2.2 ± 0.7^a	0.2 ± 0.1^b
Neutrophil infiltration (Score 0-4)	0.33 ± 0.05	1.98 ± 0.09^{a}	0.88 ± 0.12^{b}
Edema (Score 0-4)	0.41 ± 0.05	1.9 ± 0.18^{a}	0.67 ± 0.09^{a}
Hemorrhage (Score	0.75 ± 0.45	2.75 ± 0.4^a	1.25 ± 0.12^{b}

Blood amylase and MPO levels in the pancreas and lung and histology score in the pancreas in saline- and L-arginine-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the gera-nylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg). Samples were harvested 72 h after pancreatitis induction. Data represent means \pm sem, and n = 4. $^{\circ}\text{P} < 0.05$ versus PBS; $^{\circ}\text{P} < 0.05$ versus vehicle + L-arginine.

JLB







GGTI-2133 + L-arginine

crease in plasma levels of IL-6, which is an indicator of systemic inflammation and correlates with mortality of septic patients [37]. Although the detailed role of adhesion molecules in facilitating leukocyte accumulation in the pancreas is relatively unclear, recent studies have shown that Mac-1 is an important adhesion molecule in supporting extravascular infiltration of neutrophils [38]. We found that Mac-1 expression on neutrophils increased in response to taurocholate administration. Notably, administration of GGTI-2133 significantly decreased taurocholate-induced neutrophil expression of Mac-1, suggesting that geranylgeranyltransferase regulates neutrophil expression of Mac-1 in AP. Neutrophil trafficking to sites of inflammation is coordinated by secreted CXC chemokines, such as CXCL1 and CXCL2 [12], and a functional role of CXC chemokines has been proposed in pancreatitis [6, 7, 17]. It was found that taurocholate provoked a significant increase in CXCL2 levels in the pancreas. Administration of GGTI-2133 markedly reduced pancreatic levels of CXCL2 in AP, suggesting that geranylgeranyltransferase regulates CXCL2 formation in the inflamed pancreas. This finding might also help to explain the inhibitory effect of GGTI-2133 on neutrophil recruitment in AP. Considered together with the findings on Mac-1 expression above, it could be suggested that geranylgeranyl-



Vehicle + L-arginine

Figure 8. L-arginine-induced pancreatitis. Representative H&E sections of the pancreas. (A) Saline animals served as negative controls. AP was induced by administration of 4 g/kg/dose L-arginine i.p., twice at an interval of 1 h. Mice were treated with (B) vehicle or (C) the geranylgeranyltransferase inhibitor GGTI-2133 (20 mg/kg) i.p. before the first dose of L-arginine. Samples were harvested 72 h after the first dose of L-arginine. Original bars represent 100 $\mu m.$

transferase regulates neutrophil infiltration in the pancreas at two distinct levels, i.e., formation of CXCL2 in the pancreas and Mac-1 expression on neutrophils.

Bacterial translocation and dissemination are characteristic features in severe pancreatitis [39]. Herein, we observed that taurocholate challenge markedly increased bacterial counts in the blood and mesenteric LNs. Notably, inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase greatly reduced bacterial counts in the blood and mesenteric LNs in pancreatitis mice. The mechanisms behind this beneficial effect of GGTI-2133 on bacterial spread are not known at present, although a recent study reported that inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase improves T cell functions and bacterial clearance in abdominal sepsis [40]. Whether similar mechanisms are involved in AP is an issue for future studies.

It is widely held that activation of trypsinogen is a critical feature in the pathophysiology of AP. Thus, we asked whether geranylgeranyltransferase might be involved in the activation of trypsin in acinar cells. However, it was found that GGTI-2133 had no impact on secretagogoue-induced activation of trypsin in isolated acinar cells, suggesting that geranylgeranyltransferase activity is not directly involved in the activation of trypsin in acinar cells. In this context, it is interesting to note

Merza et al. Geranylgeranyltransferase and acute pancreatitis

that we reported recently that Rho-kinase activity controls activation of trypsinogen in acinar cells [17]. Rho-kinase activation is dependent on isoprenylation, which is controlled by geranylgeranyltransferase and farnesyltransferase [41, 42]. Considered together, it could be speculated that farnesyltransferase might be relatively more important or that geranylgeranyltransferase or farnesyltransferase activity is sufficient for mediating Rho-kinase-dependent trypsin activation in AP. The precise importance of farnesyltransferase in regulating trypsinogen activation needs to be addressed in future studies on AP. Nonetheless, these findings suggest that the beneficial effects exerted by GGTI-2133 are downstream of trypsin activation in pancreatitis. This notion is in line with the concept in the present study, suggesting that a dominant role of geranylgeranyltransferase in AP is related to inhibition of Mac-1 expression and neutrophil accumulation in the pancreas and lung.

Taken together, these results show that geranylgeranyltransferase signaling controls tissue injury in severe AP. Our findings demonstrate that inhibition of geranylgeranyltransferase decreases neutrophil up-regulation of Mac-1 and CXCL2 formation in the pancreas. Moreover, geranylgeranyltransferase inhibition decreased neutrophil infiltration and tissue damage in the pancreas. Finally, blocking geranylgeranyltransferase activity attenuated systemic inflammation and pulmonary neutrophils in animals with pancreatitis. Thus, this study not only delineates a novel signaling mechanism in AP but also suggests that interference with geranylgeranyltransferase might be a useful strategy to ameliorate local and systemic inflammation in severe AP.

AUTHORSHIP

M.M. and E.W. performed experiments and contributed to the writing. S.Z. performed experiments, designed the study, and contributed to the writing. S.R. designed the study and contributed to the writing. H.T. conceived of and designed the study and contributed to the writing.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by grants from the Swedish Medical Research Council (2012-3685), Einar och Inga Nilssons stiftelse, Harald och Greta Jaenssons stiftelse, Greta och Johan Kocks stiftelser, Fröken Agnes Nilssons stiftelse, Franke och Margareta Bergqvists stiftelse för främjande av cancerforskning, Magnus Bergvalls stiftelse, Mossfelts stiftelse, Nanna Svartz stiftelse, Ruth och Richard Julins stiftelse, Svenska Läkaresällskapet, Allmäna sjukhusets i Malmö stiftelse för bekämpande av cancer, MAS fonder, Malmö University Hospital, and Lund University. M.M. is supported by Hawler Medical University, College of Pharmacy, Kurdistan Regional Government, and Nanakaly Group.

DISCLOSURES

The authors state no conflict of interest

REFERENCES

- Wijffels, N. A., van Walraven, L. A., Ophof, P. J., Hop, W. C., van der 1. Harst, E., Lange, J. F. (2007) Late development of pancreas necrosis during acute pancreatitis: an underestimated phenomenon associated with high morbidity and mortality. *Pancreas* 34, 215–219. Bhatia, M., Wong, F. L., Cao, Y., Lau, H. Y., Huang, J., Puneet, P., Che-vali, L. (2005) Pathophysiology of acute pancreatilis. *Pancreatology* 5, 198, 144
- 132-144
- Mang, G. J., Gao, C. F., Wei, D., Wang, C., Ding, S. Q. (2009) Acute pancreatitis: etiology and common pathogenesis. World J. Gastroenten 15. 1427-1430
- Zhang, X. P., Li, Z. J., Zhang, J. (2009) Inflammatory mediators and mi-crocirculatory disturbance in acute pancreatitis. *Hepatobiliary Pancreat*. 4 Dis. Int. 8, 351-357.
- Regner, S., Manjer, J., Appelros, S., Hjalmarsson, C., Sadic, J., Borgstrom, A. (2008) Protease activation, pancreatic leakage, and inflamma-tion in acute pancreatitis: differences between mild and severe cases and changes over the first three days. *Pancreatology* **8**, 600–607. Abdulla, A., Awla, D., Thorlacius, H., Regner, S. (2011) Role of neutro-
- phils in the activation of trypsinogen in severe acute pancreatitis. J. Leu-koc. Biol. 90, 975–982.
- Awla, D., Abdulla, A., Zhang, S., Roller, J., Menger, M. D., Regner, S., Thorlacius, H. (2011) Lymphocyte function antigen-1 regulates neutrophil recruitment and tissue damage in acute pancreatitis. Br. J. Pharmacol. 163, 413-423
- Hartman, H., Abdulla, A., Awla, D., Lindkvist, B., Jeppsson, B., Thor
- Hartman, H., Abdulla, A., Awla, D., Lindkvist, B., Jeppsson, B., Thor-lacius, H., Regnér, S. (2012) P-selectin mediates neutrophil rolling and recruitment in acute pancreatitis. Br. J. Surg. **99**, 246–255. Mansson, P., Zhang, X. W., Jeppsson, B., Johnell, O., Thorlacius, H. (2000) Critical role of P-selectin-dependent rolling in tumor necrosis factor-e-induced leukocyte adhesion and extravascular recruitment in vio. Naunya Schniedderga Arch. Pharmacol. **362**, 190–196. Thorlacius, K., Slotta, J. E., Laschke, M. W., Wang, Y., Menger, M. D., Jeppsson, B., Thorlacius, H. (2006) Protective effect of fasudil, a Rho-kinase inhibitor, on chemokine expression, leukocyte recruitment, and hepatocellular apoptosis in septic liver injur. J. Lawko, Eliol. **79**, 923– 3000.
- hepatocellular apoptosis in septic liver injury. J. Leukoc. Biol. 79, 923-931
- Hickey, M. J., Forster, M., Mitchell, D., Kaur, J., De Caigny, C., Kubes, P. (2000) L-selectin facilitates emigration and extravascular locomotion of leukocytes during acute inflammatory responses in vivo. J. Immunol. 165, 7164 - 7170
- Zhang, X. W., Liu, Q., Wang, Y., Thorlacius, H. (2001) CXC chemo-kines, MIP-2 and KC, induce P-selectin-dependent neutrophil rolling and extravascular migration in vivo. Br. J. Pharmacol. 133, 413–421.
- 13. Adams, D. H., Lloyd, A. R. (1997) Chemokines: leucocyte recruitment and activation cytokines. *Lancet* **349**, 490–495.
- 14. Bhatia, M., Hegde, A. (2007) Treatment with antileukinate, a CXCR2 chemokine receptor antagonist, protects mice against acute pancreatitis and associated lung injury. Regul. Pept. 138, 40–48. Itoh, K., Yoshioka, K., Akedo, H., Uehata, M., Ishizaki, T., Narumiya, S.
- (1999) An esential part for Rho-associated kinase in the transcellular invasion of numor cells. *Nat. Med.* 5, 221–220. (2005) Rho proteins in cell migration and metastasis. *Crit. Rev. Eukaryot. Cene Expr.* 15, 103–114. Awda, D., Hartman, H., Abdulla, A., Zhang, S., Rahman, M., Regner, S.,
- 16 17
- Thorlacius, H. (2011) Rho-kinase signalling regulates trypsinogen activ tion and tissue damage in severe acute pancreatitis. Br. J. Pharmacol. 162, 648-658
- 648–658. Zhang, S., Rahman, M., Herwald, H., Qi, Z., Jeppsson, B., Thorlacius, H. (2012) Streptococcal M1 protein-provoked CXC chemokine formation, neutrophil recruitment and lung damage are regulated by Rho-kinase signaling, J. Innate Immun. 4, 399–408. Palani, K., Rahman, M., Hasan, Z., Zhang, S., Qi, Z., Jeppsson, B., Thor-beiru, H. (2019). Pho birase provides adhering under mechanism mechanism. 18
- lacius, H. (2012) Rho-kinase regulates adhesive and mechanical mechanisms of pulmonary recruitment of neutrophils in abdominal sepsis.
- Histis of plannacol. 682, 181–187.
 Casey, P. J., Seabra, M. C. (1996) Protein prenyltransferases. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 5289–5292. 20.
- Walters, C., Pryce, G., Hankey, D., Sebti, S., Hamilton, A., Baker, D., Greenwood, J., Adamson, P. (2002) Inhibition of Rho GTPases with pro-tein prenyltransferase inhibitors prevents leukocyte recruitment to the
- central nervous system and attenuates clinical signs of disease in an ani-mal model of multiple sclerosis. J. Immunol. 168, 4087–4094. Hechinger, A. K., Maas, K., Dürr, C., Leonhardt, F., Prinz, G., Marks, R., Gerlach, U., Hofmann, M., Fisch, P., Finke, J., Pircher, H., Zeiser, R. (2013) Inhibition of protein geranylgeranylation and farnesylation pro-tects against graft-versus-host disease via effects on CD4 effector T cells. *Haematologica* **98**, 31–40.
- Jackmoogate 09, 1970.
 Jawra, R., Sharif, R., Phillips, P., Dudeja, V., Dhaulakhandi, D., Saluja, A. K. (2007) Development of a new mouse model of acute pancreatitis induced by administration of L-arginine. Am. J. Physiol. Gastrointest. Liver 93 Physiol. 292, 1009-1018.
- Laschke, M., Menger, M., Wang, Y., Lindell, G., Jeppsson, B., Thor-lacius, H. (2007) Sepsis-associated cholestasis is critically dependent on 24.

Volume 94, September 2013 Journal of Leukocyte Biology 501

www.jleukbio.org

JTR

- 95
- P-selectin-dependent leukocyte recruitment in mice. Am. J. Physiol. Gas-trointest. Liver Physiol. 5, 1396–1402.
 Schmidt, J., Rattner, D. W., Lewandrowski, K., Compton, C. C., Manda-ulli, U., Knoefel, W. T., Warshaw, A. L. (1992) A better model of acute pancreatitis for evaluating therapy. Ann. Surg. 215, 44–56.
 Yao, H. Y., Chen, L., Xu, C., Wang J., Chen, J., Nie, Q. M., Wu, X., Yan, X. F. (2011) Inhibition of Rac activity alleviates lipopolysaccharide-in-ture of the second 26 duced acute pulmonary injury in mice. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1810, 666-674.
- 27.
- 674. Saluja, A. K., Bhagat, L., Lee, H. S., Bhatia, M., Frossard, J. L., Steer, M. L. (1999) Secretagogue-induced digestive enzyme activation and cell injury in rat pancreatic acini. Am. J. Physiol. 276, 835–842. Kawabata, S., Miura, T., Morita, T., Kato, H., Fujikawa, K., Iwanaga, S., Takada, K., Kimura, T., Sakakibara, S. (1988) Highly sensitive peptide-t-methylcoumaryl-7-amide substrates for blood-cloting proteases and trypsin. Eur. J. Biochem. 172, 17–25. Takai, Y., Sasaki, T., Matozaki, T. (2001) Small GTP-binding proteins. Physiol. Rev. 81, 153–208. Chiba, Y., Sato, S., Misawa, M. (2009) GGTI-2133, an inhibitor of geranylgranyltransferase, inhibits influration of inflammatory cells into air yeas in mouse experimental asthma. Int. J. Immunoadulo, Pharmacol. 22. 28.
- 29.
- 30 s in mouse experimental asthma. Int. J. Immunopathol. Pharmacol. 22, 929-935
- Almeida, J. L., Sampietre, S. N., Mendonca Coelho, A. M., Trindade Molan, N. A., Machado, M. C., Monteiro da Cunha, J. E., Jukemura, J. 31. (2008) Statin pretreatment in experimental acute pancreatitis. JOP 9, 431-439.
- 32. Zhou, Q., Liao, J. K. (2010) Pleiotropic effects of statins-basic research
- Zhou, Q., Lao, J. K. (2017) Ireation of the construction of same-basic research and clinical perspectives. *Circ. J.* 74, 818–826. Gukovskaya, A., Vaquero, E., Zaninovic, V., Gorelick, F., Lusis, A., Bren-nan, M., Holland, S., Pandol, S. (2002) Neutrophils and NADPH oxi-dase mediate intrapancreatic trypsin activation in murine experimental activation in murine experimental 33. acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 122, 974-984.

- 34. Bhatia, M., Brady, M., Shokuhi, S., Christmas, S., Neoptolemos, J. P., Slavin, J. (2000) Inflammatory mediators in acute pancreatitis. J. Pathol. 190, 117–125.
- 35. Bhatia, M., Neoptolemos, J. P., Slavin, J. (2001) Inflammatory mediators as therapeutic targets in acute pancreatitis. Curr. Opin. Investig. Drugs 2, 496-501
- 36.
- 496-501.
 George, W. B., Pitchumoni, C. (2006) Pathophysiology of pulmonary complications of acutepancreatitis. World J. Gastroentend. 44, 7087–7096.
 Damas, P., Ledoux, D., Nys, M., Vrindts, Y., Degroote, D., Franchimont, P., Lamy, M. (1992) Cytokine serum level during severe sepsis in human IL-6 as a marker of severity. Ann. Surg. 215, 356–362.
 Asaduzzaman, M., Zhang, S., Lavasani, S., Wang, Y., Thorlacius, H. (2008) IEA-1 and MAC-1 mediate pulmonary recruitment of neutro-phils and tissue damage in abdominal sepsis. Shock 30, 254–259.
 Capurso, G., Zerboni, G., Signoretti, M., Valente, R., Stigliano, S., Pici-ucchi, M., Delle Fave, G. (2012) Role of the gut barrier in acute pancre-atitis. J. Clin. Gastroentend. 46, 546–551.
 Hasam, Z., Rahman, M., Palani, K., Svk, I., Jeppsson, B., Thorlacius, H. 37
- 38.
- 39
- attits. J. Clin. Gastroenterol. 46, S46–S51.
 Hasan, Z., Rahman, M., Palani, K., Syk, I., Jeppsson, B., Thorlacius, H. (2013) Geranylgeranyl transferase regulates CXC chemokine formation in alveolar macrophages and neutrophil recruitment in septic lung in-jury. Am. J. Physiol. Lung Cell. Mol. Physiol. 304, 1221–1229.
 Bishop, A. L., Hall, A. (2000) Rho GTPases and their effector proteins. Bishop, A. L., Hall, A. (2000) Rho GTPases and their effector proteins. Biochemical. J. 348, 241–255.
 McTaggart, S. J. (2006) Isoprenylated proteins. Cell. Mol. Life Sci. 63, 255–267. 40.
- 41
- 49

KEY WORDS:

myeloperoxidase · extravasation · pancreas · inflammation · chemikine · L-arginine

Paper III
European Journal of Pharmacology 746 (2015) 245-251



Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

European Journal of Pharmacology

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/ejphar

Immunopharmacology and inflammation

Inhibition of Ras signalling reduces neutrophil infiltration and tissue damage in severe acute pancreatitis



Changhui Yu^{a,b}, Mohammed Merza^a, Lingtao Luo^a, Henrik Thorlacius^{a,*}

^a Department of Clinical Sciences, Section of Surgery, Malmö, Lund University, 20502 Malmö, Sweden
^b Department of Gastroenterology, Zhujiang Hospital of Southern Medical University, 510282 Guangzhou, China

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 9 September 2014 Received in revised form 13 November 2014 Accepted 17 November 2014 Available online 25 November 2014

Keywords: Amylase Chemokines Inflammation Neutrophils Pancreatitis

ABSTRACT

Neutrophil recruitment is known to be a rate-limiting step in mediating tissue injury in severe acute pancreatitis (AP). However, the signalling mechanisms controlling inflammation and organ damage in AP remain elusive. Herein, we examined the role of Ras signalling in AP. Male C57BL/6 mice were treated with a Ras inhibitor (farnesylthiosalicylic acid, FTS) before infusion of taurocholate into the pancreatic duct. Pancreatic and lung tissues as well as blood were collected 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Pretreatment with FTS decreased serum amylase levels by 82% and significantly attenuated acinar cell necrosis, tissue haemorrhage and oedema formation in taurocholate-induced pancreatitis. Inhibition of Ras signalling reduced myeloperoxidase (MPO) levels in the inflamed pancreas by 42%. In addition, administration of FTS decreased pancreatic levels of CXC chemokines as well as circulating levels of interleukin-6 and high-mobility group box 1 in animals exposed to taurocholate. Moreover, treatment with FTS reduced taurocholate-induced MPO levels in the lung. Inhibition of Ras signalling had no effect on neutrophil expression of Mac-1 in mice with pancreatitis. Moreover, FTS had no direct impact on trypsin activation in isolated pancreatic acinar cells. These results indicate that Ras signalling controls CXC chemokine formation, neutrophil recruitment and tissue injury in severe AP. Thus, our findings highlight a new signalling mechanism regulating neutrophil recruitment in the pancreas and suggest that inhibition of Ras signalling might be a useful strategy to attenuate local and systemic inflammation in severe AP.

© 2014 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

One tenth of all patients with acute pancreatitis (AP) develop a severe form associated with a high mortality rate (Mann et al., 1994). The most feared complication in AP is lung failure. Although the exact mechanisms remain elusive, it has been reported that interleukin-6 (IL-6) and high-mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) play a role in promoting lung damage in severe AP (Luan et al., 2013; Zhang et al., 2013). However, treatment of patients with severe AP is mainly limited to supporting vital functions. The lack of more specific therapies is partly related to an incomplete knowledge of the underlying pathophysiology. Trypsin activation, leucocyte recruitment and microvascular perfusion failure are well-accepted components in the induction of severe AP (Regner et al., 2008; van Acker et al., 2006; Zhang et al., 2009). Numerous studies have shown that neutrophil accumulation is a rate-limiting step in AP. For example, blocking specific adhesion molecules

necessary for neutrophil trafficking, such as P-selectin, intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (ICAM-1) and lymphocyte functionassociated antigen-1 (LFA-1) reduces tissue damage in the inflamed pancreas (Awla et al., 2011a; Hartman et al., 2012; Werner et al., 1998). Moreover, tissue accumulation of neutrophils is also coordinated by secreted chemokines, including CXCL1 and CXCL2 (Bacon and Oppenheim, 1998; Li et al., 2004). CXCR2 is the high affinity receptor on neutrophils for CXCL1 and CXCL2 (Huber et al., 1991) and targeting CXCR2 has been found to protect against tissue damage in AP (Bhatia and Hegde, 2007). Considered together, the role of adhesion molecules and chemoattractants in regulating neutrophil infiltration in the inflamed pancreas is relatively well described, however, the knowledge about signalling mechanisms orchestrating pathological inflammation in pancreatitis is limited.

We have recently shown that Rho-kinase regulates trypsin activation and neutrophil recruitment in severe AP (Awla et al., 2011b). Rho-kinase is one of many effector molecules acting downstream of the Ras supefamily, including more than 50 different small GTPases (Gutkind and Vitale-Cross, 1996). These small GTPases act as molecular switches regulating important

^{*} Corresponding author. Tel.: +46 40 331000; fax: +46 40 336207. *E-mail address:* henrik.thorlacius@med.lu.se (H. Thorlacius).

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ejphar.2014.11.020 0014-2999/© 2014 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

cellular functions, including vesicle transport, cytoskeleton organization, adhesion, migration and survival (Alblas et al., 2001; Itoh et al., 1999; Slotta et al., 2006). GTPases are attached to the inner side of plasma membranes where they convert inactive Ras-guanosine-diphosphate (GDP) into active Ras-guanosinetriphosphate (GTP) (Ehrhardt et al., 2002; Hancock, 2003). Farnesylthiosalisylic acid (FTS) is a synthetic derivative of carboxylic acid, resembling the farnesyl cysteine group common to all small GTPases (Nevo et al., 2011). FTS interferes with the binding of activated Ras proteins to their escort proteins and therefore inhibits Ras-plasma membrane interactions. Although Ras signalling has mainly been associated with cell growth and oncogenic transformation, recent reports suggest that Ras is also involved in the pathogenesis of arthritis, nephritis, autoimmune diseases and infections (Clarke et al., 2003; Kafri et al., 2005; Katzav et al., 2001). However, the potential effect of FTS on inflammation and tissue injury in AP has not been investigated.

Based on the above, the aim of the present study was to define the functional significance of Ras signalling in regulating trypsin activation, CXC chemokine production, neutrophil accumulation and tissue damage in severe AP.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Animals

Male C57BL/6 mice (20–25 g) were housed on a 12–12 h light dark cycle and fed a laboratory diet and water ad libitum. All experiments were approved by the local ethical committee at Lund University. Mice were anesthetized intraperitoneally (i.p.) with 75 mg of ketamine hydrochloride (Hoffman–La Roche, Basel, Switzerland) and 25 mg of xylazine (Janssen Pharmaceutica, Beerse, Belgium) per kg body weight.

2.2. Acute pancreatitis

Through a midline laparotomy in anaesthetized animals were the second part of duodenum and papilla of vater identified. Traction sutures were placed 1 cm from the papilla and a small puncture was made through the duodenal wall (23 G needle) in parallel to the papilla of vater. A polyethylene catheter connected to a microinfusion pump (CMA/100, Carnegie Medical, Stockholm, Sweden) was inserted through the punctured hole in the duodenum and 1 mm into the common bile duct. The common hepatic duct was temporarily clamped at the liver hilum. 10 μl of 5% sodium taurocholate (Sigma, St. Louis, MO, USA) was infused into the pancreatic duct for 10 min. Then, the catheter and the common hepatic duct clamp were removed. The duodenal puncture was closed with a purse-string suture. Traction sutures were removed and the abdomen was closed. Using this protocol we observed a total mortality rate of 5% within 24 h of pancreatitis induction. Sham mice underwent laparotomy and phosphate buffered saline (PBS) infusion into the pancreatic duct and were pretreated i.p. with vehicle (PBS, n=5). Vehicle (PBS) or the Ras inhibitor, FTS (10 mg/kg, Cayman Chemical, Boston, USA) was given i.p. prior to bile duct cannulation and induction of AP. One group of mice received 10 mg/kg of FTS alone without bile duct cannulation. This dose and scheme of administration of FTS was based on a previous investigation (Zhang et al., 2014). All animals were killed 24 h after induction of pancreatitis.

2.3. Amylase measurements

Blood amylase levels were determined in blood collected from the tail vein by use of a commercially available assay (Reflotron[®], Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany).

2.4. Myeloperoxidase (MPO) activity

A piece of the pancreatic head and lung tissue were harvested for MPO analyses. All frozen tissues were pre-weighed and homogenized in 1 ml mixture (4:1) of PBS and aprotnin 10,000 KIE per ml (Trasylol^{®,} Bayer HealthCare AG, Leverkusen, Germany) for 1 min. The homogenates were centrifuged (15,339g, 10 min) and the supernatant was stored at -20 °C. The pellet was used for MPO assay as previously described (Laschke et al., 2007). All pellets were mixed with 1 ml of 0.5% hexadecyltrimethylammonium bromide and the samples were frozen for 24 h. Thawed samples were sonicated for 90 s, incubated in a water bath at 60 °C for 2 h, after which the MPO activity of the supernatant was measured. The enzyme activity was determined spectrophotometrically as the MPO-catalyzed change in absorbance in the redox reaction of H₂O₂ (450 nm, with a reference filter 540 nm, 25 °C). Values are expressed as MPO units per g tissue.

2.5. Histology

Tissue pieces from the head of the pancreas were fixed in 4% formaldehyde phosphate buffer overnight and then dehydrated and paraffin embedded. 6 μ m sections were stained (haematoxylin and eosin) and examined by light microscopy. The severity of pancreatitis was evaluated in a blinded manner by use of a pre-existing scoring system, including oedema, acinar cell necrosis, haemorrhage and neutrophil infiltrate on a 0 (absent) to 4 (extensive) scales as previously described (Schmidt et al., 1992).

2.6. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)

Pancreatic levels of CXCL1 and CXCL2 as well as plasma levels of IL-6 and HMGB1 were determined by use of a double-antibody Quantikine enzyme linked immunosorbent assay kits (R & D Systems Europe, Abingdon, UK) using recombinant murine CXCL1, CXCL2, IL-6 and HMGB1 as standards. The minimal detectable protein concentration is less than 0.5 pg/ml.

2.7. Mac-1 expression on neutrophils

Blood was collected in acid citrate dextrose and incubated with an anti-CD16/CD32 antibody blocking Fcy III/II receptors to reduce non-specific labelling. Neutrophils were stained with APCconjugated anti-Mouse Ly-6C (Clone: AL-21, BD Biosciences Pharmingen, San Jose, CA, USA), phycoerythrin-conjugated anti-mouse Ly-6G (clone 1A8, BD Biosciences) and fluorescein isothiocyanatee-conjugated anti-mouse CD11b (clone M1/70, BD Biosciences) antibodies. Cells were fixed and erythrocytes were lysed. Neutrophils were recovered following centrifugation and defined as Ly-6G⁺/Ly-6C⁺ cells. Flow-cytometric analysis was performed according to standard settings on a FACSCalibur flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson, Mountain View, CA, USA) and analyzed with Cell-Quest Pro software (BD Bioscience).

2.8. Acinar cell isolation

Acinar cells from the pancreas were prepared by collagenase digestion and gentle shearing as described previously (Saluja et al., 1999). Cells were suspended in HEPES–Ringer buffer (pH 7.4) and passed through a 150 μ m cell strainer (Partec, Cörlitz, Germany). Isolated acinar cells (1 × 10⁷ cells per well) were immediately preincubated with PBS or FTS (10 or 100 μ M, 30 min) and stimulated with cerulein (100 nM, 30 min) in duplicates. The buffer was then discarded and the cells were washed twice with buffer (pH 6.5) containing 250 mM sucrose, 5 mM 3-(morpholino) propanesulphonic acid and 1 mM MgSO4. The cells were next

246

homogenized in cold (4 °C) 5 mM 3-(morpholino) propanesulphonic acid buffer using a potter Elvehjem-type glass homogenizer. The resulting homogenate was centrifuged (56g, 5 min), and the supernatant was used for assay. Trypsin activity was measured flourometrically using Boc–Glu–Ala–Arg–AMC as substrate as described previously (Kawabata et al., 1988). For this purpose, a 200 µl aliquot of the acinar cell homogenate was added to a cuvette containing assay buffer (50 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM CaCl₂ and 0.1% bovine serum albumin, pH 8.0). The reaction was initiated by the addition of substrate, and the fluorescence emitted at 440 nm in response to excitation at 380 nm was monitored. Trypsin levels (pg/ml) were calculated using a standard curve generated by assaying purified trypsin. Viability of the pancreatic acinar cells was higher than 95% as determined by trypan blue dye exclusion.

2.9. Statistical analysis

Data are presented as mean values \pm S.E.M. Statistical evaluations were performed by using non-parametrical tests (Mann–Whitney). P < 0.05 was considered significant and n represents the number of animals.

3. Results

3.1. Ras signalling regulates tissue injury in AP

To study the role of Ras signalling in severe AP, blood amylase levels were initially determined as an indicator of tissue injury. Taurocholate challenge enhanced blood amylase levels by 22-fold (Fig. 1). Administration of the Ras inhibitor FTS reduced taurocholate-provoked blood amylase levels from $1216 \pm 154.6 \,\mu$ Kat/L down to $260.9 \pm 146.6 \,\mu$ Kat/L, corresponding to a 82% decrease (Fig. 1). Normal pancreatic microarchitecture was found in sham mice (Fig. 2), whereas taurocholate challenge caused destruction of the pancreatic tissue structure, characterized by acinar cell necrosis, haemorrhage, oedema formation and neutrophil accumulation (Fig. 2). We found that inhibition of Ras signalling decreased taurocholate-induced tissue damage (Fig. 2). For example, FTS reduced oedema and necrosis by 50% and 49%, respectively, in taurocholate-exposed animals (Fig. 2).

3.2. Ras signalling regulates neutrophil recruitment in AP

MPO activity was used as used as an indicator of neutrophil infiltration in the inflamed pancreas. Taurocholate challenge enhanced pancreatic levels of MPO by 4-fold (Fig. 3A).



Fig. 1. Blood amylase levels (µKat/L) in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholateexposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the Ras inhibitor FTS (10 mg/kg). Separate animals received FTS (10 mg/kg) alone. Blood samples were obtained 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Data represent means \pm 5.E.M. and n=5. $^{*}P < 0.05$ vs. Sham and $^{*}P < 0.05$ vs. Vehicle+Taurocholate.

Administration of FTS decreased taurocholate-induced pancreatic activity of MPO by 42% (Fig. 3A). Moreover, it was found that challenge with taurocholate increased the levels of CXCL1 and CXCL2 in the pancreas by 3-fold and 8-fold, respectively (Fig. 3B and C). Administration of FTS decreased CXCL1 and CXCL2 levels in the inflamed pancreas by more than 80% (Fig. 3B and C).

3.3. Ras signalling regulates systemic inflammation in AP

As part systemic inflammation in severe AP, activated neutrophils accumulate in the lung. Indeed, we found that taurocholate challenge increased MPO levels in the lung by 3-fold (Fig. 4A). Inhibition of Ras signalling decreased MPO levels in the lung by 72% in mice exposed to taurocholate (Fig. 4A). Moreover, challenge with taurocholate enhanced plasma levels of IL-6 by 50-fold and HMGBI by 3-fold (Fig. 4B and C). Pretreatment with FTS decreased plasma levels of IL-6 and HMGB1 by more than 79% in animals exposed to taurocholate (Fig. 4B and C). However, inhibition of Ras activity had no effect on taurocholate-induced levels of Mac-1 on neutrophils (Fig. 4D).

3.4. Trypsin activation in acinar cells

Acinar cells were isolated from the pancreas of mice and incubated with cerulein to study the role of Ras signalling in trypsin activation. We found that cerulein stimulation enhanced trypsin activation by 3-fold compared to unstimulated cells (Fig. 5). However, preincubation of the acinar cells with FTS had no effect on secretagogue-induced trypsin activation (Fig. 5).

4. Discussion

This study shows for the first time that Ras signalling regulates pathological inflammation in severe AP. Our findings indicate that Ras is involved CXC chemokine formation and neutrophil recruitment in the inflamed pancreas. We found that inhibition of Ras signalling decreased pancreatic tissue damage and serum amylase levels in AP. Moreover, Ras inhibition reduced accumulation of neutrophils in the lung as well as systemic formation of IL-6 and HMGB1 in animals with AP. Thus, targeting Ras signalling may be an effective way to control both local and systemic inflammation in severe AP.

It is widely held that Ras signalling plays a central role in oncogenesis by regulating the functional activity of ERK 1/2, Akt and RalA proteins in tumour cells (Schubbert et al., 2007). Interestingly, accumulating data suggest that Ras signalling also exert important functions in inflammatory conditions, such as arthritis, nephritis and autoimmune diseases (Clarke et al., 2003; Kafri et al., 2005; Katzav et al., 2001). Ras proteins are ubiquitously expressed in mammalian cells and activation of cell surface receptors promotes localization of Ras proteins to the inner side of plasma membranes by the conversion of inactive Ras-GDP into active Ras-GTP (Ehrhardt et al., 2002; Hancock, 2003). FTS is a unique and potent competitive inhibitor of Ras. FTS interacts with Ras anchorage domains leading to dislodgment from the membrane and accelerated degradation of Ras (Kloog and Cox, 2000; Kloog et al., 1999; Marom et al., 1995). In the present study, we observed for the first time that inhibition of Ras signalling by use of FTS decreases amylase levels in plasma and tissue injury in the pancreas of mice exposed to taurocholate, indicating that Ras constitute an important signalling pathway in the pathophysiology of local tissue damage in severe AP. This notion is also indirectly supported by a previous study demonstrating that targeting farnesyltransferase, an upstream regulator of Ras activation, had the capacity to attenuate taurocholate-induced tissue damage in



Fig. 2. Ras regulates tissue damage in AP. (A) Haemorrhage (B) oedema formation (C) acinar cell necrosis and (D) extravascular neutrophils in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the Ras inhibitor FTS (10 mg/kg). Separate animals received FTS (10 mg/kg) alone. (E) Representative haematoxylin and ossin sections of the pancreas. Samples were harvested 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Bars represent 100 μ m. Data represent means \pm S.E.M and n=5. *P < 0.05 vs. Sham and *P < 0.05 vs. Vehicle + Taurocholate.



Fig. 3. Ras regulates taurocholate-induced neutrophil recruitment, Levels of (A) MPO, (B) CXCL1 and (C) CXCL2 in the pancreas as well as (D) Mac-1 expression on circulating neutrophils (y-6C⁺ (y-6C⁺ (z-cells) in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the Ras inhibitor FTS (10 mg/kg). Separate animals received FTS (10 mg/kg) alone. Samples were harvested 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Data represent means \pm S.E.M. and n=5. *P < 0.05 vs. Sham and *P < 0.05 vs. Vehicle+Taurocholate.

248



Fig. 4. Ras regulates taurocholate-induced systemic inflammation. MPO levels in the (A) lung as well as plasma levels of (B) IL-6 and (C) HMGB1 in sham (PBS) animals and taurocholate-exposed mice pretreated with vehicle or the Ras inhibitor FTS (10 mg/kg). Separate animals received FTS (10 mg/kg) alone. Samples were harvested 24 h after pancreatitis induction. Data represent means $\pm 5.EM$ and n = 5. p^{-2} colo 5 vs. Sham and p^{-2} colo 5 vs. Shath and p^{-2} colo 5 vs.



Fig. 5. Acinar cell activation of trypsinogen was measured in negative control cells and in cells exposed to cerulein with PBS or FTS (10 and 100 µM). Activation of trypsinogen activation was quantified by measuring enzymatic activity of trypsin fluorometrically by using Boc–GIn–Ala–Arg–MCA as the substrate as described in detail in Section 2. Trypsin levels were calculated using a standard curve generated by assaying purified trypsin. Data represent means \pm S.E.M. and n=5. *P < 0.05 vs. negative control.

AP (Merza et al., 2014). Considered together, our findings add AP to the growing list of inflammatory diseases in which Ras inhibition appears to be of beneficial value. Moreover, systemic complications of severe AP include neutrophil accumulation in the lung (Pezzilli et al., 2009). Herein, it was observed that taurocholate challenge significantly enhanced pulmonary MPO activity. Notably, administration of FTS markedly decreased lung levels of MPO in animals exposed to taurocholate, indicating that Ras signalling also regulates systemic activation and recruitment of neutrophils in the lung in severe AP. It was recently reported that IL-6 constitute an important link between local inflammation in the pancreas and systemic inflammation and lung damage (Zhang et al., 2013). In the present study, we found that taurocholate greatly increased plasma levels of IL-6 and that treatment with FTS decreased IL-6 levels in the plasma by more than 79%. Whether this Ras-dependent formation of IL-6 plays a mechanistic role in lung injury and mortality in severe AP is a topic for further studies. HMGB1 is another marker of systemic inflammation and has been shown to promote lung injury in AP (Luan et al., 2013). Herein, we found that FTS significantly decreased plasma levels of HMGB1 in animals with pancreatitis. Taken together, these findings suggest that Ras not only regulates local inflammation but also systemic inflammatory responses in severe AP.

Convincing data have documented a key role of neutrophils in the induction of AP. For example, depletion of neutrophils markedly decreases tissue damage in AP (Abdulla et al., 2011). One recent study identified neutrophil-derived matrix metalloproteinase-9 as a potent stimulus for trypsin activation in acinar cells and tissue damage in AP (Awla et al., 2012). In the present study, we found that infusion of taurocholate into the pancreatic duct enhanced the activity of MPO and the number of extravascular neutrophils in the pancreas. Pretreatment with FTS substantially reduced the levels of MPO and the number of extravascular neutrophils in the inflamed pancreas, indicating that Ras signalling is an important regulator of neutrophil accumulation in AP, which helps to explain the tissue protective effects of FTS in the inflamed pancreas. Tissue localization of neutrophils is orchestrated by secreted CXC chemokines, such as CXCL1 and CXCL2 (Bacon and Oppenheim, 1998; Li et al., 2004). Indeed, functional inhibition of CXC chemokines has been shown to ameliorate tissue damage in AP (Bhatia and Hegde, 2007). We therefore analyzed pancreatic levels of CXC chemokines and found that challenge with taurocholate markedly enhanced CXCL1 and CXCL2 levels in the pancreas. Treatment with FTS attenuated CXCL1 and CXCL2 levels in the inflamed pancreas, indicating that Ras

249

signalling exert a regulatory function on the formation of CXC chemokines in AP. This Ras-dependent generation of CXC chemokines could also help to explain the inhibitory effect of FTS on neutrophil recruitment in AP. Adhesion to the inflamed endothelium is a precondition for neutrophil extravasation at sites of inflammation. Mac-1 is one of the important adhesion molecules mediating firm adhesion of neutrophils to activated endothelial cells (Asaduzzaman et al., 2008). Herein, it was observed that Mac-1 expression on neutrophils did not change significantly after taurocholate challenge. One reason might be that those neutrophils with Mac-1 up-regulation accumulate in the inflamed tissues and that the harvested blood contains neutrophils with less Mac-1 expression.

Trypsin activation is a key component in the induction of AP. In the present study, we examined if Ras signalling is involved in the activation of trypsin in isolated acinar cells. However, we observed that FTS had no effect on secretagogoue-evoked trypsin activation in acinar cells. Thus, Ras signalling seems not directly involved in trypsin activation in acinar cells. This conclusion is in line with a previous report showing that the inhibition of farnesyltransferase, an upstream regulator of Ras activation, had no impact on secretagogoue-provoked trypsin activation in acinar cells (Merza et al., 2014). These results suggest that the role of Ras signalling is more related to pro-inflammatory processes than proteolytic components in the pathophysiology of severe AP.

5. Conclusions

In conclusion, our findings suggest that Ras signalling regulates tissue damage in severe AP. These findings show that blocking Ras activity reduces CXC chemokine formation and neutrophil accumulation in the pancreas. In addition, Ras inhibition decreased systemic inflammation and lung recruitment of neutrophils in animals with pancreatitis. Thus, this work not only highlights a novel signalling mechanism in AP but also indicate that targeting Ras signalling could be effective in order to attenuate local and systemic inflammation in severe AP.

Authorship

Changhui Yu - performed experiments and contributed to the writing.

Mohammed Merza - performed experiments and contributed to the writing.

Lingtau Luo - performed experiments and contributed to the writing

Henrik Thorlacius - conceived and designed the study and contributed to the writing.

Acknowledgements

This work was supported by grants from the Swedish Medical Research Council (2012-3685), Einar och Inga Nilssons stiftelse, Harald och Greta Jaenssons stiftelse, Greta och Johan Kocks stiftelser, Fröken Agnes Nilssons stiftelse, Franke och Margareta Bergqvists stiftelse för främjande av cancerforskning, Magnus Bergvalls stiftelse, Mossfelts stiftelse, Nanna Svartz stiftelse, Ruth och Richard Julins stiftelse, Svenska Läkaresällskapet, Allmäna sjukhusets i Malmö stiftelse för bekämpande av cancer, MAS fonder, Malmö University Hospital and Lund University. Mohammed Merza is supported by Hawler Medical University, College of Pharmacy, Kurdistan Regional Government and Nanakalv Group.

References

- Abdulla, A., Awla, D., Thorlacius, H., Regner, S., 2011. Role of neutrophils in the activation of trypsinogen in severe acute pancreatitis. J. Leukoc. Biol. 90, 975-982
- Alblas, J., Ulfman, L., Hordijk, P., Koenderman, L., 2001. Activation of Rhoa and ROCK are essential for detachment of migrating leukocytes. Mol. Biol. Cell 12, 2137-2145
- Asaduzzaman, M., Zhang, S., Lavasani, S., Wang, Y., Thorlacius, H., 2008. LFA-1 and MAC-1 mediate pulmonary recruitment of neutrophils and tissue damage in abdominal sepsis. Shock 30, 254-259.
- Awla, D., Abdulla, A., Syk, I., Jeppsson, B., Regner, S., Thorlacius, H., 2012. Neutrophil-derived matrix metalloproteinase-9 is a potent activator of trypsinogen in acinar cells in acute pancreatitis. J. Leukoc, Biol. 91, 711-719.
- Awla, D., Abdulla, A., Zhang, S., Roller, J., Menger, M.D., Regner, S., Thorlacius, H., 2011a. Lymphocyte function antigen-1 regulates neutrophil recruitment and
- 2011a. Lymphocyte function antigen-1 regulates neutrophil recruitment and tissue damage in acute pancreatitis. Br. J. Pharmacol. 163, 413–423.
 Awla, D., Hartman, H., Abdulla, A., Zhang, S., Rahman, M., Regner, S., Thorlacius, H., 2011b. Rho-kinase signalling regulates trypsinogen activation and tissue damage in severe acute pancreatitis. Br. J. Pharmacol. 162, 648–658.
 Bacon, K.B., Oppenheim, J.J., 1998. Chemokines in disease models and pathogenesis.
- Cytokine Growth Factor Rev. 9, 167-173.
- Bhatia, M., Hegde, A., 2007. Treatment with antileukinate, a CXCR2 chemokine receptor antagonist, protects mice against acute pancreatitis and associated lung injury. Regul. Pept. 138, 40-48.
- Clarke, H.C., Kocher, H.M., Khwaja, A., Kloog, Y., Cook, H.T., Hendry, B.M., 2003. Ras antagonist farnesylthiosalicylic acid (FTS) reduces glomerular cellular proliferation and macrophage number in rat thy-1 nephritis. J. Am. Soc. Nephrol. 14, 848-854.
- Ehrhardt, A., Ehrhardt, G.R., Guo, X., Schrader, J.W., 2002. Ras and relatives-job sharing and networking keep an old family together. Exp. Hematol. 30, 1089-1106.
- Gutkind, J.S., Vitale-Cross, L., 1996. The pathway linking small GTP-binding proteins of the Rho family to cytoskeletal components and novel signaling kinase cascades. Semin. Cell Dev. Biol. 7, 683–690.
- Hancock, J.F., 2003. Ras proteins: different signals from different locations. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 4. 373-384.
- Hartman, H., Abdulla, A., Awla, D., Lindkvist, B., Jeppsson, B., Thorlacius, H., Regner, S., 2012. P-selectin mediates neutrophil rolling and recruitment in acute pancreatitis. Br. J. Surg. 99, 246–255. Huber, A.R., Kunkel, S.L., Todd 3rd, R.F., Weiss, S.J., 1991. Regulation of transen-
- dothelial neutrophil migration by endogenous interleukin-8. Science 254, 99-102
- Itoh, K., Yoshioka, K., Akedo, H., Uehata, M., Ishizaki, T., Narumiya, S., 1999. An essential part for Rho-associated kinase in the transcellular invasion of tumor cells. Nat. Med. 5, 221-225.
- Keins, Nat. Med. 3, 221–223.
 Kafri, M., Kloog, Y., Korzzyn, A.D., Ferdman-Aronovich, R., Drory, V., Katzav, A., Wirguin, I., Chapman, J., 2005. Inhibition of Ras attenuates the course of experimental autoimmune neuritis. J. Neuroimmunol. 168, 46–55.
 Katzav, A., Kloog, Y., Korczyn, A.D., Niv, H., Karussis, D.M., Wang, N., Rabinowitz, R.,
- Blank, M., Shoenfeld, Y., Chapman, J., 2001. Treatment of MRL/lpr mice, a genetic autoimmune model, with the Ras inhibitor, farnesylthiosalicylate (FTS). Clin. Exp. Immunol. 126, 570–577. Kawabata, S., Miura, T., Morita, T., Kato, H., Fujikawa, K., Iwanaga, S., Takada, K.,
- Kimura, T., Sakakibara, S., 1988. Highly sensitive peptide-4-methylcoumaryl-7amide substrates for blood-clotting proteases and trypsin. Eur. J. Biochem. 172, 17-25.
- Kloog. Y.. Cox, A.D., 2000. RAS inhibitors: potential for cancer therapeutics. Mol. Med. Today 6, 398-402.
- Kloog, Y., Cox, A.D., Sinensky, M., 1999. Concepts in Ras-directed therapy. Expert Opin. Investig. Drugs 8, 2121–2140.
- Laschke, M.W., Menger, M.D., Wang, Y., Lindell, G., Jeppsson, B., Thorlacius, H., 2007. Sepsis-associated cholestasis is critically dependent on P-selectin-dependent
- Li, X., Klintman, D., Liu, Q., Sato, T., Jeppsson, B., Thorlacius, H., 2004. Critical role of Li, X., Klintman, D., Liu, Q., Sato, T., Jeppsson, B., Thorlacius, H., 2004. Critical role of CXC chemokines in endotoxemic liver injury in mice. J. Leukoc. Biol. 75, 443–452.
- Luan, Z.G., Zhang, X.J., Yin, X.H., Ma, X.C., Zhang, H., Zhang, C., Guo, R.X., 2013. Downregulation of HMGB1 protects against the development of acute lung
- Downregulation of mixed protects against the development of acute lang injury after severe acute pancreatitis. Immunobiology 218, 1261–1270.
 Mann, D.V., Hershman, M.J., Hittinger, R., Glazer, G., 1994. Multicentre audit of death from acute pancreatitis. Br. J. Surg. 81, 890–893.
 Marom, M., Haklai, R., Ben-Baruch, G., Marciano, D., Egozi, Y., Kloog, Y., 1995.
- Selective inhibition of Ras-dependent cell growth by farnesylthiosalisylic acid. J. Biol. Chem. 270, 22263–22270.
- Merza, M., Awla, D., Hwaiz, R., Rahman, M., Appelros, S., Abdulla, A., Regner, S., Thorlacius, H., 2014. Farnesyltransferase regulates neutrophil recruitment and tissue damage in acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 43, 427–435.
- Nevo, Y., Aga-Mizrachi, S., Elmakayes, E., Yanay, N., Ettinger, K., Elbaz, M., Brunschwig, Z., Dadush, O., Elad-Sfadia, G., Haklai, R., Kloog, Y., Chapman, J., Reif, S., 2011. The Ras antagonist, farnesylthiosalicylic acid (FTS), decreases fibrosis and improves muscle strength in dy/dy mouse model of muscular dystrophy. PLoS One 6, e18049.
- Pezzilli, R., Bellacosa, L., Felicani, C., 2009. Lung injury in acute pancreatitis. JOP 10, 481-484.

- Regner, S., Manjer, J., Appelros, S., Hjalmarsson, C., Sadic, J., Borgstrom, A., 2008. Protease activation, pancreatic leakage, and inflammation in acute pancreatitis: riotease activation, pairticeatic teakage, and initialinitation in acture pairticeatus, differences between mild and severe cases and changes over the first three days. Pancreatology 8, 600–607.
 Saluja, A.K., Bhagat, L., Lee, H.S., Bhatia, M., Frossard, J.L., Steer, M.L., 1999.
 Secretagogue-induced digestive enzyme activation and cell injury in rat
- Secretagogue-induced digestive enzyme activation and cell injury in rat pancreatic acini. Am. J. Physiol. 276, G835–G842.
 Schmidt, J., Rattner, D.W., Lewandrowski, K., Compton, C.C., Mandavilli, U., Knoefel, W.T., Warshaw, A.L., 1992. A better model of acute pancreatitis for evaluating therapy. Ann. Surg. 215, 44–56.
 Schubbert, S., Shannon, K., Bollag, G., 2007. Hyperactive Ras in developmental disorders and cancer. Nat. Rev. Cancer 7, 295–308.
 Solta, J.E., Braun, O.O., Menger, M.D., Thorlacius, H., 2006. Fasudil, a Rho-kinase inhibitor, inhibits leukocyte adhesion in inflamed large blood vessels in vivo. Inflamm. Res. 55, 346–367.

- Inflamm, Res. 55, 364–367.
 van Acker, G.J., Perides, G., Steer, M.L., 2006. Co-localization hypothesis: a mechanism for the intrapancreatic activation of digestive enzymes during the early phases of acute pancreatitis. World J. Gastroenterol. 12, 1985-1990.
- Werner, J., Hartwig, W., Schmidt, E., Gebhard, M.M., Herfarth, C., Klar, E., 1998. Reduction of local and systemic complications of acute pancreatitis by monoclonal antibody to ICAM-1. Langenbecks Arch. Chir. Suppl. Kongressb. 115, 725-729.
- 72.9–72.9.
 Zhang, H., Neuhofer, P., Song, L., Rabe, B., Lesina, M., Kurkowski, M.U., Treiber, M., Wartmann, T., Regner, S., Thorlacius, H., Saur, D., Weirich, G., Yoshimura, A., Halangk, W., Mizgerd, J.P., Schmid, R.M., Rose-John, S., Algul, H., 2013. IL-6 trans-signaling promotes pancreativis-associated lung injury and lethality, J. Clin. Investig. 123, 1019–1031.
 Zhang, S., Hwaiz, R., Rahman, M., Herwald, H., Thorlacius, H., 2014. Ras regulates alveolar macrophage formation of CXC chemokines and neutrophil activation in
- streptococcal M1 protein-induced lung injury. Eur. J. Pharmacol. 733, 45-53. Zhang, X.P., Li, Z.J., Zhang, J., 2009. Inflammatory mediators and microcirculatory disturbance in acute pancreatitis. Hepatobiliary Pancreat. Dis. Int. 8, 351-357.

Paper IV

Neutrophil Extracellular Traps Induce Trypsin Activation, Inflammation and Tissue Damage in Mice with Severe Acute Pancreatitis

HANNES HARTMAN^{1,*}, MOHAMMED MERZA^{1,*}, MILLADUR RAHMAN¹, RUNDK HWAIZ¹, ENMING ZHANG², ERIK RENSTRÖM², SARA REGNER¹ and HENRIK THORLACIUS^{1,#}

Department of Clinical Sciences, Section of ¹Surgery and ²Islet Pathophysiology, Malmö, Lund University, 205 02 Malmö, Sweden

Short title: Neutrophil extracellular traps and pancreatitis

Abbreviations: (AP) acute pancreatitis; (cf-DNA) cell free-deoxyribonucleic acid; (ELISA) enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay; (HMGB1) high-mobility groups protein 1; (IL-6) interleukin-6; (i.p.) intraperitoneal; (i.v.) intravenous; (Mac-1) macrophage-1 antigen; (MIP-2/CXCL2) macrophage inflammatory protein-2; (MMP-9) matrix metalloproteinase-9; (MPO) myeloperoxidase; (NETs) neutrophil extracellular traps; (PBS) phosphate buffered saline; 12phorbol 13-myristate acetate (PMA); (PSA) polysialic acid; (ROS) reactive oxygen species; (RTU) relative trypsin units; (STAT3) signal transducer and activator of transcription 3

Conflict of interest: The authors state no conflict of interest

*Authors contributed equally to this work

Authorship: Hannes Hartman, Mohammed Merza, Milladur Rahman, Rundk Hwaiz, Erik Rehnström and Enming Zhang performed experiments, analyzed data and contributed to the writing. Sara Regnér and Henrik Thorlacius conceived and designed the study and contributed to the writing

[#]Correspondence and request for reprints to:

Henrik Thorlacius, MD, PhD Department of Clinical Sciences Section of Surgery, Malmö Lund University S-205 02 Malmö, Sweden. Telephone: Int+46-40-331000 Telefax: Int+46-40-336207 E-mail: <u>henrik.thorlacius@med.lu.se</u>

Grant support: This work was supported by grants from the Swedish Medical Research Council (2012-3685). It was also supported by the Crafoord, Einar och Inga Nilsson, Harald och Greta Jaensson, Greta och Johan Kock, Fröken Agnes Nilsson, Magnus Bergvall, Lundgren, Mossfelt, Nanna Svartz, Ruth & Richard Julin, Knut & Alice Wallenberg Foundations. Mohammed Merza and Rundk Hwaiz are supported by Hawler Medical University, Kurdistan Regional Government and the Nanakaly Group.

ABSTRACT

BACKGROUND & AIMS: Neutrophils are involved in development of acute pancreatitis (AP), but it is not clear how neutrophil-induced tissue damage is regulated. In addition to secreting antimicrobial compounds, activated neutrophils eliminate invading microorganisms by expelling nuclear DNA and histones to form extracellular web-like structures called neutrophil extracellular traps (NETs). However, NETs have been reported contribute to organ dysfunction in patients with infectious diseases. We investigated whether NETs contribute to development of AP in mice.

METHODS: AP was induced in C57BL/6 mice by infusion of taurocholate into the pancreatic duct or by intraperitoneal administration of L-arginine. Pancreata were collected and extracellular DNA was detected by Sytox green staining; levels of CXC chemokines, histones, and cytokines were also measured. Cell-free DNA was quantified in plasma samples. Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) phosphorylation and trypsin activation were analyzed in isolated acinar cells. NET was depleted by administration of DNase I to mice. Plasma was obtained from healthy individuals (controls) and patients with severe AP.

RESULTS: Infusion of taurocholate induced formation of NETs in pancreatic tissues of mice and increased levels of cell-free DNA in plasma. Neutrophil depletion prevented taurocholate-induced deposition of NETs in the pancreas. Administration of DNase I to mice reduced neutrophil infiltration and tissue damage in the inflamed pancreas and lung, and decreased levels of blood amylase, CXCL2, interleukin-6, and high-mobility groups protein 1. In mice given taurocholate, DNase I administration also reduced expression of integrin α M (MAC1) on circulating neutrophils. Similar results were in mice with L-arginine–induced AP. Addition of NETs and histones to acinar cells induced formation of trypsin and activation of STAT3; these processes were blocked by polysialic acid. Patients with severe AP had increased plasma levels of NET components compared to controls.

CONCLUSIONS: NETs form in the pancreata of mice during development of AP and their levels increase in plasma of patients with AP. NETs regulate organ inflammation and injury in mice with AP, and might be targeted to reduce pancreatic tissue damage and inflammation in patients.

KEYWORDS: Chemokines, Histones, Inflammation, Leukocytes

INTRODUCTION

The clinical presentation of acute pancreatitis (AP) ranges from reversible and mild symptoms to a severe and life-threatening condition with systemic complications, such as lung damage and compromised gaseous exchange.^{1,2} In fact, severe AP with systemic inflammation and lung damage is associated with a mortality rate as high as 25%.³ Due to limited understanding of the underlying pathophysiology, management of patients with severe AP poses a significant challenge to clinicians and is largely restricted to supportive therapies. It is generally considered that trypsin activation, leukocyte recruitment and impaired microvascular perfusion constitute integrated components in the pathophysiology of AP.⁴⁻⁶ Indeed, convincing data have shown that neutrophil recruitment is a rate-limiting step in the development of AP. For example, depletion of neutrophils or inhibition of neutrophil infiltration by targeting specific adhesion molecules, including P-selectin, lymphocyte function antigen-1 (CD11a/CD18) and intercellular adhesion molecule-1 (CD54), ameliorates tissue damage in AP.7-11 Extravascular accumulation of neutrophils in the pancreas is coordinated by secreted CXC chemokines, such as macrophage inflammatory protein-2 (CXCL2) and blocking CXC chemokine function decreases tissue injury in the inflamed pancreas,¹² further supporting a role of neutrophils in AP. It has been reported that neutrophil-derived reactive oxygen species (ROS) and enzymes, such as elastase and matrix metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9) might contribute to neutrophil-mediated tissue damage in AP.13, 14

On top of those proposed mechanisms thus far, new aspects of neutrophil biology might help to explain how neutrophils cause tissue injury in the inflamed pancreas. Recent findings have demonstrated that activated neutrophils, beside secretion of antimicrobial compounds and phagocytic killing, can eliminate invading microorganisms by expelling nuclear DNA forming extracellular web-like structures decorated with nuclear histones as well as granular and cytoplasmic proteins.^{15, 16} These DNA structures are referred to as neutrophil extracellular traps

(NETs).^{15, 17, 18} On one hand, NETs have been reported to exhibit antimicrobial functions by trapping extracellular invading pathogens in the blood and tissues during infections.¹⁷⁻²⁰ On the other hand, NETs and their associated histones have been demonstrated to cause epithelial and endothelial cell damage.²¹ In addition, intravascular deposition of NETs has been suggested to impair microvascular perfusion in endotoxemic liver injury.¹⁹ However, the potential role of NETs in the activation of trypsin, neutrophil recruitment and tissue damage in AP is not known.

Based on the above considerations, we hypothesized herein that NET formation is not only increased but also might play a functional role in the pathophysiology of severe AP in mice. For this purpose, we used two different models of AP induced by taurocholate²² or L-arginine.²³

Materials and Methods

For a detailed version of this section, please see Supplementary Materials and Methods.

Animals

All experimental procedures were performed in line with recommendations of the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals, published by the US national institutes of health and approved by the ethical committee at Lund University, Sweden. Male C57BL/6 mice (20-25 g) were housed under standardized conditions at 22°C in a 12-hour light dark cycle, fed a laboratory diet with water accessible *ad libitum*. Mice were anesthetized by intraperitoneal (i.p.) injection of 75 mg of ketamine hydrochloride (Hoffman-La Roche, Basel, Switzerland) and 25 mg of xylazine (Janssen Pharmaceutica, Beerse, Belgium) per kg body weight in 200 µl saline. Analgesia was obtained by subcutaneous injection of buprenophin hydrochloride (0.75 mg/kg, Schering-Plough, New Jersey, USA).

Induction of AP and Experimental Design

Induction of pancreatitis was performed as described previously²². Briefly, anaesthetized animals underwent midline laparotomy and the papilla of Vater was identified. A puncture through the duodenal wall, opposite to the papilla of Vater was made under microscopic observation using a 23 G needle. A polyethylene catheter connected to a microinfusion pump (CMA/100, Carnegie Medicin, Stockholm, Sweden) was inserted one mm into the common bile duct. The common hepatic duct was identified and clamped with a microvessel clip at the liver hilum to prevent hepatic reflux. Ten µl of 5% sodium taurocholate (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) or 0.9% sodium chloride was infused into the pancreatic duct at a rate of 2 µl/min. Methylene blue was used to enable visual control of pancreatic infusion. The catheter and the bile duct clip were removed and the duodenal puncture was closed before suturing of the abdominal wall. To

explore the effect of NET depletion, mice were divided into five groups: 1) sham; 2) sham + DNase I; 3) taurocholate + vehicle 4) taurocholate + DNase I and 5) taurocholate + anti-Ly6G antibody. DNase I (1000 U/mg, Pulmozyme, 5 mg/kg, Roche, Grenzach-Wyhlen, Germany) or phosphate buffered saline (PBS) was administered 10 minutes prior to induction of AP and 23 hours after taurocholate challenge. Using this protocol caused elevated plasma levels of DNase I throughout the experimental period of 24 hours (Supplementary Figure 1). Anti-Ly6G antibody (1A8, rat IgG2a, BioXcell, West Lebanon, NH, USA) was administrated i.p. 24 hours before induction of pancreatitis to deplete animals of neutrophils. Extracellular DNA was labelled by an intravenous (i.v.) injection of Sytox® Green nucleic acid stain (5 µM, Life Technologies Europe, Netherlands) 10 minutes before sacrificing the animals. Animals were killed 24 hours after pancreatitis induction and tail vein blood was obtained for systemic leukocyte differential counts and determination of blood amylase levels. Moreover, blood samples were collected from the inferior vena cava for measurement of cell-free (cf)-DNA, plasma CXCL2, interleukin-6 (IL-6), high-mobility groups 1 (HMGB1) protein and MMP-9. Pancreatic tissue was rapidly removed and separated in three for later analyses. One third was used for confocal microscopy and one third was snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen for biochemical quantification of pancreatic myeloperoxidase (MPO), CXCL2, histone 3 and histone 4 levels. One third was fixed in formalin for histological analysis. Lung tissue was harvested for pulmonary MPO measurement and morphological analyses. In separate experiments, pancreatitis was induced by two i.p. injections of L-arginine (4 g/kg) given at an interval of 1 hour and sacrificed 72 hours later²³. L-arginine exposed animals were treated with DNase I or vehicle as above and saline-treated mice served as negative controls.

NET Generation In Vitro

Bone marrow neutrophils were isolated from the femur and tibia of healthy C57BL/6 mice using Ficoll-Paque research grade (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech, Uppsala, Sweden). Freshly

isolated bone marrow neutrophils (2 x 10^{6} cells) were seeded on each well of a 6-well plate and incubated in RPMI 1640 medium containing 50 nM 12-phorbol 13-myristate acetate (PMA, Sigma) or PBS for 3 hours at 37°C as previously described.²⁴ The cells were then carefully washed three times in PBS and re-incubated for 30 minutes in PBS or PBS containing DNase I (pulmozyme, Roche) at a concentration of 20 µg/ml. Finally, cells were resuspended and centrifuged for 5 minutes (50 g) and the supernatant was used to assay activity of NETs on Mac-1 expression, ROS formation, STAT3 phosphorylation and trypsin activation.

Statistics

Data are presented as mean values \pm SEM. Statistical evaluations were performed using nonparametrical tests (Mann-Whitney or ANOVA on ranks followed by student-Newman-Keuls test for pairwise comparisons). P < .05 was considered significant and n represents the number of animals.

Results

NET Formation in AP

NETs are composed of extracellular DNA, neutrophil-derived granule proteins and histones.^{15, 21} The cell impermeable dye, Sytotox Green, was used to visualize extracellular DNA in the pancreas. We found that the neutrophil-derived granule protein MPO co-localized with extracellular DNA in the pancreas after infusion of taurocholate into the pancreatic duct, demonstrating that NETs are formed in the inflamed pancreas (Figure 1A). Moreover, depletion of neutrophils by use of an antibody directed against Ly6G (99.5% reduction in circulating neutrophils, Supplementary Figure 2) markedly reduced taurocholate-induced formation of NETs in the pancreas (Figure 1A). Quantification of extracellular DNA was subsequently performed in mice exposed to taurocholate and in mice depleted of neutrophils or treated with DNase I prior to taurocholate challenge. We found markedly increased deposition of extracellular DNA in the inflamed pancreas 6 hours (Supplementary Figure 3) and 24 hours (Figure 1B) after challenge with taurocholate. Administration of DNase I, which effectively catalyses hydrolysis of extracellular DNA, can be used to examine the impact of NET formation.^{24, 25} Notably, treatment with DNase I decreased taurocholate-induced deposition of extracellular DNA by 98% in the pancreas (Figure 1A). To further support the notion that induction of pancreatitis is associated with formation of NETs, we determined levels of cf-DNA. It was observed that taurocholate challenge increased cf-DNA in plasma by more than 11-fold (Figure 1B). Treatment with DNase I decreased plasma levels of cf-DNA by 68% (Figure 1B). We next quantified tissue levels of histones in the pancreas. Pancreatic levels of histone 3 and histone 4 were low in sham animals (Figure 1C). Notably, infusion of taurocholate increased the levels of histone 3 and histone 4 by 5-fold and 3-fold, respectively, in the inflamed pancreas (Figure 1C). Treatment with DNase I significantly decreased histone 3 and histone 4 levels in the pancreas in mice exposed to taurocholate (Figure 1C). Administration of DNase I alone had no effect on NET formation in the pancreas (Figure 1). Moreover, we observed that treatment with DNase I had no effect on the

number of circulating neutrophils, i.e. circulating numbers of neutrophils were 1.9×10^6 per ml in vehicle-treated and 2.1×10^6 per ml in DNase I-treated animals. In addition, depletion of neutrophils markedly reduced taurocholate-induced deposition of extracellular DNA and histone levels in the pancreas as well as decreased plasma levels of cf-DNA (Figure 1).

NETs Regulate Tissue Damage in AP

Taurocholate challenge caused severe destruction of the pancreatic tissue structure, typified by extensive acinar cell necrosis, edema, infiltration of leukocytes, and hemorrhage (Figure 2A-E). Inhibition of NET formation significantly reduced taurocholate-provoked edema formation, leukocyte infiltration, and hemorrhage in the pancreas (Figure 2A-E). For example, NET inhibition attenuated taurocholate-induced edema formation by 53% in the pancreas (Figure 2C). Moreover, we found that severe AP induced by taurocholate was associated with significant lung tissue damage (Supplementary Figure 4). NET inhibition protected against taurocholate-induced lung damage (Supplementary Figure 4). Blood amylase levels are a useful indicator of tissue damage in the pancreas. Retrograde infusion of taurocholate in the pancreatic duct increased blood amylase levels by 10-fold, i.e. from 51.3 μ Kat/L to 532.8 μ Kat/L (Figure 3A). Administration of DNase I decreased taurocholate-induced blood amylase levels down to 308.5 μ Kat/L, corresponding to a 42% reduction (Figure 3A). Administration of DNase I alone had no effect on blood levels of amylase or tissue morphology in the pancreas or lung (Figure 2 and 3A, Supplementary Figure 4).

NETs Regulate Local and Pulmonary Recruitment of Neutrophils in AP

Tissue levels of MPO were used as an indicator of neutrophil infiltration. We found that challenge with taurocholate increased pancreatic MPO activity by 30-fold (Figure 3B). Treatment with DNase I reduced taurocholate-provoked pancreatic levels of MPO by 69% (Figure 3B). As part of a systemic inflammatory response in severe AP, activated neutrophils accumulate in the

lung. Indeed, it was found that challenge with taurocholate increased the MPO activity and the number of neutrophils in the alveolar space in the lung (Figure 3B, Supplementary Figure 4D). Administration of DNase I reduced MPO levels in the lung by 46% and bronchoalveolar lavage fluid neutrophils by 86% in mice exposed to taurocholate (Figure 3B). Moreover, taurocholate challenge increased CXCL2 levels in the pancreas by more than 40-fold (Figure 3C). Inhibition of NET formation attenuated tissue levels of CXCL2 by 75% in the inflamed pancreas (Figure 3C). In addition, we observed that Mac-1 was up-regulated on circulating neutrophils in animals with AP (Figure 3C). Inhibition of NET formation significantly decreased taurocholate-induced Mac-1 expression on neutrophils (Figure 3C). To determine if NETs can directly activate neutrophils, we isolated bone marrow neutrophils and stimulated them with NET isolated from PMA-activated neutrophils. It was found that NETs were a potent stimulator of Mac-1 expression and ROS formation in isolated neutrophils (Supplementary Figure 4). Co-incubation of neutrophils with DNase I significantly attenuated NET-induced Mac-1 up-regulation and ROS formation in neutrophils (Supplementary Figure 5). DNase I alone had no effect on neutrophil recruitment in the pancreas and lung as well as the levels of Mac-1 expression or reactive oxygen spices generation in isolated neutrophils (Supplementary Figure 5).

NET Activity Regulates Systemic Inflammation

Systemic inflammation in patients with severe AP is characterized by increased levels of proinflammatory compounds in the circulation. It was found that plasma levels of IL-6 and HMGB1 were low but detectable in sham animals (Figure 4). In contrast, taurocholate challenge increased plasma levels of HMGB1 by 7-fold, i.e. from 0.44 ± 0.11 ng/ml to 3.17 ± 0.19 ng/ml (Figure 4). Administration of DNase I reduced plasma levels of HMGB1 to 0.50 ± 0.09 ng/ml, corresponding to an 84% decrease (Figure 4). Moreover, it was found that the plasma levels of IL-6 were greatly increased in pancreatitis animals compared to sham mice (Figure 4). Interestingly, treatment with DNase I attenuated plasma levels of IL-6 by 64% in pancreatitis animals (Figure 4). Plasma levels of CXCL2 were markedly elevated in pancreatitis mice (Figure 4). Injection of DNase I reduced taurocholate-induced plasma levels of CXCL2 by 45% (Figure 4). A recent study showed that neutrophil-derived MMP-9 might play an important role in AP.¹³ We found that challenge with taurocholate increased plasma levels of MMP-9 by nearly 8-fold (Figure 4). Inhibition of NET formation reduced circulating levels of MMP-9 by 93% in animals exposed to taurocholate (Figure 4). Administration of DNase I alone had no effect on plasma levels of HMGB1, IL-6, CXCL2, or MMP-9 (Figure 4).

NETs Regulate Trypsin Activation in Acinar Cells

We next asked whether NETs might regulate trypsin activation in pancreatic acinar cells in vitro. For this purpose, we isolated acinar cells from the pancreas of mice. As a positive control, it was found that stimulation with caerulein, a well-known acinar cell secretagogue, increased trypsin activation by more than 5-fold compared to unstimulated acinar cells (Figure 5A). Notably, coincubation of acinar cells with NETs derived from PMA-stimulated neutrophils enhanced trypsin activation by 5-fold (Figure 5A). This NET-induced trypsin activation was abolished by coincubation of acinar cells with DNase I (Figure 5A). Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 (STAT3) is an important signaling molecule in acinar cells.²⁶ It was found that NET stimulation markedly increased STAT-3 activity in acinar cells (Figure 5A) and that coincubation with DNase I decreased NET-induced phosphorylation of STAT-3 by 48% (Figure 5A). To elucidate the relevance of histones as the major protein components of NETs structures²⁷, we next examined whether pure histones can activate acinar cells. We found that histone 2A, 2B, 3 and 4 increased trypsin activation by more than 3-fold in acinar cells, which is similar to the effect observed with caerulein (Figure 5B, Supplementary Figure 6A). Histones could also increase chymotrypsin activation in acinar cells (Supplementary Figure 6B). Moreover, we found that co-incubation with histone 3 and histone 4 also increased STAT3 phosphorylation in acinar cells (Figure 5B). Polysialic acid (PSA) is a highly negatively charged

glycan that directly binds to histones²⁸ and has been demonstrated to block NET- and histoneinduced cell cytotoxicity.²¹ Herein, we found that co-incubation with polysialic acid abolished NET-provoked trypsin activation in acinar cells (Figure 5C). Polysialic acid had no effect on caerulein-induced trypsin activation in acinar cells (Supplementary Figure 7). Knowing that histones exert toxic effects on epithelial and endothelial cells²¹, we next examined the potential toxic effect of histones on acinar cell. Indeed, we observed that co-incubation with all core histone types reduced the number of viable acinar cells, suggesting that histones exert cytotoxic effects on acinar cells (Supplementary Figure 8).

L-Arginine-induced AP

Challenge with L-arginine caused wide-spread deposition of extracellular DNA deposition in the pancreas (Figure 6A and B) and increased the levels of cf-DNA in plasma (Figure 6C). It was found that administration of DNase I significantly decreased extracellular DNA deposition in the pancreas (Figure 6A and B) and plasma levels of cf-DNA (Figure 6C) in mice exposed to L-arginine. Moreover, treatment with DNase I significantly decreased L-arginine-induced amylase release (Figure 6D), MPO activity in the pancreas and lung (Figure 6E) as well as pancreatic tissue damage (Figure 6F).

NET formation in patients with AP

Our findings indicated that NET formation is important in AP and may therefore represent a potential therapeutic target. Therefore, we next examined the clinical relevance of these experimental findings in patients with severe AP. Serum was drawn at admission and 24 hours after admission from individuals with severe AP. Notably, we found that both levels of cf-DNA (Figure 7A) and DNA-histone complexes (Figure 7B) were significantly elevated in serum from patients with severe AP compared to healthy controls.

Discussion

Patients with severe AP pose a major challenge to clinicians due to the high mortality rate and lack of specific treatment. It is well-known that neutrophils play a key role in the development of inflammation in the pancreas although the mechanisms remain elusive. This study demonstrates for the first time that neutrophil-derived NETs constitute a central component in the pathophysiology in severe AP. Moreover, we also found that patients with severe AP showed increased plasma levels of NET components. Thus, therapeutic strategies directed against NET formation or function may provide a clinical benefit for patients with severe AP.

NETs are normally formed in response to infections to participate in the anti-bacterial defense of the host. However, accumulating reports have shown that NETs are formed also in sterile models of inflammation, such as thrombosis and endotoxemia.^{19, 23} Herein, we provide evidence showing for the first time that induction of severe AP causes wide-spread DNA deposition in the inflamed pancreas, which co-localized with the neutrophil-derived granule protein MPO. This phenotype was abolished by depletion of neutrophils, indicating that NETs are the likely source of the extracellular DNA in the inflamed pancreas. Moreover, it was found that taurocholate challenge increased cf-DNA in plasma as well as histone 3 and histone 4 levels in the pancreas. Notably, depletion of neutrophils markedly decreased DNA deposition and levels of histones in the pancreas as well as cf-DNA levels in the plasma of animals exposed to taurocholate, suggesting that neutrophils are the likely source of extracellular DNA in AP. Numerous studies have shown that pharmacological inhibition by use of DNase I is an effective way to block formation of NETs both in vitro and in vivo.^{21, 29} Indeed, we found that NET formation in the inflamed pancreas is susceptible to treatment with DNase I and therefore useful to explore the role of NETs in severe AP. Herein, administration of DNase I reduced the taurocholate-induced increase in serum amylase by 42% and pancreatic edema by 53%, suggesting that NETs regulate a significant part of the tissue damage in pancreatitis. Thus, NET formation plays an important role in the pathophysiology behind severe AP and targeting NET

induction or function might be a useful strategy in order to ameliorate tissue damage in the inflamed pancreas. This notion is also supported by our patient data showing that individuals with AP have increased plasma levels of cf-DNA and DNA-histone complexes, constituting components of NET.^{15, 21} In this context, it is interesting to note that a recent study reported that NET-derived histones can directly cause epithelial and endothelial cell damage and death.²¹ In light of this observation, our finding that NET degradation markedly decreased pancreatic levels of histone 3 and histone 4 might help to explain part of the beneficial effect of inhibiting generation of NETs in AP. Although the function of NETs in the host defense against microbial infection is somewhat controversial, this study adds AP to the list of non-infective diseases, such as transfusion-induced lung injury, endotoxemia, vasculitis and arthritis, in which excessive NET formation appears to be deleterious.^{19, 30-32}

Numerous studies suggest that neutrophil infiltration is a key component in AP.^{7,8, 33} For example, neutrophil depletion or inhibition of neutrophil recruitment by targeting specific adhesion molecules have repeatedly been shown to protect against tissue injury in pancreatitis.⁹⁻ ¹¹ In the present study, we found that taurocholate challenge increased MPO levels and the number of extravascular neutrophils in the inflamed pancreas. Administration of DNase I markedly decreased the activity of MPO and the number of extravascular neutrophils in the pancreas, suggesting that NETs are prominent regulators of neutrophil recruitment in the pancreas. In light of the important role of neutrophils in the pathophysiology of pancreatitis,^{7, 8, 33} it might be forwarded that the tissue protective effect of inhibiting formation of NETs is related, at least in part, to decreased infiltration of neutrophils in the inflamed pancreas. Specific chemokines secreted from resident tissue cells co-ordinate tissue navigation of neutrophils and CXCL2 has been shown to play a significant role in AP.¹² It was therefore of interest to examine local formation of CXCL2 in the pancreas in the present study. It was found that taurocholate provoked a clear-cut increase in CXCL2 production in the pancreas. Notably, inhibition of NET formation decreased taurocholate-induced expression of CXCL2 by 75%, which may help explain the attenuated accumulation of neutrophils in the inflamed pancreas. Although the detailed role of adhesion molecules in mediating leukocyte recruitment in the pancreas is relatively unclear, recent investigations have demonstrated that Mac-1 is an important adhesion molecule in facilitating extravascular accumulation of neutrophils at sites of inflammation. We observed that Mac-1 expression was markedly elevated on circulating neutrophils in AP and that DNase I treatment decreased pancreatitis-associated expression of Mac-1 on neutrophils, indicating that NETs play a role in Mac-1 up-regulation on neutrophils in AP. Considering that CXCL2 is a potent stimulator of neutrophil up-regulation of Mac-1^{34, 35}, it may be forwarded that the reduced levels of plasma CXCL2 in pancreatitis animals treated with DNase I might help to explain how NETs promoted neutrophil expression of Mac-1. Next, we wanted to examine if NETs can also activate neutrophils in a direct manner. Neutrophil-derived NETs were coincubated with neutrophils and we observed that NETs not only increased expression of Mac-1 but also enhanced ROS production in isolated neutrophils. Moreover, co-incubation with DNase I attenuated NET-provoked expression of Mac-1 and ROS formation in neutrophils. These findings also indicate that NETs can directly activate neutrophils. Considered together with the findings above on CXCL2 formation, it could be suggested that NETs regulate neutrophil infiltration at two distinct levels, *i.e.* indirectly via formation of CXCL2 in the pancreas and directly via up-regulation of Mac-1 expression on neutrophils. Systemic complications of severe pancreatitis include pulmonary infiltration of inflammatory cells and tissue damage in AP.^{12, 26} We observed that inhibition of NET formation decreased pulmonary tissue injury and recruitment of neutrophils in AP. In this context, it is interesting to note that a recent study reported that IL-6 seems to be an important link between local inflammation in the pancreas on one hand and systemic inflammation and lung damage on the other hand.²⁶ We therefore examined plasma levels of IL-6 in pancreatitis animals and found that taurocholate challenge markedly increased the circulating levels of IL-6. Notably, taurocholate-induced plasma levels of IL-6 were decreased by more than 64% in DNase I-treated animals, suggesting that NETs control systemic levels of IL-6 in severe AP. Whether this NET-regulated formation of IL-6 plays a mechanistic role in pancreatitis-associated lung damage and mortality remains to be studied in the future.

It is widely held that trypsinogen activation is a critical feature in the pathophysiology of AP.^{4, 5, 36} Thus, we asked whether NETs might be involved in the activation of trypsin in acinar cells. We found that co-incubation with neutrophil-derived NETs enhanced trypsin activation in acinar cells to levels similar to caerulein, a well-known trypsin secretagogoue. Interestingly, coincubation with DNase I abolished NET-induced activation of trypsin in acinar cells. STAT3 is an important signaling molecule in acinar cells.²⁵ Herein, NETs were found to be a potent inducer of STAT3 activity, which is in line with the findings on trypsin activation. It should be mentioned that a recent study reported that neutrophil-derived MMP-9 is a potent inducer of trypsin activation in acinar cells.¹⁴ Herein, we observed that inhibition of NET generation decreased plasma levels of MMP-9, which might also explain the pathological role of NETs in AP. We next asked whether histones, which are the dominating NET-associated proteins²⁶, could be involved in trypsin secretion from acinar cells. Indeed, we found that both histone 3 and histone 4 provoked both an increase in STAT3 phosphorylation and trypsin activation in acinar cells. Notably, we found that PSA, which binds to and blocks the function of histones^{21, 28}, abolished NET-induced trypsin activation in acinar cells, indicating that the trypsin activating potential of NETs is in great part mediated by histones. Although histones constitutes close to 70% of all proteins in NETs²⁷, these structures also contain other proteins, such as enzymes and anti-microbial peptides, which might also be involved in the activation of trypsin in acinar cells. Nonetheless, a pathophysiological role of histones in AP is also corroborated by a recent study showing that inhibition of histone 3 decreases neutrophil recruitment and tissue injury in L-arginine-induced AP.³⁷ In addition, NETs are known to exert cytotoxic effects²¹ and we observed that all core histones (H2A, H2B, H3 and H4) exerted a direct cytotoxic effect on acinar cells but whether these effects completely explain the role of histones in AP or whether there are also specific receptors for histones on acinar cells will be important to address in future studies.

In conclusion, this study demonstrates for the first time that NETs are not only generated but also play a critical role in the development of severe AP. Inhibition of NET decreased CXCL2 formation and neutrophil recruitment in the inflamed pancreas. In addition, we show that NETs regulate STAT3 activity and trypsin activation in acinar cells and that histones might be important molecular mediators in these processes. Together, these findings identify a novel role of NETs in pancreatitis and suggest that targeting NETs might be a useful way to ameliorate local and systemic inflammation in severe AP.

Figure legends

Figure 1. NET formation in AP. A) Pancreatic tissue was stained with Sytox® Green and an antibody against the neutrophil-derived granule protein MPO in the inflamed pancreas. B) Quantification of extracellular DNA in the pancreas by measuring the relative area of fluorescence per high-power field. Plasma levels of cf-DNA were determined as described in Materials and Methods. C) Pancreatic levels of histone 3 and histone 4 were determined by ELISA. Pancreatitis (black bars) was induced by infusion of sodium taurocholate (5%) into the pancreatic duct. Control mice (grey bars) were infused with saline alone. Animals were treated with i.p. injections of the DNase I, an antibody directed against Ly6G (anti-Ly6G) or vehicle (saline) as described in Materials and Methods. Samples were collected 24 hours after induction of pancreatitis. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 4-7. [#]P < 0.05 versus control mice and [#]P < 0.05 versus taurocholate without DNase I or anti-Ly6G.

Figure 2. A) Representative hematoxylin & eosin sections of the head of the pancreas from indicated groups. Scale bar = 100 µm. Histological quantification of B) acinar cell necrosis C) edema D) hemorrhage and E) leukocyte infiltration is shown from samples collected 24 hours after induction of pancreatitis. Pancreatitis (black bars) was induced by infusion of sodium taurocholate (5%) into the pancreatic duct. Control mice (grey bars) were infused with saline alone. Animals were treated with i.p. injections of the DNase I or vehicle (saline) as described in Materials and Methods. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 4-10. #P < 0.05 versus control mice and "P < 0.05 versus taurocholate without DNase I.

Figure 3. Quantitative measurements of A) blood amylase levels B) pancreatic MPO, lung MPO and the number of neutrophils in the bronchoalveolar lavage fluid. C) Pancreatic levels of CXCL2 and Mac-1 expression on circulating neutrophils. Pancreatitis (black bars) was induced by infusion of sodium taurocholate (5%) into the pancreatic duct. Control mice (grey bars) were

infused with saline alone. Animals were treated with i.p. injections of the DNase I or vehicle (saline) as described in Materials and Methods. Samples were collected 24 hours after induction of pancreatitis. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 4-6. $^{\#}P < 0.05$ versus control mice and $^{\circ}P < 0.05$ versus taurocholate without DNase I.

Figure 4. Plasma levels of A) HMGB1 B) IL-6 C) CXCL2 and D) MMP-9. Pancreatitis (black bars) was induced by infusion of sodium taurocholate (5%) into the pancreatic duct. Control mice (grey bars) were infused with saline alone. Animals were treated with i.p. injections of the DNase I or vehicle (saline) as described in Materials and Methods. Samples were collected 24 hours after induction of pancreatitis. Data represent means ± SEM and *n* = 4-5. [#]*P* < 0.05 versus control mice and ^{*}*P* < 0.05 versus taurocholate without DNase I.

Figure 5. Trypsin activation and STAT3 phosphorylation. Trypsinogen activation was determined by measuring enzymatic activity of trypsin fluorometrically, using Boc-Glu-Ala-Arg-MCA as the substrate as described in detail in the Supplemental Material section. Trypsin levels were calculated using a standard curve generated by assaying purified trypsin and normalized to protein concentrations. Total and phosphorylated STAT3 were determined by western blot and the ratio of phosphorylated STAT3 divided by total STAT3 was quantified. A) Acinar cells were co-incubated with caerulein (grey bars) or neutrophil-derived NETs (black bars) with or without DNase I. STAT3 phosphorylation was analyzed after incubation with neutrophil derived NETs (black bars) with or without DNase I or saline (white bars) with or without DNase I. B) Acinar cells were co-incubated with caerulein (grey bars) or histone 3 and histone 4 (black bars). STAT3 phosphorylation was analyzed after incubation with histone 3 or histone 4 (black bars) or saline (white bars). C) Acinar cells were co-incubated with caerulein (grey bars) or histone 3 or histone 4 (black bars) or saline (white bars). C) Acinar cells were co-incubated with caerulein (grey bars) or neutrophil-derived NETs (black bars) with or without PSA. Data represent means ± SEM and n = 5. **P* < 0.05 control cells and "*P* < 0.05 versus NET alone.

Figure 6. NET formation in L-arginine-induced AP. A) Intravascular administration of Sytox Green was used to visualize extracellular DNA in the inflamed pancreas. B) Quantification of extracellular DNA in the pancreas by measuring the relative area of fluorescence per high-power field. C) Plasma levels of cf-DNA, D) Blood amylase levels, E) pancreatic and lung MPO activity. F) Histological quantification of acinar cell necrosis, leukocyte infiltration, hemorrhage and edema were determined as described in Materials and Methods. Pancreatitis (black bars) was induced by i.p. challenge with L-arginine. Control mice (grey bars) were treated i.p. with saline alone. Animals were treated with i.p. injections of the DNase I or vehicle (saline) as described in Materials and Methods. Samples were collected 72 hours after induction of pancreatitis. Data represent means ± SEM and n = 6. [#]P < 0.05 versus control mice and ["]P < 0.05 versus Larginine without DNase I.

Figure 7. NET components in patients with AP. Plasma was drawn at admission and 24 hours after admission from patients with severe AP. Plasma levels of A) cf-DNA and B) DNA-histone complexes. Healthy individuals served as controls. Data represent means \pm SEM and n = 10. [#]*P* < 0.05 versus healthy controls.

References

 Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C, et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis--2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62:102-11.
 Thandassery RB, Yadav TD, Dutta U, et al. Dynamic nature of organ failure in severe acute pancreatitis: the impact of persistent and deteriorating organ failure. HPB (Oxford) 2013;15:523-8.

 IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13:e1-15.

 4. van Acker GJ, Perides G, Steer ML. Co-localization hypothesis: a mechanism for the intrapancreatic activation of digestive enzymes during the early phases of acute pancreatitis.
 World J Gastroenterol 2006;12:1985-90.

5. Regner S, Manjer J, Appelros S, et al. Protease activation, pancreatic leakage, and inflammation in acute pancreatitis: differences between mild and severe cases and changes over the first three days. Pancreatology 2008;8:600-7.

6. Uhlmann D, Lauer H, Serr F, et al. Pathophysiological role of platelets and platelet system in acute pancreatitis. Microvasc Res 2008;76:114-23.

7. Sandoval D, Gukovskaya A, Reavey P, et al. The role of neutrophils and platelet-activating factor in mediating experimental pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1996;111:1081-91.

8. Abdulla A, Awla D, Thorlacius H, et al. Role of neutrophils in the activation of trypsinogen in severe acute pancreatitis. J Leukoc Biol 2011;90:975-82.

9. Hartman H, Abdulla A, Awla D, et al. P-selectin mediates neutrophil rolling and recruitment in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2012;99:246-55.

10. Awla D, Abdulla A, Zhang S, et al. Lymphocyte function antigen-1 regulates neutrophil recruitment and tissue damage in acute pancreatitis. Br J Pharmacol 2011;163:413-23.

11. Frossard JL, Saluja A, Bhagat L, et al. The role of intercellular adhesion molecule 1 and neutrophils in acute pancreatitis and pancreatitis-associated lung injury. Gastroenterology 1999;116:694-701.

 Pastor CM, Rubbia-Brandt L, Hadengue A, et al. Role of macrophage inflammatory peptide-2 in cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis and pancreatitis-associated lung injury. Lab Invest 2003;83:471-8.

13. Wang HH, Tang AM, Chen L, et al. Potential of sivelestat in protection against severe acute pancreatitis-associated lung injury in rats. Exp Lung Res 2012;38:445-52.

14. Awla D, Abdulla A, Syk I, et al. Neutrophil-derived matrix metalloproteinase-9 is a potent activator of trypsinogen in acinar cells in acute pancreatitis. J Leukoc Biol 2012;91:711-9.

15. Brinkmann V, Reichard U, Goosmann C, et al. Neutrophil extracellular traps kill bacteria. Science 2004;303:1532-5.

16. Fuchs TA, Abed U, Goosmann C, et al. Novel cell death program leads to neutrophil extracellular traps. J Cell Biol 2007;176:231-41.

 Pilsczek FH, Salina D, Poon KK, et al. A novel mechanism of rapid nuclear neutrophil extracellular trap formation in response to Staphylococcus aureus. J Immunol 2010;185:7413-25.

18. Yipp BG, Petri B, Salina D, et al. Infection-induced NETosis is a dynamic process involving neutrophil multitasking in vivo. Nat Med 2012;18:1386-93.

19. Clark SR, Ma AC, Tavener SA, et al. Platelet TLR4 activates neutrophil extracellular traps to ensnare bacteria in septic blood. Nat Med 2007;13:463-9.

20. Byrd AS, O'Brien XM, Johnson CM, et al. An extracellular matrix-based mechanism of rapid neutrophil extracellular trap formation in response to Candida albicans. J Immunol 2013;190:4136-48.

21. Saffarzadeh M, Juenemann C, Queisser MA, et al. Neutrophil extracellular traps directly induce epithelial and endothelial cell death: a predominant role of histones. PLoS One 2012;7:e32366.

22. Laukkarinen JM, Van Acker GJ, Weiss ER, et al. A mouse model of acute biliary pancreatitis induced by retrograde pancreatic duct infusion of Na-taurocholate. Gut 2007;56:1590-8.

23. Dawra R., Sharif R., Phillips P., Dudeja V., Dhaulakhandi D., Saluja A. K. Development of a new mouse model of acute pancreatitis induced by administration of L-arginine. Am J Physiol 2007;292:1009-18.

24. Fuchs TA, Brill A, Duerschmied D, et al. Extracellular DNA traps promote thrombosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2010;107:15880-5.

25. Gupta AK, Joshi MB, Philippova M, et al. Activated endothelial cells induce neutrophil extracellular traps and are susceptible to NETosis-mediated cell death. FEBS Lett 2010;584:3193-7.

26. Zhang H, Neuhofer P, Song L, et al. IL-6 trans-signaling promotes pancreatitis-associated lung injury and lethality. J Clin Invest 2013;123:1019-31.

27. Urban CF, Ermert D, Schmid M, et al. Neutrophil extracellular traps contain calprotectin, a cytosolic protein complex involved in host defense against Candida albicans. PLoS Pathog 2009;5:e1000639.

28. Mishra B, von der Ohe M, Schulze C, et al. Functional role of the interaction between polysialic acid and extracellular histone H1. J Neurosci 2010;30:12400-13.

29. McDonald B, Urrutia R, Yipp BG, et al. Intravascular neutrophil extracellular traps capture bacteria from the bloodstream during sepsis. Cell Host Microbe 2012;12:324-33.

30. Caudrillier A, Kessenbrock K, Gilliss BM, et al. Platelets induce neutrophil extracellular traps in transfusion-related acute lung injury. J Clin Invest 2012;122:2661-71.
31. Sangaletti S, Tripodo C, Chiodoni C, et al. Neutrophil extracellular traps mediate transfer of cytoplasmic neutrophil antigens to myeloid dendritic cells toward ANCA induction and associated autoimmunity. Blood 2012;120:3007-18.

32. Khandpur R, Carmona-Rivera C, Vivekanandan-Giri A, et al. NETs are a source of citrullinated autoantigens and stimulate inflammatory responses in rheumatoid arthritis. Sci Transl Med 2013;5:178ra40.

33. Pastor CM, Vonlaufen A, Georgi F, et al. Neutrophil depletion--but not prevention of Kupffer cell activation - decreases the severity of cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2006;12:1219-24.

34. Palani K, Rahman M, Hasan Z, et al. Rho-kinase regulates adhesive and mechanical mechanisms of pulmonary recruitment of neutrophils in abdominal sepsis. Eur J Pharmacol 2012;682:181-7.

 Bajt ML, Farhood A, Jaeschke H. Effects of CXC chemokines on neutrophil activation and sequestration in hepatic vasculature. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2001;281:G1188-95.

36. Gorelick FS, Thrower E. The acinar cell and early pancreatitis responses. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;7:S10-4.

37. Kang R, Zhang Q, Hou W, et al. Intracellular Hmgb1 inhibits inflammatory nucleosome release and limits acute pancreatitis in mice. Gastroenterology 2014;146:1097-107.

Supplementary Materials and Methods

Visualization and Quantification of NETs and Extracellular DNA

NETs are composed of extracellular DNA, neutrophil-derived granule proteins, and histones. The cell impermeable dye, Sytotox Green, was used to visualize extracellular DNA in the pancreas and co-localization of the neutrophil-derived granule protein MPO with DNA in the pancreas was used to visualize NET formation in the inflamed pancreas. Paraffin-embedded samples of the pancreas were sectioned (5 µm) and mounted on glass slides and blocked with 1% donkey serum and 3% bovine serum albumin. Specimens were subsequently incubated with a rabbit anti-MPO primary antibody (ab9535, Abcam, Cambridge, UK) overnight at 4°C in incubation buffer (1% bovine serum albumin, 0.3% triton X-100 and 0.01% sodium azide), followed by an anti-rabbit alexa-fluor 647 secondary antibody (ab150075, Abcam), Specimens were permeabilized by 0.3% triton X-during the time of primary antibody incubation. The permeabilized tissue sections were labeled with Sytox® Green nucleic acid stain just before the confocal microscopy. Confocal microscopy was performed using Meta 510 confocal microscope (Carl Zeiss, Jena, Germany) by a × 63 oil immersion objective (numeric aperture = 1.25). In separate experiments, extracellular DNA was labeled by i.v. injection of 100 µl of Sytox® Green nucleic acid stain (5 µM) was injected i.v. 10 minutes before harvesting the samples. Pancreatic tissue samples were collected in iced tubes and loaded onto 35 mm µ-dish (Ibidi, GmbH, Martinsried, Germany) with a thin bottom for high end microscopy. Images were taken in bright field within 30 minutes of sample collection. Confocal microscopy was performed using Meta 510 confocal microscopy by a × 63 oil immersion objective (numeric aperture = 1.25). Sytox® Green was excited by 488 nm laser line and corresponding emission wavelength was collected by the filter of 500-530 nm. The pinhole was ~1 airy unit and the scanning frame was 512×512 pixels. Background fluorescence was adjusted by changing contrast to minimize variations in each

image. Quantification of extracellular DNA in the pancreas was determined in dark field using ZEN2009 software and the area of fluorescence per high-power field was quantified.

Quantification of Circulating cf-DNA

To quantify levels of circulating cf-DNA, blood were collected from the inferior vena cava and diluted (1:10) in acid citrate dextrose. The samples were centrifuged at 15300 g for 10 minutes at 4°C and a Quant-iT[™] PicoGreen® dsDNA kit (Invitrogen GmbH, Darmstadt, Germany) was used to quantify cf-DNA according to the manufacturers' instructions. The fluorescence intensity reflected the amount of DNA and was measured at excitation and emission wavelengths of 480 nm and 530 nm, respectively.

Amylase Measurements

Blood amylase levels were determined in blood collected from the tail vein by use of a commercially available assay (Reflotron®, Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany).

Systemic Leukocyte Counts

Tail vein blood was collected and mixed with Turks solution (1:20, Merck, Damnstadt, Germany) for leukocyte differential counts. Leukocytes were identified as mononuclear leukocytes (MNLs) or polymorphonuclear leukocytes (PMNLs) in a Burker chamber.

MPO Assay

A piece of the pancreatic head and lung tissue were snap-frozen in liquid nitrogen for biochemical quantification of MPO. Before analysis, tissues were pre-weighed and homogenized for 1 minute in a 1 ml mixture (4:1) of PBS and aprotinin containing 10 000 Kallikrein Inhibitor Units per ml (Trasylol®, Bayer HealthCare AG, Leverkusen, Germany). The homogenates were centrifuged (16000 g, 10 minutes) and the supernatant was stored at -20°C for subsequent ELISA. Pellets were resuspended in 0.02 M PB pH 7.4, centrifuged and frozen overnight in 0.05 M PB, pH 6.0 containing 0.5% hexadecyltrimethylammonium bromide before MPO assay. Briefly, samples were thawed, sonicated for 90 seconds, incubated in a water bath at 60°C for 2 hours and centrifuged for 5 minutes at 18800 g after which the MPO activity of the supernatant was measured. The enzyme activity was determined spectrophotometrically as the MPOcatalyzed change in absorbance in the redox reaction of hydrogen peroxide (450 nm, with a reference filter 540 nm, 25°C). Values are expressed as MPO units/g tissue.

Histological Analysis

Tissue pieces from the head of the pancreas and lung were fixed in 4% formaldehyde overnight, dehydrated and embedded in paraffin. Sections (6 µm) were stained with hematoxylin and eosin and examined by light microscopy. The severity of pancreatitis was evaluated in a blinded manner by use of a pre-existing scoring system, quantifying edema, acinar cell necrosis, hemorrhage and neutrophil infiltration on a 0 (absent) to 4 (extensive) scales as previously described.¹ Lung injury was quantified in a blinded manner by adoption of a preexisting scoring system, including extent of alveolar collapse, thickness of alveolar septa, alveolar fibrin deposition and neutrophil infiltration graded on a 0 (absent) to 4 (extensive) scales.^{2, 3}

ELISA

Pancreatic levels of CXCL2, histone 3 and histone 4 were determined in stored supernatants from homogenized pancreatic tissue by use of double-antibody ELISA kits (R&D Systems Europe, Abingdon, Oxon, UK and USCN, Life Science Inc., Burlington, NC, USA) according to manufacturers' instructions. Blood collected from the inferior vena cava was diluted (1:10) in acid citrate dextrose, centrifuged (15300 g for 10 minutes at 4°C) and stored at -20°C until use. Commercially available ELISA kits were used to quantify plasma levels of CXCL2 (R&D Systems Europe), IL-6 (R&D Systems Europe), MMP-9 (R&D Systems Europe) and HMGB1 (Chondrex, Redmond, WA, USA) according to manufacturers' instructions. DNAse I levels in plasma were measured by use of ORG 590 DNase Activity Immunometric Enzyme Immunoassay for the Quantitative Determination of DNase Activity (Orgentec, Mainz, Germany) according to the manufacturer's instruction.

Neutrophil Expression of Mac-1

Blood from the inferior vena cava was diluted (1:10) in acid citrate dextrose and incubated (10 minutes, room temperature) with an anti-CD16/CD32 antibody blocking Fcγ III/II receptors to reduce non-specific labeling. Next, samples were incubated with phycoerythrin (PE)-conjugated anti-Gr-1 (clone RB6-8C5, rat IgG2b, eBioscience, Frankfurt, Germany) and fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC)-conjugated anti-Mac-1 (clone M1/70, integrin αM, rat IgG2b, BD Biosciences Pharmingen, San Jose, CA, USA) antibodies. The labeled cells were fixed and erythrocytes were lysed. Neutrophils were recovered following centrifugation and data were acquired in a flow cytometer.

Mac-1 Expression and ROS Formation in Isolated Neutrophils

Bone marrow neutrophils were incubated with NETs (100 μ I), DNase I-treated NETs (100 μ I), PMA (100 nM) or DNase I-treated PMA (100 nM) for 15 minutes at 37°C. Cells were then fixed with 1% paraformaldehyde and stained with antibodies as described above. Flow-cytometric analysis was performed according to standard settings on a FACSCalibur flow cytometer (Becton Dickinson, Mountain View, CA, USA) and analyzed with Cell-Quest Pro software (BD Bioscience). Generation of ROS by neutrophils was detected by incubating with dihydrorhodamine 123 (Sigma-Aldrich). Briefly, isolated neutrophils (2.5×10^5 cells) were washed twice with HBSS (0.1% bovine serum albumin, without Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺) and incubated with 1 μ M dihydrorhodamine 123 in a 96-well plate for 1 hour at 37°C. Then, neutrophils were incubated with NETs (100 μ I), DNase I-treated NETs (100 μ I), PMA (100 nM) or DNase I-treated PMA (100 nM). Fluorescence emission at 536 nm was monitored after 30 minutes in response to excitation at 488 nm by a fluorescence microplate reader (Spectramax Gemini, Molecular Devices, Sunnyvale, CA, USA).

Isolation of Pancreatic Acinar Cells

Pancreatic acinar cells were prepared by collagenase digestion as previously described.⁵ HEPES-ringer buffer containing collagenase from Clostridium histolyticum type 1 (2.5 ml, 1%, Sigma-Aldrich) was gently infused into the pancreatic duct of male C57BL/6 mice. The animals were sacrificed through cervical dislocation and pancreatic tissue was collected. In order to achieve maximal exposure to collagenase, the pancreas was cut into pieces, gently shaken and incubated at 37°C for 15 minutes. The solute was then centrifuged and washed three times in

cold HEPES-Ringer buffer, pH 7.4 to stop digestion and remove the collagenase. Next, the acinar cells were suspended in cold HEPES-Ringer buffer and the solute was passed through a 150 µm cell strainer (Partec, Canterbury, England). The cell suspension was then divided in Eppendorf tubes and kept on ice until subsequent in vitro experiments involving protease activity.

Trypsin and Chymotrypsin Activation in Acinar Cells

Isolated acinar cells were stimulated with 100 nM caerulein (Sigma-Aldrich), NETs, DNase Itreated NETs, supernatant from non-stimulated neutrophils incubated with DNAse I or HEPES-Ringer buffer pH 7.4 for 30 minutes at 37°C. In separate experiments, acinar cells were exposed to NETs co-incubated with PSA (20 µg/ml, Sigma-Aldrich) or 100 µg/ml of purified histone 2A (BioNordica, Stockholm, Sweden), histone 2B (BioNordica), histone 3 (Roche) or histone 4 (BioNordica). Next, the cells were centrifuged (56 g, 1 minute), washed twice and suspended in 250 mM sucrose, 5 mM 3-(N-morpholino) propanesulphonic acid buffer (pH 6.5). The cells were then homogenised with a potter-elvehjem type glass homogenizer. The homogenate was centrifuged (56 g, 5 minutes) and the supernatant was used for assay. Trypsin and chymotrypsin activity were measured fluorometrically as described previously using Boc-Glu-Ala-Arg-MCA and Suc-Ala-Pro-Phe-MCA, respectively, as substrates.⁴ Supernatant from acinar homogenates was added to a 96-well plate (50 µl/well) and mixed with 75 µl TRIS buffer (50 nM TRIS, 450 nM CaCl₂ and 0.1% bovine serum albumin, pH 8.0). Addition of substrate initiated the reaction and the fluorescence emitted at 440 nm in response to excitation at 380 nm was monitored. Levels of trypsin and chymotrypsin were determined using a standard curve generated from purified trypsin and chymotrypsin (Sigma-Aldrich) and the result was then normalized to the protein

concentration and expressed as relative trypsin units (RTU)/pg and relative chymotrypsin units (RCU)/pg, respectively.

Western Blot

NETs and acinar cells were isolated as described in materials and methods. Isolated acinar cells were incubated for 3 hours in suspensions containing 100 µg/ml of either histone 3 (Roche) or histone 4 (BioNordica). In separate experiments, acinar cells were co-incubated with 200 µl of NETs, DNase I-treated NETs or supernatant from non-stimulated neutrophils incubated with or without DNase I. Following incubation, the cells were centrifuged (56 g, 1 minute), washed twice and suspended in ice-cold lysing buffer (25 mM Tris HCl, pH 7.2, 150 mM NaCl, 5 mM MgCl₂, 1% NP-40 and 5% glycerol) containing protease inhibitors (Halt Protease Inhibitor Cocktail, Pierce Biotechnology, Rockford, IL, USA) for 20 minutes before homogenization and centrifugation (16 000 g, 15 minutes at 4°C). Protein concentration of the supernatant was determined by the Pierce BCA Protein Assay Reagent (Pierce Biotechnology). An aliquot of 25 µg of protein was mixed with 3X protein loading buffer and boiled for 5 minutes before loading onto a 10-12% SDS-polyacrylamide gel. After electrophoresis, proteins were transferred onto nitrocellulose membranes and blocked in Tris-Buffered Saline/Tween 20 buffer containing 5% non-fat dry milk powder. Protein immunoblots were performed using specific antibodies to phosphotyrosine (Tyr705) STAT3 and STAT3 (Cell Signaling Technology, Beverly, MA, USA). The membranes were further incubated with peroxidase conjugated secondary antibodies, and protein bands were visualized using a commercial chemiluminescence detection kit (ECL Plus; Amersham Biosciences, Piscataway, NJ, USA) as described by the manufacturer.

Histone Cytotoxicity

Isolated acinar cells were incubated in HEPES-Ringer buffer, pH 7.4 (60 minutes, 37°C) or HEPES-Ringer buffer, pH 7.4 containing 50 µg/ml of histone 2A, histone 2B, histone 3 or histone 4. Cells were then centrifuged (1 minute, 56 g) and resuspended twice in PBS. Cell suspensions were mixed with a solution of trypan blue (0.4% in PBS) in a 1:1 dilution. Histone induced cytotoxicity was assessed after 60 minutes by trypan blue exclusion test of cell viability.

Human Samples

The study was approved by the regional ethics committee at Lund University, Sweden (2009/413). Ten patients admitted to Scania University Hospital (Malmö, Sweden) with AP were included after oral and written informed consent. Blood samples were drawn at admission and 24 h after admission, placed in plasma separator tubes and centrifuged (2000 *g*, 25°C, 10 minutes) before plasma was frozen at -80°C. All patient samples were from patients fulfilling criteria for severe AP based on the Atlanta Classification.⁶ Blood samples from ten healthy controls were handled as patient samples. Plasma levels of cf-DNA were measured using a flourogenic assay for double stranded DNA (Quant-IT PicoGreen dsDNA kit, Invitrogen GmbH, Darmstadt, Germany). Plasma levels of DNA-histone complexes were quantified by use of a sandwich Elisa based on monoclonal antibodies directed against histones and DNA (Cell Death Detection Elisa plus, Roche Diagnostics). All analyses were performed according to the manufacturer's instructions.

Supplementary References

- 1. Schmidt J, Rattner DW, Lewandrowski K, et al. A better model of acute pancreatitis for evaluating therapy. Ann Surg 1992;215:44-56.
- Carraway MS, Welty-Wolf KE, Miller DL, et al. Blockade of tissue factor: treatment for organ injury in established sepsis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2003;167:1200-9.

- 3. Kostopanagiotou GG, Kalimeris KA, Arkadopoulos NP, et al. Desferrioxamine attenuates minor lung injury following surgical acute liver failure. Eur Respir J 2009;33:1429-36.
- 4. Saluja AK, Bhagat L, Lee HS, et al. Secretagogue-induced digestive enzyme activation and cell injury in rat pancreatic acini. Am J Physiol 1999;276:G835-42.
- Perides G, Laukkarinen JM, Vassileva G, et al. Biliary acute pancreatitis in mice is mediated by the G-protein-coupled cell surface bile acid receptor Gpbar1. Gastroenterology 2010;138:715-25.
- Bradley EL 3rd. A clinically based classification system for acute pancreatitis. Summary of the international symposium on acute pancreatitis, Atlanta, Ga, September 11 through 13, 1992. Arch Surg 1993;128:586-90.

Figure 1











Figure 3

Figure 4



Figure 5



























